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HEARINGS ON A BILL TO MAKE PERMANENT
CERTAIN CHILD NUTRITION PROGRAMS

TUESDAY, MARCH 6, 1984

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON ELEMENTARY, SECONDARY,

i AND VOCATIONAL EDUCATION,
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,

Washington,
The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9:20 a.m., in room

2175, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Carl D. Perkins (chair-
man of thp subcommittee) Presiding.

Members present: Representatives Perkins, Miller, Burton, Good-
ling, Packard, and Gundep.bii.

Staff present: John F. Jennings, majority counsel; tfoleen Freder-
ick, legislative specialist; and Mary Jane Fiske, Republican senior
legislative associate.

Chairman PERKINS. The committee will cope to/order.
This morning we will hear testimony concerning H.R. 7, a bill to

extend five child Qutrition 6rogratns which will expire at the end
d of fiscal year 1984. These programs include the Women, Infants

and Children Feeding Program [WICI, the Commodity Distribution
Program, the Summer Feeding Program, State Administrative Ex-
penses, and the Nutrition Education and Training Program [NET].

We hope the testimony this morning will indicate IYOW these pro-
grams are working and whether any changes need to be made in
these programs when *e reauthorize them.

[Text of !1.R. 7 follows:1
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NTH CONGRESS
1ST SESSION

2

I

H R. 7
To make permanent certain of the authorizations of appropiations under the

National School Lunch Act and the Child Nutrition Act of 1933.

I IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

JAMAST 3, 1983

Mr. PEntinas introduced the follow Mal; which was referred to the CA3411mitUit
. on Education and Labor

A BILL
To make permanent certain of the authorizations of appropfk

ations under the National School Lunch Act and the Child

Nutrition Act of 1963. /-
1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tines of the United Stales of America in Congress assembkd,

3 SECTION 1. (a) Section 17 of the Child Nutrition Act of

4 1963 (42 U.S.C. 1786) is amended-

5 (1) in subsection (cX2) by striking ottit "ending on

6 or before September 30, 1984";

(2) in subsection (g) by inserting "and such sums

as may be necessary in each of the succeeding fiscal

9 years" afivi "Gtvitialer 1084,"; and

7
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1 (3) in subsection (hX2) by stilling out "of the

2 fiscal years 1979 through 1984" and inserting in lieu

3 thereof "fiscal
".

4 (b) Section 7()1 of the Child Nutrition Act of 1963 (42

5 U.S.C. 1776(1)) is amended by striking out "tlie fiscal years

6 beginning October 1, 1977, and ending September 30,

7 1984," and inserting in lieu thereof "each fiscal year".

8 (c) Section 190(2) of the Child Nutrition Act of 1963

9 (42 U.S.C. 17880(2)) is amended-

11 or before September 30, 1984"; and

.(1)by striking out in.the first sentence
1 0

12 (2) by striking out in the second sentence "and

13 not more than $5,000,000" and inserting i lieu there-

14 of "and such sums as may be necessary ".

15 Sec. 2. (a) Section I3(p) of the National School Lunch

16 Act (!2 U.S.C. 1761(p)) is amended by striking out "the

?7 fiscal years beginning October 1, 1977, and ending tem-

18 her 300984," and inserting in lieu thereof "each

19 year".

20 (b) Section 14(a) of the National School Lunch Act (42

21 U.S.C. 1762a(a)) is amended by striking out ", during the

22 period beginning July 1, 1974, and ending September 30,

23 1984" and inserting in lieu thereof "for each fiscal year ".

HR 7 111

S
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Chairman PERKINS. This morning we have two distinguished wit=.
nesses: Mr. Robert Leard, Associate Administrator, Food and Nu-
tritiop Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, and Superintend-
ent Alice McDonald from the Kentucky Department of Public In-
struction. I look forward to' heariiig their testimony.

I don't think Mrs. McDonald is here yet, is she'? Has anyone seen
her?

All right. We will hear from you first thii morning, Mr. Leard.
Identify yourself for the record and proceed in any manner you
prefer.

[Prepared statement of Robert Leard follows:]

PREYARIZI STATEMENT OF Roman E. LEARD, ADMINISTRATOR OF THE FOOD AND. NUTRITION SERVKle, U.S. DEPAWITRENT OF AGRICULTURE,

Mr. Chairman, and members of the subcommittee, thank you for the invitation to
offer the Administration's comments on H.R. 7, your bill to make permanent sever-
al expiring authorizations for appropriations related to the Child Nutrition Pro-
grams administered by the Food and Nutrition Service. Your Subcommittee's stew-
ardship role for Child Nutrition Pcogr is an important one, and we want to con-
tinue working closely with you in t e weeks ahead as necessary re-authorizations
are considered.

I am accompanied today by Mr. George Braley. our Deputy Administrator for Spe-
ial Nutrition Programs.

7ovould make permanent five p : the WIC Program, the Summer
Feeding Program, State Administrative Penses, the Nutrition Education and
Training Program, and the Commodity Distribution Program, which provides sup-
port to other food programs.

With the exception of the Nutrition Education'and Training Program, which we
believe should be discontinued and the Summer Food Sr-vice Program, which we
would blend into p non-school food program grant, the Adiainistration recommends
short-term, rather than permanent, re-authorigatione. It is important, ive believe, to
retain the mechanism of re-authorization, so that reenter reviews and appraisals of
programs effectiveness will occur. While it is true that authorizations can be
changed at any time if the need is pressing, periodic re-authorizations are valuable
because they create the occasion for a thorough review of program operations, prob-
lems and effectiveness. Instead of waiting until programs reach the crisis rtage, re-
medial action can be triggered by regular re- authorization, so that programs are
kept more nearly in accord with current requirements.

In addition to this general preference for periodic, rather than permanent, au-
thorizations. we have concerns about each of the p addressed in the bill
which, we believe, underscore the need for careful, regt=unsreview.

While it has begun to stabilize, the Supplemental Food Program for Women, In-
fants, and Children (WIC) has expanded rapidly during the past ten years. A major
USDA eveluation of WIC is presently underway. and results will not be available
until later this year. Also, there is a study of WIC Program participant characteris-
tics not scheduled for completion until next year. A third study, directed at examin-
ing the WIC potential target mutation, will not be finished until next year. In view
of the fact that WIC has now grown to the point where it serves approximately one-
fifth of the infants boon each year, it seems prudent to leave opportunities open for
changes in program design, should they be warranted. Therefore, we believe that
permanent re-authorization is particularly unwise foi WIC.

H ti 7 also permanently re- authorizes the State Administrative Expenses Pro
gram (SAFI, which panicles administrative funds to State agencies that administer
the Child Nutrition Programs. We have some concern, as do some of the States,
about the appropriateness of the present SAE distribution formula. It appears that
the current method meets the needs of some States while overcompensating others
and unciert-ompensating still others. We intend to thoroughly examine the current
SAE formula. the usage of funds, and pruvisions for carryover, and this may lead to
recommended alternative me'hods for SAE reimbursement. We do not believe that
it avould be wise to pet manently authoriae the present SAE distribution f

since 1977 the Nutrition Education and Training Program NET has operated to
provide seed money to State agencies to he;p them begin or augment existing Nutri-
tion Ed'icatiun Programs. With State programs now well established and the total
level orsepport quite low (at $5 millions, we believe it is time for the States to
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assume funding responsibilities. We propose that NET be discontinued as a Federal
program, rather than being permanently authorized as proposed under H.R. 7.

The Department's budget proposes to consolidate the Summer Food Service and
Child Care Food Program into a Noik-School Program Grant to states. This grant
would permit States greater flexibility to dawn assistance programs for meals
served outside a school selling. States would no longer have to apply a complex set
of reimbursement rates 'br comply with cumbersome federal regulatory require-
ments.

In addition, while lative changits have improved the accoilntability of the
Summer Food Service ram, the nature of the precludes assurance that
program benefits go to low-income children. El ility is established by phi-
cal area, rather than being determined on an individual basis. States address
the Wetting Prahleta when developing their non-school food programs.

The Commodity Distribution Program, which provides support to the other food
programs in the form of donated commodities, is theflfth pp trpp which is affected
by a permanent re-authorization under the provisions of H.R . 7. ntly, an eval-
uation of this pp is be' ,conducted to test, the feasibility of providing cash-in-
lieu of comm 'ties or letters of credit. Since the evaluation is not com-
plete and its outcome could result in to change the nature of the
we feel it would be inappropriate to t huthorization of theilm=v11:-.
mentioned statutory provisions.

We do not recommeds however, 're-authorizing the Elderly Feeding Commodity
Program. The President s budget proposes to fund elderly feeding in the De
ment of Health and Human Services, which already administers the main e y
nutrition program. Under the Older Americans Act, a mechanism will be provided
to allow states to continue to receive commodities instead of cash if they so desire.

Mr, Chairman, because of these conaiderations, we believe that it would be pru-
dent for the Committee to re-authorize the WIC, SAE, and Conimoctity Distribution
Progrefis for one year only. We recommend that the NET and the Summer Food
Service Program not be re-authorized, and that the latter be replaced by a non-
school program grant so that States can develop their own programs.

Thank you for listening to our views. If you have questions. I will be happy to
answer them.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT LEARD, ADMINISTRATOR, FOOD AND
NUTRITION SERVICE, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE, AC-
COMPANIED BY GEORGE BRALEY, DEPUTY AIAWINISTRATOR
FOR SPECIAL NUTRITION PROGRAMS
Mr. LEARD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Robert Leard, the

Administrator of the Food Nutrition Service, Department of Agri-
culture. I am accompanied by Mr. George Braley, our Deputy Ad-
ministrator for Special Nutrition Programs. He has cognizance
over the programs you will be discussing.

Thank you for the invitation to offer dr_ administration's com-
ments on H.R. 7, your bill to make permanent several expiring au-
thorizations for appropriations related to the child nutrition pro-
grams administered by the Food and Nutrition Service. Your com-
mittee has stewardship for child nutrition programs and we want
to continue to work closely with you in the weeks ahead as neces-
sary reauthorizations are considered.

H.R. 7 would make permanent five programs: the WIC Program,
the Summer Feeding Program, State Administrative Expenses, the
Nutrition Education and Training Program, and the Commodity
Distribution Program which provides support to other food pro-
grams.

With the exception of the Nutrition Education and Training Pro-
gram, which we believe should be discontinued and the Summer
Food Service Program, which we would blend into a nonschool food
program grant, the administration recommends short-term, rather
than permanent, reauthorizations.

10
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It is important, we believe, to retain the mechanism of reauthor-
ization, so that regular reviews and appraisals of program effective-
mess will occur. W'hile it is true that authorizations can be changed
at any time if the. need is pressing, periodic reauthorization are
valuable because they create the occasion for a thorough review of
program operations, problems and effectiveness. Instead of waiting
until problems reach the crisis stage, remedial action can be trig-

,' gered by regular reauthorization so that programs are kept more
nearly in accord with current requirements.

In addition to this general preference for periodic rather than
permanent authorizations, we have concerns about each of the pro-
grams addressed in the bill which we believe underscore the need
lot careful, regular review.

While it has begun tit stabilize, the Supplemental Food Program
for Women, Infants and Children, the WIC, has expanded
rapidly during-the past 10 years. A major USDnation of WIC
is presently underway and the results will not be available until
later this year. Also there is a study of WIC Program participant
characteristics that is not scheduled for completion until next year.

A third study, directed at examining the WIC potential target
population will not be finished until next raw. In view of the fact
thaLWIC has now grown to the point where it serves approximate-
ly oVe-lifth of the infants born each year, it seems prudent to leave
opportunities open for changes in program design, should they be
warranted. Therefore, we believe that permanent reauthorization
is particularly unwise for WIC.

H.R. 7 also permanently reauthorizes the State Administrative
Expenses Prwram, which provides administrative funds to State
agencies that administer the child nutrition programs. We have
some concern, as do some of the States, abotit the appropriaten
of the present SAE distribution formula. It appears that the cur-
rent method meets the needs of some States while overcompensat-
ing others and undercompensating still othersi

We intend to thoroughly examine the current SAE formula, the
usage of funds and provisions for carryover. This may lead to alter-
native methods for SAE reimbursement. We da not believe it would
be wise to perinanently authorize the present SAE distribution for
mule.

Since 1977 the Nutrition Education and Training Program [NET]
has operated to provide seed money to State agencies tc help them
begin or augment existing Nutrition Educat;on Programs. With
State programs now well established and the total level of support
quite low, at $5 million, we believe it is time for the States to
assume funding responsibilities. We propose that NET be &contin-
ued as a Federal program rather than be permanently authorized
as proposed under H.R. 7.

The Department's budget proposes to consolidate the Summer
Food Service and Child Care Food Programs into a nonschool pro-
gram grant to the States. This grant would permit states greater
flexibility to design assistance programs for meals served outside a
school setting. States would no longer have to apply a complex set
of reimbursement rates or comply with cumbersome Federal regu-
latory requirements.

1_ 1
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In addition, while legislative c have improved the account-
ability of the Summer Food Service , the nature of the pro-
gram precludes assurance that program-benefits go to low-income
children:, Eligibility is established by geographical area, rather
than being determined on an individual participant basis. States
could address the targeting problem when developing their non-
school food programs.

The Ceitnmodity Distribution Program, which provides support to
the other food programs in the form of donated commodities, is the
fifth program which would be affected by apermanent reauthoriza-
tion under the provisions of H.R. 7. Curren , an evaluation of this
program is being conducted to test the feasibility of providing cash
in lieu of commodities or commodity letters of credit. Since the
evaluation is not complete and its outcome could result in propos-
als to change the nature of the program, we feel it would be inap-
propriate to provide permanent authorization of the aboye-men-
tioned statutory provisions.

We do not recommend, however, reauthorizing the Elderly Feed-
ing Commodity Program. The Pre-sident's budget proposes to fund
elderly feeding in the Department of Health and Human Services,
which already administers the main elderly nutrition p .

Under the Older Americana Act, a mechanism will be p tto
allow States to continue to receive commodities instead of cash if
they so desire.

Mr. Chairman, because of these considerations, we believe that it
would be prudent for the committee to reauthorize the WIC, SAE,
and Commodity Distribution Programs for 1 year only. We recom-
mend that the NET and Summer Food Service Program not be re-
authorized and that the latter be replaced by a nonschool program
grant so that States can develop their own programs.

Thank you very `much, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman PERKINS. Let me thank you this morning for your tes-

timony. If I listen to you correctly, you FaiggPSti'd thfit in PIrtfInding
the programs, we extend them only for a brief period of time or a
short period of time. With all of the problems that we have had in
late years with these programs and. getting some of them extended,
don't you feel that it would be better, considering all the facts, in
order to give the programs stability that we extend these programs
for a more lengthy period of time? I want to get your reaction to
that since it bothers me kind of just to come in here today and
come back tomorrow and work on these extensions. Go ahead.

Mr. LEARD. Mr. Chairman, Ethink that we don't feel that a 1-
year authorization necessarily makes the programs unstable, but
more importantly, so many of these programs are very dynamic,
and we are reaching points in some of them where we are having
studies come in that may cause us to want to make broad changes
to programs; and we have problems with the programs that we
want to change. They ate all dynamic programs and we just feel it
is inappropriate at this time to have a reauthorization for longer
than 1 year. We want to see the results of our studies and our work
in these areas.

Chairman PERKINS. Well, it would bother me a little just to
extend a program for 1 year. When I became chairman of this com-
mittee, we were extending many of the programs only for 1 year

12



and we kept the local school bases torn up all of the time. They did
not know what they would have the next year. We gave the pro-
grams a lot of stability when we commenced authorizing as a mini-
mum, for 3 years in this committee. You run up and down the Hill
here so fast trying to get an authorization just for 1 year and then
you have to go before appropriations to try to get your funding.
Even if it's an entitlement, like the School Lunch Program, you are
just absolutely doing great harm to the whole structure, in my
opinion, if we just authorize for 1 year.

Do you have any further comments, Mr. Leard?
Mr. LEARn. No, Mr. Chairman. I would reiterate what I said ear-

lier that we just feel that ifs a dynamic time for the programs. In
the case of the SAE Program we think that we would do well to
reexamine the formulas this year so 1 year would be a good author-
ization. We have all our WIC studies coming to fruition over the
next year or 2 and these may indicate to us a new path to take and
that we might be precipitous in going ahead and reauthorizing for
more than 1 year when we would want to have the flexibility tochange later.

Chairman PERKINS. Yes; but assuming that you did not have the
votes in another year to reauthorize, don't you think you may be
taking a gamble on that? You have not given too much consider-
ation to that, have you?

Mr. LEARD. Mr. Chairman, we are just looking at the pro-grams--
Chairman PERKINS. You are just assuming that they will auto-
stically be reauthorized, all of them. The Summer Feeding Pro--, n has had a lot of problems that we he.re been able to correct,

.' it does not have a great constituency anywhere.
Let me thank you. Your testimony has been very helpful to us. I

know there will be disagreement on the committee about the
tenure insofar as authorizations are concerned.

Thank you very much, Mr. Leard.
Mrs. Burton, go ahead.
Mrs. BURTON. I would like to reiterate what you said, Mr. Chair-

man. I don't think we stop programs because they are, in your
view, not working as well as you would like. I think we must con-
tinue the program. The WIC Program is very, very good and all of
this is very, very good. We do have hungry children. We do, al-
though there are some in the administration who think we don't
think we have hungry people or children. But we do have hungry
children.

I think we cannot authorize just for 1 year. We must have a
longer progialii of authorization while you are studying to better
the program. But we must have longer term authorization and ap-
propriation. Thank you.

Chairman PERKINS. Let me thank you for your appearance this
morning.

Mr. Le Aim Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman PERKINS. We are delighted to have the Kentucky State

School Superintendent of Public Instruction with us this morning,
Mrs. Alice McDonald. We have this morning, Mrs. McDonaldthe
programs include the Women, Infants and Children Feeding Pro-
gram, so-called WIC. the Child Care Food Program, the Summer
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Feeding Program, State Administrative Expenses and the Nutri-
tion Education and Training Program.

We are delighted to welcome you here again today. You may pro-
ceed in any way you prefer insofar as your testimony is concerned.
if yuu have got something else you want to tell us about, we'll be
delighted to hear from you.

Without objection, your prepared statement will be inserted in
the record. You proceed in any way you prefer. Good luck.

[Prepared statement of Alice McDonald follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ALI= MCDONALD, SUPERINTENDENT Of PURLIC
INSTRUCTION, KAY Dap Amnon OF EDUCATION

Chairman Perkins and members of the subcommittee, I appreciate the opportuni-
ty to present testimony regarding House Resolution 7child nutrition reauthoriza-
tion bill.

We are very proud of the fact that all of the 180 local public school districts in
Kentucky participate in the National School Lunch Progreen. Nearly 60 percent of
our &bile schools provide breakfast to 108,000 children daily. In addition, Kentucky
has 137 Child Care Food Program sponsors which provide nutritious meals for
12.700 pre-school children in over 350 day care centers across the State.

ice Program for dren. This. program, targeted to low income
The of Education also administers the Summer Food S'erv-

is, served
approximately 1 ,000 children in Kentucky _during the summer 1!: Sponsors of
the program must document low income eligiblity of the participating children. Reg-
ulations requite 50 percent low income and in man' cases in Kentw*s 100 percent
of the participating children at a site are from low income families. Mom and more
public schools are recognizing the needs of their students and are sponsoring the
Summer Food Program.

Mr. Chairman, heresy discussing House Resolution 7, I would like to say a few
words on an issue which affects all school districts in the State of Kentucky. The
United States Department of Agriculture issued last fall the rule on income ver:ffica-
tiona rule requiring districts nationwide to verify the income listed by parents on
three percent of the applications for free and reduced price meals.

The requirement according to USDA officials is intended to ensure that free and
reduced price benefits sedy to families whose income falls within the eligibility
guidelines set forth by USDA.

go
Its intent is to reduce any abuse which may exist in

Child Nutrition Programs.
Kentucky has approximately 282,000 children eligible for free and reduced price

meals which means that 8,460 applicants were selected for income verification. The
number is very small cam to total volume of aptii. However, the regula-
tion imposed more tive burdefis on local kU., and the was
time consuming and costly. This may have saved federal dollars, but COST was

borne by the local districts as no additional money was included for verification.
Both Federal and State reviews and audits in the State have documented the fact
that these p [NSLP--5113P] are administered in compliance with applicable
laws and regulations and that program services are being delivered to the targeted
recipientsthe school children in the Commonwealth.

Mr. Cluiriman, House Resolution 7 involves three programs which the Depart-
meet of Education administers: State Administrative Expense Prcgrien, Summer
Food Service for Children, and Nutrition Education and Training Program.t o

The Commodity , section 14 of the National School Lunch Program, is ad-
ministeredministered by the entucky Department of Agriculture. These four programs I

would like to discuss with you today.

STATE ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSE

Administrative costs associated with the child -,,utrition programs are on-going:
The programs must be monitored.

Technical assistance must be provided
Claims must be processed.
Sponsors must be trained.
--Audits must be conducted.
It is imperative that States have the assurance that a level of administrative

funds will be available to ensure a consistent and systematic approach' to program
administration. Initiation of the carryover provision in P.L. 97-35 was a very judi-

14
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cious addition to the State administrative expense regulations. This provision adds
some flexibility in that States may plan to utilize allocated funds for some long-term
goals rather than being confined to one fiscal year

Historically, the Child Nutrition Programs have been a joint effort of the Federal
and State Government. They mustIontinue in this vein if the stated purpose of the
programs is to continue; the first step in this partnership is in a strong administris-
tive staff at the State level. For this reason I urge you to make state administrative
expenses a permanent part of the Child Nutrition Programs.

SUMMER FOOD PROGRAM

Let me si4y that our responsibility for meeting the needs of the children does not
end when the school year is over. We ca.nnot ignore the nutritional needs of chil-
dren when school is not in session.

One of the programs designed to assist in meeting this need is the Summer Food
Service Program For Children. This program is a companion program of the Nation-
al School Lunch Program and is designed to provide free meals to low income chil-
dren when schools are not in session. Without this pram many of the children
who routinely receive free and reduced price meals during the school year will go
hungry. Unemployment has hit hard in Kentucky and many Children are dependent
upon this program for basic nutritional needs. For these reasons I Urge you to make
the Summer Food Service Program a permanent part of the Child Nutrition Pro-
gram

NUTRMON EDUCATION AND TRAINING

As an educator I'm concerned with the well-being of the total child. It would
appear that the Congress and the President share this concern when one looks at
the monetary resources allocated to the Child Nutrition Programs. If this premise is
accepted, then it's logical that the nutrition education and training component of
the Child Nutrition Programs should be fully funded. Nutrition education and
school feeding go hand and hand. We must be more than a "raging station" at meal
time! Research indicates that without proper food choices throughout a person's life,
one cannot reach his full potential. Certainly this is true for a young child. We must
provide those experiences that will contribute to long, healthy, productive lives for
our citizenit, For these reasons I ask you to restore full funding for the N.E.T. Pro-
gram

DONATED FOOD PROGRAM

We in the department of education do not administer the donated food, program
in Kentucky. However, I'm told by the State Department of Agriculture that during
FY.-S3 Vi4 7 million dollars worth of food was distributed to eligible institutions; by
far. schools received the most of this food. In addition, 4.2 million dollars was spent
by the program in the State making purchases directly from Kentucky farmers or
processors. It is obvious the benefit these foods have on the child nutrition programs
both directly in the preparation of meals and indirectly in helping to keep the cost
of the meal at a level to encourage participation. I join my friends in the agriculture
community in urging you to make permanent this part of the National School
Lunch Program.

In conclusion, I want to thank you for allowing me this time to present my views
on House Resolution 7. On behalf of the thousands of children in Kentucky, your
continuing commitment to these special programs is recognized and appreciated.

STATEMENT OF ALICE McDONALD, SUPERINTENDENT OF PUBLIC
INSTRUCTION, KENTUCKY DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

Mrs. MCDONALD. Thank you very much, Chairman Perkins. As
you know, I am not bashful, but today I do just want to talk about
(vie program.

Chairman PERKINS. You may need to talk just a little louder.
Mrs. MCDONALD. I am delighted to be here. I have with me today

an associate superintendent for local services who, in fact, does ad-
minister the School Food Service Program, Mr. Bob Spielman. He
will he giving some testimony along with me.

1 5
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It is my pleasure to be here regarding House Resolution 7, Child
Nutrition Reauthorization bill. As Congressman Perkins knows
from years of dedication to education programs, good nutrition is
good 'education. That is really what I am here to talk about todiy.
We are very proud of the fact that all of the 180 local public school
districts in Kentuckyand that's, what I want to talk about, Ken-
tuckyparticipate in the National School Lunch Program..

Nearly 60 percent of our public schools provide breakfast to
108,000 children daily. In addition, Kentucky has 137 Child Care
Food Program sponsors 1.hich provide nutritious meals for 12,700
preschool children and over 350 day care centers across the state.

The Kentucky Department of Education also administers the
Summer Food Service Program for children. This program, target-
ed to low-income youngsters, served approximately 17,000 children
in Kentucky during the summer of 1983. Sponsors of the program
must document low-income eligibility of participating children.
Regulations require 50 percent low income and, in many case in
Kentucky, 100 percent of the participating children., at a site are
from low-income families.

More and more public schools are recognizing the needs of their
students and are sponsoring the Summer Food Program.

Mr. Chairman, before discussing House Resolution 7, I world like
to say a few words on an issue which affects all school districts in
the State of Kentucky. The U.S. Department of Agricultire issued
last fall the rule on income verification, a rule requiring districts
nationwide to verify the income listed by parents on three percent
of the applications for free and reduced-price meals. The require-
ment, according to USDA officials, is intended to ensure that free
and reduced price benefits only go to families whose income fall
within the eligibility guidelines set forth by USDA. Its intent is to
ir,pduce any abuse which may exist in Child Nutrition Programs.

Kentucky has approximately '282,000 children eligible for free
and reduced -price meals, which means that 8,460 applicants were
selected fer, income verification. The number is very small com-
pared to total volume of applicants. However, the regulation im-
posed more administrative burdens on local districts and in the
process was time consuming and costly. This may have saved Fed-
eral dollars, but the cost was borne by local distra,ts, as no addi-
tional money was included for verification.

Both Federal and State reviews and audits in the state have doc- t
umented the fact that these programs are administened in compli-
ance with applicable laws and regulations and that program serv-
ices are being delivered to the targeted recipients, the school chil-
dren in the Commonwealth.

I would like Bob Spielman now to tell you a little bit in detail
about the hardship that this reallywell, some of the facts about
Kentucky and just what this particular verification program meant
t() Kentucky.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT SPIELMAN

Mr. SPIELMAN. Our concern about this program is whether, in
f.act, it pays off It does add an administrative burden to the local
-hoo1 district:, and, you know, that has to be reflected some
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type of pay-off. Last year we OW a survey of eight school districts in
the Statejust pulled at ranckim eight -school districtsanalyzed
the number of applicants that. they actually verified.' The eight
school districts on 3-percent formula had to verify 314 applicants.
Out of that 314 they found 41 children .who changed status because
of the verification.

We asked them to Raocument the amount of administrative time
spent on this verification process and it turns out that for those 41
children they spent 489 administrative hours aterifying their

income eligibility. So when you analze that, it takes about 12 hours 1.
e- of administrative time for each merson who changes status. Assum-

ing that those )pelaple are totally take off the programand it's
\._ about mid-year when that happenswe4tctually save' about $96 for

the Federal Government. The local school district spends $120 of
administrative time that tlly ought to, be spett working on the
curriculum and improvinge quality of the schools.
\So even though it is a Metier of shifting expenditures from one

level to the other, it still turns out that we spend more than we
save in the process.

Mrs. MCDONALD. The rest of my remarks will be directed to
house Resolution 7. House Resolution 7 involves three programs
which the Department of Education administers: State Administra-
tive' Expense Program, Summer Food Service Program for Chil-
dren, and the Nutrition Education and Training Program. The
Commodity Program, section 14 of the National School Lunch Pro-
gram, is administered by the Kentucky Department of Agriculture.

These four programs I would like to discuss with you tot*.
STATE ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSE

Administrative costs associated with the Child Nutrition Pro-
grams are ongoing. The program must be monitored, technical as-
sistance must be provided, claims must be processik,-ponsors must
be trained, audits must be conducted. It is imperative that States
have the assurance that a level of administrative funds will be
available to ensure a consistent and systematic approach to pro-
gram administration. Initiation of the carryover provision in Public
Law 97-35 was a very judicious addition to the State Administra-
tive Expense regulations. This provision adds some flexibility in
that States may plan to use allocated funds for some long-term
goals rather than being confined to one fiscal year.

Historically, the Child Nutrition Programs have been a joint
effort of the Federal and State governments. They must continue
in this vein if the stated purpose of the program is to continue. The
first step in this partnership is a strong administrative staff at the
State level. For this reason, I urge you to make State Administra-
tive Expenses a permanent part of the Child Nutrition Programs.

THE SUMMER FOOD PROGRAM

Let me say that our responsibility for meeting the needs of the
children does not end when the school year is over. We cannot
ignore the nutritional needs of children when school is not in ses-
%ion.

17
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Oni of the programs designed to assist in meeting this need is
the Summer Food Service Program for children. This program is a
companion program of the National School Lunch Program and is
designed to provide free meals to low-income children when schools
are not in session. Without this program many of the children who
routinely receive free and reduced-price meals during the school
year would go hungry. Unemployment has hit hard in Kentucky
and many children are dependent upon this program for basic nu-
tritional needs. For these reasons, I urge you to make the Summer
Food Service Program a permanent part of the Child Nutrition
Program.

NUTRITION EDUCATION AND TRAINING

As an educator, I am concerned with the well-being of the total
child. It would appear that the Congress and the -::ident share
this concern when one looks at the monetary r::4urces allocated to
the Child Nutrition Programs. If this premise accepted, then it is
logical that the, Nutrition Education and Training component of
the Child Nutrition Programs should be fully funded.

Nutrition education and school feeding go hand in hand. We
must be more than a filling station at meal time. Research indi-
cates that without proper food choices throughout a person's life,
one cannot reach his full potential. Certainly, this is true for a
young child. We must provide those experiences that will contrib-
ute to long, healthy, productive lives for our citizens. For these rea-
sons, ! ask you to restore full funding for the NET Program.

THE DONATED FOOD PROGRAM

We in the Department of Education do not administer the Donat-
ed Food Program in Kentucky. However, INam told by the State De-
partment of Agriculture that during fiscal year 1983, 54.7 million
dollars' worth of food was distributed to eligible institutions. By
far, schools receive the most of this food.

In addition, $4.2 millidn was spent by the program in the State
making purchases directly from Kentucky farmers or processors. It
is obvious the benefits these foods have on t Child Nutrition Pro-
grams, both directly in the preparation of ifeals and indirectly in
helping to keep the cost of the meal at a level to encourage partici-
pation. I join my friends in the agriculture community in urging
you to make permanent this part of the National School Lunch
Program

All of these programs are critical to Kentucky and also critical
in the' process would be continuity. If we were gut on a 1-year plan
and did not have the ability to know that programs would be
available to us for longer, it would make I ing impossible. So I
urge you to certainly give us a sched e s longer than 1 year.

I also 4v1inI to point out that we 0, ntucky, have hungry
children and without these progra we Id have many more. If
I could quote to you some Kentu y statistics which, to me, are
startling. Fifty-one percent of out choolchildren are on free lunch
or reduced-price lunch programs. Fifty-one percent, Over half of
the children that we open our door. to everyday.

-.1'. t -I
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Forty-nine percent are on reduced lunch and 42 percent are on
free lunch programs. So it is essential To Kentucky and essential to
good education that these programs, in fact,.do continue.

I thank you for allowing me this time to present my views on
House Resolution 7 on behalf of thew thousands of children in Ken-
tucky and I ask for your continuing conunitmpntlo these special
programs. I recognize your commitment in the mff and I appreci-
ate it and ask you to continue that commitment in the future. I
would be happy to answer any questions, along with my associate
here, that you may have.

Chairman PERKINS. Thank you.sery much for an excellent testi-
mony this morning.

First let me ask Mr. Spielman in regard to his statement; could
you repeat for the record the exact percentage of children that you
found ineligible in Kentucky and how much did that cost?

Mr. SPIELMAN. I don't have an exact percen tage of the number
we found ineligible. Let me just run through the figures. The eight
districts that we just pulled at random. We verified -314 children
and out of the 314, 41 changed status in some fashion. That was
pulled from-3 percent of those that were participating in the pro-
gram were actually sampled to determine that. The oast for each
child who changed status turned out to be about $120 in adminis-
trative cost to the school district.

Chairman PERKINS. Mrs. McDonald, from your experience with
the program and what you have been able to discover, has there
been less participation in the School Lunch Program within the
last 3 years, if you are able to tell us, after the Gramm-Latta/go. 2
vote in 1981, when the reimbursement rate from the Government
was cut back and we had to make up the funds from the parents?
Did participation fall off in Kenlucky following the increase in the
School Lunch Program?

Mrs. MCDONALD. I would like Mr. Spielman to answer that. He is
more familiar with the details of the program.

Mr. SPIELMAN. Well, what actually happened was that the par-
ticipation fell off initially, but then the economy has gone down,
which made more people eligible. So our actual participation rate,
even though the standards for participation changed, has main-
tained about the same level.

Mrs. MCDONALD. But initially it went down 3 years ago.
Chairman PERKINS. Yes.
Mrs. Burton.
Mrs. BURTON. I am very impressed with your statement. Obvious-

ly, I hive no questions in terms of the correctness of your position.
Mr. thairman, I understand that in California, where we have

many children whose parents are from other countries and you
have a language problem and people do nat return the question-
naire, what does that do to the children? Although you are from
Kentucky, can you say something on that?

Mrs. MCDONALD. In order to give you some statistics on the veri-
fication program, we.just pulled out eight districts and showed you
from 341 and we can do that statewide. But of those 41 children, all
of them were not taken off the program because of abuse and I
think that's the point you are trying to make and certainly what
we fotind in Kentucky.

19
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Some of them changed status because the applications were not
filled out. Some parents just do not fill out the infonnatiOn that's
necessary, not because they don't want to, but because they can't.,
for one reason or another.

,Mrs. BURTON. It's also, perhaps, embarrassing.
MCDONALD. That's correct.

ire. BURT6N. It seems to me there should be no means test of
any kind, that any child coining into a place where food is being
served, has a right to sit down and eat. I think it's bad in terms of
ostracizing- the children who do use they program and those whli
don't are irk. a different category. I feel, it's a terrible bu,rden on
young children to be put in a class.

Mrs. MCDONALD. Wes, we had many districts where people re-
fused to return the verification information. When we looked into

language that would be th em, butt it would be the impossibil-
ity

it would be different th:Xlifeinia, it would not be a second

ity for them to fill out this form because they could neither read
nor write or could do it at a.level at which, they felt comfortable in
returning it. So then you have of that 41, 16 who,are not receiving
the service because their parents are incapable of providing the in- ;
formation.

So we believe that we find very little abuse and oftentimes we
have to take children off of the program for reasons that have
nothing to do with abuse, that in order to find the abuse, we spend
much more money than we save and we spend focal money to find
the abuse.

Mrs. BURTON. This was going to be my next question, that ad-
ministrating this sort of a program, trying to find out who, unjust-
ly, is getting something to eat takes more money. If you multiplied
what you have done in your one district in Kentucky through the
Nation can you give us an approximate figure of how many mil-
lions it would cost to get the verifications and knock people off the
programhow much it would cost to admiriister?

Mrs. MCDONALD. Well, we estimated that it cost us $120 to verify
a child was not eligible or needed to be a reduced lunch instead of
a free lunch and we saved$90?

Mr. SPIELMAN. Ninety-six dollars.
Mrs. MCDONALD. Ninety-six dollars. So that's a difference of $24

per chpd. We spent $24 more than we saved per child every time
we foSnd one child ineligible.

Mrs, BURTON. And children go hungry.
Mrs. MCDONALD. Yes.
Mrs. BURTON. Thank you. You have prgven my point.
Thank you very much.
Chairman PERKINS. I think you started to state or maybe you did

state it, that in the economy _plunge'a couple of years ago there
were more youngsters in the School Lunch Pro ram that took ad-
vantage of the free and reduced-price lunches. Is that correct?

Mrs. MCDONALD. That's correct and that's what brought our
numbers back up.

Chairman PERKINS. Has there been any pickup in the last 6
months or since the economy has picked up in general throughout
the country that you could tell in connection with the School
Lunch Program?

20
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Mrs. McDoNALD. We have not at this point yet, Congressman
Perkins, noticed a change in Kentucky. Our numbers are staying
the same, but we Would hapey to take a closer look at that and
get back to you. But at this point our numbers seem to be the
same.

Chairman PERKINS. The reduced-price program is now at 25 cents
or 20?

Mr. JENNINGS. It went up to 30 cents.
Chairman PERKINS. It went up to 30. It used to be 15 or 20 cents?
Mr. JENNINGS. It was a dime and then it went to 20 cents. -
Chairnian PERKINS. It was a dime and then it went to 20.cents. If

we cut the redaced-price program back to 20 cents, would" you
think that would be helpful in your State?

Mrs. McDONALD. Yes.
Chairmhn PERKINS. 1\4z,Goodling, you are the senior gent4man.
Mr. GOODLING. Thank- you, Mr. Chairman. No questions'on the

testimony. I haven't had a chance to digest it too much. I do have
one comment that I might make to the new educational leader of
Kentucky. On two occasions I have been with the chairman and we
have conducted hearings in eastern Kentucky and then we have
come across to Lexington to continue those hearings. On both occa-
sions, I had a feeling that an equalization formula was needed that
does aiiiittle better for some parts of the State. I don't know wheth-
er you are looking into that or not, but I didn't get the same im-
pression that it's done similar to, for instance, what we do in Penn-.
sylvania. In Kentucky, one district might get 73 percent State sup-
port and another might get only a 10-percent '`hold harmless." I
just had a feeling that there needed to be same work done on an
equalization formula.

Mts. MCDONALD. Wanting to be the wisest apd best superintend-
ent ever in Kentucky, I iihould say we would do that in the future,
but I must admit to you that we have, from the Governor's office
as well as on the recommendation of former superintendents,
always recognized that as a problem and that we do have in place
today in Kentucky a power equalization program. Those words
mean nothing to you, but it is an equalization program that would,
in fact, bring eastern Kentucky counties or our poorer districts up.
The funding level of that program goes up every 2 years when we
do, in fact, take a look at the program. It certainly needs to be
funded at a higher level and it is in my budget recommendations
and the present Governor's budget recommendation to be raised.
But we do have a mechanism in place and every 2 years it does
seem to get a little better. It is a problem, but we are attempting to
solve it.

Mr. GOODLING. I thought when the chairman retires I might run
from that district and that's why I wanted to ask you about that
issue.

Mrs. MCDONALD. Then you would certainly want to be a propo-
nent of power equalization. Remember those key words. 1 La ugh ter I

Chairman PERKINS. Mr. Gunderson.
Mr. GUNDERSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and thank you, Mrs.

McDonald. I know this is at least the second time you have testi-
fied in front of our committee. Hopefully, we will have the benefit
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of your testimony and wisdom a number of times in the upcoming
months and years.

I have little or no difficulty with your commitment to a number
of these programs, As we look at some of these programs, whether
it be the Summer; Food Program that was authorized in the early
seventies, or the Nutrition Education and Training Program, also
authorized in the seventies,- it seems to me therskis some merit in
the concept of reauthorization. This week we will take to the floor
of the House the Vocational Education Act for reauthorization. Be-
cause of the need for reauthorization, and through the good work
of our chairman and Mr. , I think we are coming up with
an updated program that certainly is targeting the." new needs in
vocational education. It certainly is trying to deal with the plan-
ning and regulatory requirements.

Reauthorization, in essence, mandates us to take a moment to
update programs to their present realistic needs. Would you be op-
posed to the concept of periodically reauthorizing these things? I
guess I am an optimist. j don't think that jeopardizes programs. I
think it helps them.

Mrs. MCDONALD. I am not sure I understand your question .and L
certainly think things have to be looked at and they need to be up-
dated. I guess if I had any opposition it would be for children to be
hurt in thi process. I am not sure where your stfic question is
leading, but I am going to answer it to say it to be a dual
thing. Yes, you .seed to look at programs and you need to reauthor-
ize and you need to change, but you can't hurt the children on the
program at the time. So the time line for the authorization must
be, in fact, long enough and the process by which you look at the
program must tie such that it does not hurt the present children
while you are trying to effect change.

Mr. GUNDERSON. I think we are on the same wavelength. What
we do in most programs in this Congress is, if we can't agree on a
reauthorization, we simply have a 1-year extension of the present
law until we can resolve the differences. That doesn't jeopardize or
hurt the children. I certainly agr..ie with you on that but it does
give a little nod and push, to those of us in Congress to, frankly,
update these programs.

Mrs. MCDONALD. One-year authorization of programs is very
short. It does not allow for any long-range planning and I would
certainly think that Congress could certainly make some wise deci-
sions and authorize programs for a longer period of time than 1
year and give directions to State and local districts that would
allow better planning.

But I am not opposed to programs being looked at, but I do be-
lieve a 1-year authorization is too short of a time line and I
would-

Mr. GUNDERSON. No disagreement.
Mrs. MCDONALD. OK.
Mr. GUNDERSON. What usually happens is a 1-year extension of

the program while we are reauthorizing. I think we are talking the
same language. Thank_ you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman PERKINS. Mr. Packard.
Mr. PACKARD. No questions, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
Chairman PERKINS. Mr. Miller, go ahead.
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Mr. MILLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to just ad-
dress the issue of verification' I don't expect you to answer for the
whole nation, but it's obviously causing different problems in dif-
ferent jurisdictions. You mentioned c4liot in some of your schools
you havet0 percent of the childred who are on free or reduced-
prim lunches. Is that for both?

Mrs. MCDONALD. Statewide, 51 percent of our children are on
either or reduced-42 percent are on free, and 9 percent are on re-
duced. I

Mr. MILLER. How high would that run in some schools? In some
schools you would have almost all of the children?

Mrs. MCDONALD. It could be 100 percent; yes.
Mr. MILLER. And you are still required to do verification there?
Mrs. MCDONALD. Correct.
Mr. MILLER. I am just wondering if there is some mechanism

where we can still retain the accountability that, obviously, the
amendments on verification speak to and I think that are impor-
tant, but .if there is some threshold that can be established that
would provide a way out for some of these schools to avoid going
through the cost of the verificationhave you given thought to this
or have your associations given thought to this?

Mrs. McDosidum. I haven't given any thought to agi alternative
that would be somewhere between what we are doihg now and
nothing at all, but I would be happy to I guess my t

round the fact that I am certainly a pro vent of ac-
countability

have
centered a
countability and understand the need for it, but we k a look at
Kentucky and we think \it is not very cost- effective accountability.

Mr. MILLER. That's clearly the argument. Nobody is arguing that
we should serve children who aren't eligible. = t the question is
how do you arrive at that pool of eligible chila ren. II it's costing
you more to make that determination than the savings you
receive,that doesn't look like a very good proposal. You still don't
want to serve ineligible children but that doesn't look like a very
good way to get at it. I just wondesed, if there was any consider-
ation to other approachesfor instance, if individual schools had
75 percent of the children on free lunches or free and reduced
lunches, whether they ought to be exempt for a year once they go
through a verification, or if verification should be conducted once
every several years or involve only a periodic sampling.

I just don't see that school districts have the kind of money to do
this, absent some allegations that there is a substantial number of
children who are being served who are ineligible. That's not what
is going on here. You can have the best run program in the coun-
try and you are still going to have to go through this process,
which is money that you would be using for education programs or
other administrative costs or what have you.

Mrs. MCDONALD. I think perhaps what we found in Kentucky is
that the assumption that was used to set up the verification pro-
gram was a wrong assumption in Kentucky -1 can't spwk for the
rest of the Nationthat there was wide abuse of the School Lunch
Program. In the verification process, that was not found. If we
would have looked at 4 percent and found wide abuse, then that
assumption would have been a true assume. We, obvidusly, are
looking at accountabi3lity assuming that we have people who are on
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the free lunch program who do not belong on the free lunch pro-
gram. That is not what we found in Kentucky.

Mr. MILLER. Now nu did a random sampling?
Mrs. MCDONALD. Well, we pulled out eight districts for you
Mr. Mu-' E& You pulled out eight districts--
Mrs. McDoNsw [continuing]. To give you the districts, but I amSure that
Mr. Muni. What have you done about meeting the verification

standard? Have you had to go through this in each and every dis-
trict?

Mrs. MCDONALD. That's correct. We have absolutely followed
Mr. MILLER. Do you think in the future you should be allowed to

do a statistically accurate sampling?
Mrs. McDoNALD. That possibly could be one way to solve the

problem. One of the things that I would suggest to you in this par-
ticular programwhat we have discovered is that it costs more to
verify than you save. Now if we are looking for accountability and
yor,r are looking for it at the Federal level, it seems to me one way
would be for the Federal Government to bear the cost of verifica-
tion and when they look or when you look at your own statistics to
show that you are not getting a very big bang for your buck, you
know, that there is very little abuse and you are spending a great
deal of money to find that small amount of abuse, maybe then it
would be easier to bring about change in the verification program.

As long as you are shifting that cost to loc.t.! school districts, it is
a very easy statement to make, "You must, in fact, verify." What
we are pointing out to you is, one, it's not cost effective to verify;
we are spending more money than we are saving and we are not
finding very much abuse at all. If we would shift that expense to
the Federal level, perhaps some decisions would be made.

Mr. MILLER. Or at least maybe the Federal Government could
just pay the net cost, that they could deduct from that any savings.
In your case it's $96 per student and it would cost $120. So it would
be $24 that they could deduct and they cold just way the $96.

Mrs. McDomu.n. We would be willing look at any alternative
you came,up with. The one thing we don' want is a lot more pa-
perwork To do to save a few more dollars.

Mr. MILLER. That's the trouble with those Republican amend-
ments, they all create paperwork. ,,,

Mrs. MCDONALD. Right. But we do not believe the verification
program is, one, finding a great deal of abuse and, two, it is cer-
tainly not cost effective.

Mr. MILLER. Thank you.
Chairman PERKINS. Presently, Mrs. McDonald, the administra-

tion's budget recommends an appropriation of $3 million a year to
help pay for verification and then it states that funding for the a
School Lunch Program overall can be cut by $37 million, because
that is the amount that will be saved by eliminating ineligible chil-
dren. Do you care to cpmment a little on that?

Mrs. MCDONALD. I would make the simple statement that our
data would not support that, would not come anywhere near sup-
porting that that amount of money would be saved, proportionate-
ly. in Kentucky.

Chairman PERKINS. Mr. Packard, any further questions?
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Mr. PACKARD. No, thank you, Mr. Chairman.,
Chairman PERKINS. Let me thank you very much for your ap-

pearance here this morning, Mrs. McDonald. You have been very
helpful to' the committee. We are ' .1 to try to get this bill out of
here next week and do the best that we 'possibly can and get it
to the floor right away. Within se next 2 weeks we hope to have it
to the floor and get it passed in the House. I ani afraid we are
going to have a little bottleneck in the_ senate a little later.

Thank you for coining up here an helping us and assisting us
today. We appreciate your coming.

Mrs. MCDONALD. Thank you very much. It's been my pleasure.
Chairman PERKINS. Any further comments, Mr. Packard.
Mr. PACKARD. No.
Chairman PERKINS. We will stand adjourned for 20 or 30 minutes

until the full committee convenes to conider' the budget.
[Whereupon, the subcommittee was recessed at 9:50 a.m., on

Tuesday, March 6, 1984, subject to the call of the Chair.]
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ILEAltINGS ON A BILL TO MAKE PERMANENT
CERTAIN CHILD NUTRITION PROGRAMS

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 7, 1984

ickiNE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
Suacomarmis ON ELEMENTARY,

z

SECANDARY, AND VOCATIONAL EDUCATION,
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,

Washington, DC
The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, in room 2261; Rayburn,

House Office 13tii 'ding, How. Carl D. Perkins (chairman) presid"
Members present Representatives Perkins, ICildee, Hayes,

ling, Packard, Gunderson, and Nielson.
Staff present: John F., Jennings, assistant counsel; Mary Jane

Fiske, Republican senior legislative associate, and Jo leen Freder-
ick, legislative specialist.

Chairman PERKINS. The committee will come to order: I am sorry
to be Starting late this morning. This morning the Subcommittee
on Elementary, Secondary, and Vocational Education will continue
to hear testimony on H.R. 7, which extends five Children Nutrition
Program authorities which will expire after Se nib& 30, 1984.
These prwrams are the Summer Food Service = of Com-
modity Distribution, the Nutrition Education and fining Pro-
gram, the Special Supplemental Food Program for Women, Infants,
and Children, and funding for State administrative expenses.

Today's testimony will focus on particular programs affected by
this bill and other areas of child nutrition that merit concern. The
subcommittee looks forward to hearing testimony from Linda
Locke, the nutrition project director of Community Coordinated
Child Care in Louisville, KY. She is accompanied by Helen Blank.

We also have as witnesses Gwen Chegwidden, representing the
Society for Nutrition Education, and Jape Brokaw, the executive
vice president of the American Camping Association, accompanied
by Ed Cooney.

Our first witness is Linda Locke this morning, and you go right
ahead. We're delighted to welcome you here.

[Prepared statement of Linda Locke follows:]
PREPARED STATEMENT OF LINDA LOCKE, NUTRFTION PROJECT DIRECTOR, COMMUNITY

COORDINATED CHILD CARE, LOUISVILLE, KY

Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee, I am Links Locke. Nutrition Direc-
tor of Community Coordinated Child Care (4-C) of Louisville-Jefferson County, KY.
We want to thank you for your constant support of child nutrition programs as
denied by /I 13 4091 I appreciate the opportunity to testify today on how the CCFP
affects the children we serve.

4
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Community Coordinated Child Care is a private, non-profit United Way agency,
dedicated to quality care for children, in the belief that every child in our communi-
ty should have the opportuniq, to achieve his or her maximum potential. In pursu-
ing this purpose, 4-C (a) coordinates and resources for young children, (b)
gathers and disseminates information on Early dhood, and (c) serves as an advo-
cate for children and families. To achieve these goals, 4-C has developed these pro-
grams: (1) Purchase of Child Care, (2) JTPA Day Care Services, (8) 4-C Nutrition
Project. (4) Special Education Program. (5) Learning Resources Center, and (6) Day
Care Information and Referral Services.

The 4-C Nutrition Project serves as an Umbrella Sponsor in the Child Care Food
Program. We currently sponsor 40 dey care centers and 38 family day care homes
serving over 3,000 children each month. In Louisville -Jefferson County, KY, 70% of
the children participating in the CCFP are from low - Income families. A large
number of these children are from one-parent, female-headed households. Thew are
low - income working Parente, who are barely surviving financially. It is vital that
these families have affordable, available, accessible day care so that they can contin-
ue to work, and to be productive members of society.

I want to expreefi the deep appreciation on the part of the child care community
for this committee's leadership in passing KB. 4091. Your restoration of funding for
three meals/two snacks will make it possible to provide nutrition for chil-dren who average 10 to 12 hours a day in day care. federal fund-ing of reduced-priced increased eligi levels, and inclusion of unusually
high medical bills in determining income el ity 'will greatly assist us in ade-
quately caring for children.

Today, I would like to address other critical areas of concern in the CCFP that
were not addressed in H.R. 4091. These also are programs that were lost or cut in
1981 that continue to impair our ability to provide quality care for children. We still
feel the effects of these cuts daily. We urge the committee to consider these imues in
any legislation that will affect the CCFP.

1. The Tiering method of reimbursing day care centers needs to be restored. This
allowed greater funding to flow to those centers which served a majority of low-
inconw children. It was our experience that this change substantially cut funding to
centers who were serving a majority of low-income working parents. Our center has
its CCFP monthly reimbursement cut from approximately 31100 to 9300. The deep
cuts in CCFP funding were a major factor in the decision of two centers to close.
These centers were located in low-income areas of Downtown Louisville. The majori-
ty of the centers' employee:I lived near and lost their jobs when the centers closed.
Parents no longer has easy access to day care.

Centers adjusted to the loss of CCFP funds by raising fees to nts. Many par-
ents could not afford the increased fees., and withdrew their children from the cen-ters.

2. Equipment assistance needs to be restored_ I am attaching a statement from Dr.
Jay Caton, Food Service Director of the Jefferson County Public Schools concerning
the need for restoration of these funds in the School Lunch Program. (Attachment
1.)

Equipment purchased when these funds were available is deteriorating and be-
coming obsolete. This year, one of our centers has experienced major problems with
its freezer, dishwasher, and deep fryer. There are no other sources of fundslocal.
state or federalto emit child care centers in replacing this equipment. Equipment
assistance also aided in developing new centers in areas that would serve low-
income children.

Child care programs have absolutely no flexibility in their budgets for expendi-
tures of this magnitude. These are shoestring budget with 75% of the expenditure:5
going to pay for salaries. I want to stress that day care salaries are extremely low-
2 out of 3 employees in child care earn below the poverty level. am including these
examples of salaries paid to child care workers in our area, based on a 40 hour work
week.

Director Salaries$10,400 SI 8,700/yr.
(Job specification usually require a 4 yr. or advanced degree, and several years of

administrative experience.)
Classroom Supervisor/Teacher$6,900 (minimum wage)$12,8(0 /yr.
(Job specifications usually require at least a 2-year degree in Early Childhood

Education. Many centers require a 4-year degree.
Caregivers$6,900 (minimum wage)$10, 00/yr.
(Job specification on-going training.)
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Those who provide care for our nation's children are not being paid huge salaries.
They are women and men who are dedicated to giving children the love and care
that is so important in their formative years.

3_ Legislative needs to be changed to allow "for-profit" centers to participate in
the CCFP if 25% of their enrolled children are eligible for Title XX day care fund-
ing. The key word is eligible. Current legislative only allows "for-profits" to partici-
pate if 25% of their enrolled children are funded by Title XX.

In Kentucky, Title XX funds for day care are very scarce. This past year, Title
XX eligibility was closed for 4 months because all available day care funds had been
allocated. In addition, KY only provides Title XX day care funding to families whose
income is below 60% of the state median income; all other Title XX services in KY
find families who have income up to 80% of the state median income. The first pri-
ority for Title XX day care assistance in KY are children documented as being
abused or neglected; the second priority are children of low-income working parents.
Children whose parents are training, the children from multi-problem families are
the next priorities, but do not get funded because of the scarcity of funds.

Other community resources, such as JTPA day care sevices, Community Develop-
ment, Catholic Charities, and United Way provide day care assistance to Title XX
eligible families. Many day care centers serving children funded from these re-
sources are "for-profits." They can participate in the OCFP only if 25% of the chil-
dren they serve have their day care fees paid by Title XX funding. Since their chil-
dren are funded by sources other than Title XX, the CCFP is not available to these
children even though the mAiority are Title X)( eligible.

4-C currently sponsors 10 "for-profit" centers that are eligible for the CCFP. Over
70% of the children in these centers quality as low-income; and two of the centers
have 100% of the children qualifying in this category. We have seen a tremendous
change in the meals served in these centers. Before participating in the CCFP, none
of these centers were serving breakfast, and the lunch and snack menus would at
best be called "barely adequate." Even though these centers are deemed "for-prof-
its," they cannot afford to provide the high nutritional quality mandated by the
CCFP without the addition of CCFP funding_ Many of these "for-profits" are in the
poorest of the poor neighborhoods, and children are desperately in need of the bene
fits of the Child ('are Food Program.

4. Admintirtrative fees paid to sponsors of family day care homes need to be re-
stored to previous levels. It is important to note that many states are currently
moving away from licensing family day care; so it becomes even more important to
support sponsors' abilities to maintain monitoring of family day care homes. In
monitoring family day care, sponsors check on enrollment records, ages of the chil-
dren, meal patterns, maintenance of licensing requirements, sanitation practices,
income eligibility of the providers if they count their own children, and daily activi-
ties provided for the children. Sponsors train providers to ensure that they offer
quality care

Sponsoring organizations enforce the CCFP requirements that participating
homes must be licensed. This stipulation has had a two-fold effect: it has brought
more day care homes into licensing and into compliance with state and local re-
quirements, and has provided the incentive for caregivers to become visible and ac-
cessible to parents

Child ('are Food 'rogram sponsors exert a tremendous influence in family day
care and have provided it strong impetus for the development of needed family day
care systems Sponsoring organizations encourage the delivery of quality cure,
reduce the management burden on state and local governments, and facilitate day
care funding. In Louisville, the JTPA training program in adjacent rural counties
was facing major difficulties in finding day care placements for trainees The 4 -('
Nutrition Project was instrumental in developing new day care homes, currently

of the JTPA trainees residing in the rural counties Lave been placed in family
day care This would not have happened if 4 -(' had not been serving its a (ATP
sponsor of family day care homes.

4 ,C currently sponsors 3S family day care homes in the MT. It costs our agency
$:,S per month fur each home we sponsor; we only receive $41; per month per hone
from the CIT We feel very fortunate to be a t.lhited Way agency. because their
funding makes up the shortage, and allows us to continue to sponsor these homes I
am providing a copy of 'cur current 4-C nutrition budget to illustrate this [Attach-
ment 2j

We do not know how long United Way can and will continue to supplement our
fUrnity clay care home sponsorship Other sixinsors. especially smad ones,, may not
he as fortunate to receive Tniti41 Way funding
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The last and very important issue I want to address is the issue of the means test
in family day care. We are dismayed by SB 1994, introduced by Senator Helms.
Every federal dollar for family day care is so vitally important. Family Day Care
Home provide over 50% of the child care arrangements in this country; and the
CCFP is the single most important source of funds svhich supports the family day
care system.

Family Day Care Homes take care of most of the children in child care under the
age of 3; forty percent of the parents using family day care are single parent fami-
lies. Many parents work odd hours and could not do so without the flexibility pro-
vided by family day care.

Last year, 4-C assisted a distraught parent in finding child care to fit her nurse's
training schedule. She was a single parent needing care beginning at 5:30 a.m. for 6-
week shifts which alternated with 6-week shifts scheduled from 12 noon to 8:00 p m.
She stressed that she would have to drop out of nurse's training if affordable child
care that could accommodate her schedule could not be found. A family day care
home under CCFP sponsorship was able to provide the flexible care she needed.
Today, she is a registered nurse working at a local hospital, earning over $10,00 an
hour.

The cost of family day care is usually below that of center care. Fees in family
day care are more likely to be adjusted according to parents' work schedules, fur-
ther reducing the cost. Family day care provides before and after school care, ensur-
ing that children get to and from school safely. These children have care available
when schools are closed for holidays or bad weather. In Louisville, children attend

day kindergarten sessions, either in the morning or afternoon. The family day
care provider is especially important to these families. She makes sure the children
are picked up and delivered by the school buses according to schedule. She also ar-
ranges to serve lunches at different times to accommodate children leaving at 11:30,
and arriving at 12:30.

Family day care providers work 12-14 hour days caring for children, 5-6 days a
week. This is a very difficult, emotionally stressful and physically exhausting job.
Eighty-seven percent of' family day care providers' earnings are below poverty level,
These are low-income women, operating a business which utilizes their skills in
caring for children. It is olili.pbecause of the CCFP that many providers are licensed,
visible taxpayers. Before participation, many family day care homes operated
"underground" and providers did not pay taxes or make social security contribu-
tions.

The confidentiality of parent income information is an extremely sensitive issue
in an informal family day care home setting in which the provider and parents
often are friends and live in the same neighborhood. There is no direct financial
incentive for parents to provide income information and many parents wool-1 refuse
to do so

The rapid growth of family day care participation in the CCFP has been repeated-
ly criticized. But it should be remembered that only a few years ago children cared
fror in family day case were not receiving any nutritional benefits from the CCFP.

The Evaluation of the Child Care Food Program conducted by Abt Associates
found

Quite clearly that the CCFP is meeting ita goals of providing nutritious
meals to children in day care in an attempt to improve their diets . . the
nutritional quality and the variety of food served are significantly better in
participating day care facilities than in non-participating facilities.

The success of this program is directly related to the simplicity of record-keeping
fur the provider. Because the program is currently easy to understand and imple-
ment. the providers have participated and the children have benefited. Low-income
providers are those who find it most difficult to deal with forms and regulations;
and would be the first to drop out if means testing we implemented.

Means testing would also create numerous administrative problems that would be
cumbersome and costly to the CCFP sponsor. In addition to monitoring claims for
the present categories of breakfast. lunch, supper, and supplements, it would also be
necessary to monitor claims for free, reduced, and paid categories for each meal or
supplement. Administratively, this adds a tremendous amount of paperwork, a
longer time to complete each claim, and a greater chance for error. Because means
testing would cause a large drop in provider participation, corresponding adminis-
trative reimbursement would be lost. This would mean a reduction in staff when the
work load would be greatly increased.

The Mn study reported that fond services costs in family day care were consider-
ably higher than that of center-based care ($254 vs $1 57 per lunch) On the aver-
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age, (VFP reimbursement covered only 35% of food service was in family day care
homes.
4-C conducted a random survey among the homes we sponsor. They were asked

what would happen if CCFP participation was no longer feasible or cost-effective.
These are the results:

100% said they would substantially raise their fees.
80% would quit serving breakfast.

65% would serve lower quality meals.
50% said they would proba,bly be forced to close, parents would withdraw

their children because they could not afford the increase in fees.
A provider caring for 5 children (the average number of children cared for by one

provider is 3.7) currently receives approximately $187 per month. If 40% of her chil-
dren were classified as low-income, the reimbursement would decline to approxi-
mately $7&00. This would not cover the additional cost of maintaining CCFP meal
standards for all the children in her care. She would be forced to drop out of the
CCFP. The children then would not have any benefits of the CCFP available to
them, especially the low-income children to whom means testing is supposedly tar-
geted. This only tends to emphasize the point that providers cannot afford to partici-
pate in the CCFP if it is not cost-effective to them. Thousands of children would no
longer have the nutritional benefits of the CCFP available to them. Providers would
once again go underground; and the quality standards implemented by the CCFP
monitoring would cease. This vitally im t segment of the day care community
would no longer be accessible and visab le to parents who desperately need their
services.

The goal of the CCFP is to raise the nutritional quality of food served to children
while they are in day care. This goal would be negated under means testing. With-
out the CCFP available to all children and all families, the original goal of this pro-
gram cannot be reached.

We are very concerned about the future and availability of these programs for
children. As one who implements these programs at the local service levels, we have
been disheartened and dismayed at how program cutbacks really do affect the lives
of our children. We commend this committee for its continued support of child nu-
trition programs and for looking again at measures to remedy some of the critical
shortages wrought in 1981.

ATTACHMENT I

To Whom It May Concern:
The Jefferson County Public Schools have on-site food preparation in 136 loca-

tions. The food service program is presently solvent. However, that program faces
massive equipment replacement needs. Those needs place the entire program in
jeopardy.

A large number of the district's schools were built in the 1950's and early 1960's.
Food preparation equipment in many of those schools has not been replaced since.
Many pieces are operating beyond their life expectancies, and that is a situation
which cannot be expected to continue indefinitely. Without efficient operational con-
ditions the continued quality of Jefferson County's foodservice program cannot be
11-,sured.

"or these reasons, it is requested that immediate httention be given to the reinsti-
tuti(., if non-food assistance, absent since 1981, to thQse organizations committed to '
providing nutritious meals to children.

Sincerely,

ATTACHMENT 1:

COMMUNITY COORDINATED CHILD CARE NUTRITION PROJECT

latote 1483 to %Amite( 30 14AI

70W 1.001 (40

JAY CATON

CCFP 4,0
ptrwg

Salarw,
edge obi

134 708 00
4, 116t10

111.184 00
1 910 00

117 675 00
2 866 00

Pr.-fleswn.i 3,81000 1 574 00 1.286 00

:4 0
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COMMUNITY COORDINATED MID CARE NUMMI PROJECT

POW 1,1943 aa Sossis 39, SR

Tow 1141g0 Of Pia
mac

Adissaissatne slams .. .00 4,440.00 6.661.00

Total Wane;
:T .Swats ..... .,... .... .. . ........ ...

49.1409
59.1.100

19,658.00
464.00

211,488.00

695.00
Winkel 802.00 321.00 481.00
PtIglit 618.00 247.00 371.00

,Ara...._ 1,725.00 718.00 110710
Illiatteaste MOO 141.00 212.00

Priat41
Traat

4t2.00
1,972.00

185.00
789.00

227.03
1,183.00

Cadmoces/Tnisliv .t.....- _....__.._ 551.00 127.00
Mona= 251.00 101.00 150.00
Asit _ 568.00 rave 341.00
Niscelimass .... 172.00 00 103.60

Total 58 23,471.00 35,20510

Salaries:
Nutrition director 116,197.00
Dietitian 18,262.00
Clerk-typist 5,249.00

Total. 84,708.00

Fringe-12 percent 4364.00
Professional fees 8,810.00

Total 7,974.00

Administrative salaries 5,862.00
Administrative fringes 612.00

Total 6,464.00
Total salaries 49,146.00

Monthly administrative charges:
CCFP 2.934.00
FDCH 1,956.00

Total per month 4,890.90

Administration charge per FDCH (based on 34 homes):
Salary 48
Other 10

Total 68

STATEMENT OF LINDA LOCKE, NUTRITION PROJECT DIRECTOR,
COMMUNITY COORDINATED CHILD CARE OF LOUISVILLE, REP-
RESENTING CHILD CARE FOOD PROGRAM SPONSORS' FOR
ACCOMPANIED BY HELEN BLANK, DIRECTOR, CHILD C
AND FAMILY SUPPORT SERVICES, CHILDERS'S DEFENSE
Ms. LOCKE. Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I

am Linda Locke, Nutrition Director of Community Coordinated
Child Care, commonly known as 4-C, of Louisville, Jefferson
County, KY.

We want to thank you, as day care members, day care communi-
ty, for your constant support of Child Nutrition Programs. I appre-
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elate the opportunity today to testify on how the child care food
program affects the children that we serve in our community.

4-C nutrition project serves as an umbrella sponsor in the Child
Care Food Program. We have 40 day care centers and 30 family
day care homes serving over 3,000 children each day`, just in our
community. Seventy percent of these children are from low income
f amilies. A large number of the children are from single, one-
parent, female-headed households. It is vital that these families
have available, affordable, accessible, day care so that they can
continue to work and to be productive members of society.

I want to express deep appreciation on our for this commit-
. tee's bipartisan leadership in passing House bi 4091.

Today I would like to address other critical as of concern in
the Child Care Food Program that were not addressed in 4091. The
first area of concern is the tiering method of reimbursement to day
care centers. This not only allowed greater funding to flow to cen-
ters who were serving a majority of low income children but it sira;
plified administrative procedures by cutting back on paperwork. It
was our experience that this cut substantially cut funding to cen-
ters who were serving the majority of low income working parents.

One day care center had its food program reimbursement cut
from $1,100 to $300 a month, which was much greater than maybe
had been reported by the media. Deep cuts in MFP funding were a
major factor in two day care centers' decision to close. These day
care centers were located in low income areas of downtown Louis-
ville.

The majority of the centers' employees lost their jobs because
they lived nearby. Parents no longer had easy access to affordable
day care. Many parents could not afford the increased fees that
were a result of the loss of Child Care Food Program funding, and
they withdrew their children from centers.

A second issue I want to address is equipment assistance. Equip-
ment assistance purchased when these funds were available is dete-
rioeating and becoming obsolete. This year one of the day care cen-
ters that we serve has experiencted major problems with its freezer,
dishwasher, and deep fryer. They're just keeping their fingers
crossed. There are no other sources of funds, local, State, or Feder-
al, to assist child care centers in replacing this equipment.

Equipment assistance also aided in developing new centers in
areas that would serve low income children. Child care programs
have absolutely no flexibility in their budgets for expenditures of
this magnitude. These are shoestring budgets with 75 percent of
the expenditures going to pay for salaries.

I'd like to give you some examples of child care salaries in our
area. A classroom supervisor's salaries ravage on a 40-hour work
week, from minimum wage, which is around $7,000 a year, to ap-
proximately $12,000 to $13,000. People who assist them in the class-
room, the care givers, average minimum wage to about $10,400 a
year.

The third issue of concern is that legislation needs to be changed
o allow for-profit centers to participate in the child care food pro-
;ram if they are serving low income title 20-eligible children. We
lave a shortfall of title 20 funds in Kentucky. They are very

scarce. Arid because there are no title 20 funds, children are being
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denied Child Care Food Program benefits because they're 4.ot
funded by title 20. If they're title 20 eligible, that's the key we're
looking for.

4-C currently sponsors 10 day care centers that are eligible for
the Child Care Food Program that are considered for profits. Many
of these for profits are in the poorest of the poor neighborhoods
and the children are desperately in need of the benefits of the food
program.

The next issue of concern is that administrative fees paid to
sponsors of family day care homes need to be restored to previous
levels. Quality child care requires ongoing monitoring and the
Child Care Food Program is one of the very few supports of quality
child care in ^family day care homes.

It costs our agency $58 per month for each day care home that
we sponsor. We only receive $46 per month from the Child Care
Food Program.. We're fortunate we are a United Way agency, and
they make up the difference. But a lot of sponsors are not so fortu-
nate.

The last and very important issue I want to address is the issue
of the means test in family day care. We are dismayed at Senate
bill 1994 introduced by Jesse Helms. Every Federal dollar for
family day care is so vitally important. Family day care homes pro-
vide over 50 percent of child care arrangements in this country,
and the Child Care Food Program is the single most important
source of funds which supports the family day care system.

Family day care homes take care of most of the children in child
care under the age of 3. Forty percent of the families using family
day care are single parent families. Many parents work odd hours
and could not do so without the flexibility afforded by family day
care arrangements.

I want to give you an example of the flexibility Last year 4-C
assisted a distraught parent in finding child care to fit her nurse's
training schedule. She was a single parent needing care on alter-
nate 6-week shifts. One started at 5:30. The next 6 weeks the
shift went from 12 to g-JWat night.ight. She stressed that she would have
to drop out of nurse's training if affordable child care could not ac-
commodate her schedule. A family day care home under CCFP
sponsorship was able to provide this flexible care. Today she's a
registered nurse working at a local hospital and she is self-support-
ing.

The cost of family day care is usually below that of center care.
Fees in family day care are more likely to be adjusted according to
parents' work schedule, further reducing the cost. Family day care
provides before- and after-school care, ensuring that children get to
and from school safely.

The children have care available when we have snow days, or
when the schools are closed for holidays.

In Louisville, children attend either half-day morning sessions or
half-day afternoon sessions of kindergarten. A family day care pro-
vider is especially important to these families. She arranges to
have lunch at 11:30 for the children who are fixing to leave and
then she arranges to have lunch for the children who arrive at
12 30 She makes sure that they get on the right buses, they get
back when they're supposed to, which is a very big concern if you
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have a child in kindergarten and you're working and your child's
only going half days.

Family day care providers work 12 to 14 hours a day caring for
children, 5 to 6 days a week. This is very difficult, emotionally
stressful, and a physically exhausting job 87 percent of family day
care providers' 'earnings are below the poverty level. These are low
income women, operating a business which utilizes their skills in
caring for children. And it is only because of the Child Care Food
Program that many providers are licensed, visible, taxpayers.

Before CCFP participation, many family day care homes operat-
ed underground and providers did not pay taxes or make social se-
curity contributions.

The confidentiality of' parent income information is an extremely
sensitive issue in the formal family day care homANsetting. The pro-
vider and parents are often friends. They live ,M the same neigh-
borhood many times. There is no direct financial incentive of par-
ents to provide income information, and 'many parents would
refuse to do so.

The rapid growth of family day care homes in the Child Care
Food Program has been repeatedly criticized, but it should be re-
membered that only a few years ago children cared for in family
day care were not receiving any benefits from the Child Care Food
Program. The success of this program is directly related to the sim-
plicity of the recordkeeping for the provider.

The program is currently easy to understand and implement,
and because of this providers have participated and the children
have benefited.

Low-income providers are those who find it the most difficult to
deal with forms and regulation and they would be the first to drop
out if means testing were,implementecl.

The Hunger Commission's approach of geographic means testing
would not work in many areas, including Louisville. Communities
with successful desegregation plans would not be able to use the
eligibility of the free, reduced-price lunches of neighborhood
schools. Especially in rural areas, the mixed socioeconomic popula-
tion, such as small cities and rural areas have, would .1so be at a
disadvantage.

4-C conducted a random survey among the homes we sponsored.
They were asked what would happen if child care food program
participation was no longer feasible or cost effective for you. These
are the results: 100 percent of the homes said they would have to
substantially raise their fees to parents; 80 percent felt they would
have to quit serving breakfast; 65 percent felt they would have to
serve lower quality meals; 50 percent said they would probably be
forced to close because parents would withdraw their children.
They would not be able to afford the increase in fees.

A provider caring for five children, the average number of chil-
dren cared for by one provider is 3.7, she currently receives ap-
proximately $1S7 a month. If 40 percent of her children were clas-
sified as loyv income, the reimbursement would decline to approxi-
mately $78 This would not cover the additional cost of maintaining
CCFP meal standards for all the children in her care, and she
would have to do so, because current regulations and legislation
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mandate that she cannot discriminate in the course Qf meal service
by providing peanut butter to one child and hamburger to another.

The children would not have any ,benefits of MT available, es-
ecially the low income children to whom means testing is sup-

roceedly targeted.
Providers would once again go underground. The quality stand-.. ards implemented by the Child Care Food monitoring

would cease. This vitally important segment of day care com-
munity would no longer be accessible and visible to parents who

desieragoal of the Child Care Food Program is to raise the nutri-
tional

tely need their services.

.uality of food served to children while they are in day care.
That would not be what would hap under means testing. With-
out the CCFP available to all cla, all families, the original
goal of this program cannot be reached.

We are very concerned about the future and availability Of these
programs to the children we neve. As one who implemented pro-
grams at local service levels, we have been disheartened and dis-
mayed at ilow cutbacks really do affect the lives of chil-
dren. We comme this committee for its continued bipartisan sup-
port of child nutrition and for I, , again at measures
to remedy some of the cri shortages , t in 1 ' v 1.

Thank you.
Chairman PERKINS. Thank you this Ft ,

mony. We are delighted that all of you = = up here.
We will go along, I think, to expedite the hearings, before we call

on the members, Gwen Chegwidden. Is that the way that name is
pronounced, Chegwidden?

Ms. CHEOWIDDEN. Just like it's spelled, Chegwidden.
Chairman PANS. All right, Ms. Chegwidden. Go right ahead.
Ms. CREGWIDDEN. Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Gwen Chegwidden follows:]

FRI:FARM STATEN:2NT OF OW= C tffiwg , NUTRMON EDUCATION CONSULTANT
AND FORM= FOOD SIDIVICIS DIRECTOR 1111113311R, SOCIRTY FOX NUTRITION EDUCATION

Mr. Chairinan, Members of the Subconunittee: I am in Chegsvidden, a nutri-
tion education consultant and former food service director from Pennsylvania. I am
here today speaking on behalf of the Society for Nutrition Education (SNE), a pro-
fessional organization of nutrition educators, which has made the continuation and
adequate funding of the Nutrition Education and Training (NET) Program one of its
highest priorities.

I want to begin by thanking you for the opportunity to testify on behalf of SNE
for the NET Program. I also want to express appmUtion for the leadership and
support which this conunittea has given to the child nutrition programs over the
yeara,13 my testimony today I want to tell you what the NET Program has accom-
plished in date and r at its needs are for the future.

As you know, the NET came into existence in 1917 an amendment to the
Child Nutrition Act of 1 95-166). The goals of the program as established
law includes: 1) instructing students with regard to the nutritional value of
and the relationshi between food and human health; 2) training school food service
personnel in the and practices of food service t; 3) instructing
teachers in sound principles of nutrition education; anti , - ,-, ,, and
classroom materials and curricula. Thus, the NET Program is much more
mere curriculum development as claimed by the Administration in its FY 85 budge
proposal (the Administration stated that the NET Program should be terminated be-
cause "this program's objectivecurriculum developmenthas been accom-
plished").

for excellent testi-
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NET not only teaches of as it relates to nutrition, but actually
puts these concepts into p unctirdom, thereby turning the school cafe-
teria into a nutrition learn laboratory. It is important to realize, however, that
nutrition education is not a static discipline and therefore, there is a continuous
need to develop new materials to meet emerging needs. Furthermore, curriculum
development without training of teachers in how to use the materials will result in
the materials merely sitting on a shelf. The effectiveness of nutrition education is
dependent upon the classroom teacher possessing basic usable nutrition knowledge
as well as the techniques and tools necessary tp motivate children to make informed
food choices. Based on our feedback from teachers nationwide, there is a desperate
need for training of the teachers providing nutrition education in the classroom in
order that they provide accurate information on a timely beide.

The NET Program is ually important in that it mum for the training of the
food services worker and ereby helps to improve meal management overall.
With the decreased funding for the Child Nutrition Program it becomes more im-
portant than ever that the food service worker be adequately trained in nutrition
and food service management.

Finally, the NET Program is important as a cost savings measure because it can
ultimately decrease health care costs. Education of school etige children is thought to
be the most cost-efficient way in which to develop a nutritionally informed popula-
tion since lifetime food habits are established at an early age. By teaching wise food
choices early In life, the program helps to minimize future health care costa result-
ing from poor dietary choices. In a country where sic of the ten leading causes of
death are linked to diet, and dental caries and iron deficiency plaque much of the
school age population, this is an important conakkiration.

NET is currently operating in 54 states and territories and has reached over
19.072,282 students, 619,568 teachers and 351,748 food service personnel with nutri-
tion education information. Additionally, many states have been able to provide nu-
trition education information to parents, nurses. dentists, coaches, principals, super-
intendents and school business managers as well. Each of these individuals can play
an important role in react children with nutrition education.

Since its inception the Program has met with success. An independent pro-
evaluation funded by USDA and conducted by Abt Associates, Inc. in 1981

pro-
dram

that even in the initial years NET Programs were functioning well and that
program activities were having a positive impact on nutrition knowledge and food
preferences of children. The GAO R.rt entitled "What Can Be Done to Improve
Nutrition Education Efforts in the scoller complied in May 1982 by the General
Accounting Office for the Administration, likewise iwpported the importance and
cost-effectiveness of nutrition education in general and the NET Programs in par-
ticular. The NET Program was cited as an effective way to implement a much
needed educational program. Evaluations of the NET Program in the various states
have found equally =pregame results including:

Decrease in plate waste.
Increase in school lunch participation.
Increase in nutrition knowledge among students, teachers and school food

service personnel.
Change in nutrition practices among students, teachers, and school food sent-

ice personnel.
Change in attitude toward nutrition among students, teachers and food serv-

ice personnel.
Increase in parent involvement in nutrition education activities.

Additionally, many states are now using innovative techniques to reach the
groups targeted by law including.

Mass media.
Com puters.
Resource centers.
Cores of nutrition education trainers.

NET Coordinators have also begun sharing materials and disseminating their nu-
trition education programs between the various states Finally. NET has a strong
catalytic effect on nutrition eduction in the states with the small federal investment
generating considerable state and local support.

Unfortunately, the progress made by the NET Program thus far is threatened by
the continual decrease in program funding. Over the years NET funding has de- ,
creased as follows: FY 78 & 79$26 million, FY 80$20 million, FY 81$15 mil-
lion, FY 82 to present$5 million. Thus, originally funded at a level of 50 cents per
child, this went doSvn to 30 cents per child in 1980 and down to 10 cents per child in
1982 wherve remains today. This decrease in funding has meant that fewer teach,
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era, school food service l and students are being reached with nutrition in-
formation. States have to substantially decrease activities and change
program focuses. Additionally, in states - out m ti-year s there has
sometimes been no 11104110Y available to , die projects. for the past
thee years a lack of cuh flow due to Nods not being forwarded in a manner
under the continuing resolution has created severe problems for NET Program ad-
ministrators. Given the tremendous need for nutrition education information as evi-
denced by the needs amusement carried out by the state administering the

Mrathe 'tad fending is indeed a mujor short of the NET Program.
tiomnallay, A has recently amended the to allow states the option

of appointing time nutrition edema ,eiting funding constraints
as the rationale for the change. However, given the rsseondbilltiss of the state and
coordinator which include compreheatrive date plans and
the nutrition edueation carried out the state with
monies, it seem- mil not impossible that, a 4 Ati4 coordinator would be
able to fulfill these responsibilities. The a success is also threatened by the
fact that for the past few years the tion has recommended $0 heading for
the . It is difficult to maintain on.-going and to develop long-range
plans when the program's very existence ts in q

SNE is asking that you and the mks of this committee support the continu-
ation of the NET Program. Although we would like to see the program fully funded
at the original level of 51? cents per child, We SSW asking. for a minimum of $10 mil-
lion for now. We that this level is then the $7.5 million
included undo* TI.R. 1. but this small increase in would have a beneficial
effect'on the pregram by for greater outreach and program activities. It
would also enable states to pew M1-time coordinators, a necemitTafor olzonj1 NET
Program. Therefore, we ask that give serious consideration funding the Pro-

grieun
at $10 Million. Finally, strongly supporta the permanent authorization of

piwram as provided for under H.R. 7. Thug would greatly facilitate the continu-
ation of on programs and the development of long-range plans.

The N Program enjoys wide support within the child nutrition community.
Moreover, it has many of the chargetermtice advocated by the Administrationit is
cost-effective, it is based on the nee& of each individual state, it contributes to the
efficient management of the Child Nutrition Programs and it teaches responsibility
for one's own health. The program has done much in its short existence, but much
remains to be done. NET has reached only a small proportion of the intended audi-
ence. To eliminate it now MOWN that many children. teachers and school food serv-
ice personnel will not be provided with nutrition education information. Continued
support and increased Winding for this program is a small, but far teaching invest-
ment in the future of the nation's children,

Thank you for your time and concern.

STATEMENT OF GWEN CHEGWIDDEN, NUTRITION EDUCATION
CONSULTANT AND FORMER SCHOOL FOOD SERVICE DIREC-
TOR, REPRESENTING THE SOCIETY FOR NUTRITION EDUCA-
TION

Ms. CHEGWIDDEN. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommit-
tee, I am Gwen Chegwidden, a nutrition education consultant and
former food service director from.Pennsylvania. I have been before
this committee before on behalf of children and school lunch. And
it has always been my goal to make the dollars that were appropri-
ated by Congress nutritionally important at the local level and
today I'm speaking on behalf of the Society for Nutrition Educa-
tion, a professional organization of nutrition educators, which has
made the continuation and adequate fencing of the Nutrition Edu-
cation and Training Program one of its highest priorities.

I want to begin by thanking you for the opportunity to testify on
behalf of SNE for the net program. I also want to express apprecia-
tion for the leadership and support which this committee has given
to the child nutrition programs over the years.

It's my testimony today to tell you what the net program has ac-
complished to date and what its needs are for the future. As you
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well know, the net program came into existence" in 1977 as an
amendment to the Child Nutrition Act of 1966. And that was such
good news for our food service directors to realize that there was
going to be support from the Federal level to make nutrition im-
portant to the school lunch.

The goals of the program as established by law include instruct-
ing students with regard to the nutritional value of foods and the
relationship between food and human health, the training of school
food service personnel in the principles and practices of food serv-
ice management, instructing teachers in sound'principles of nutri-
tion education, and fourth, develop' m and using classroom materi-
als and curricula. Thus, the NET Program is much more than
mere curriculum development, as claimed by the administration in
its fiscal year 1985 budget proposal.

The administration stated that the NET Program should be ter-
' minated because this program's ob*tive, curriculum development,'

has been accomplished. Net not only teaches the concept of food as
it relates to nutrition, but actually puts these concepts into prac-
tice in the lunchroom.

And therefore, turning the school cafeteria into a nutrition
learning laboratory is what is accomplished by the program. And it
was always my feeling that we spend an awful lot of money on
cafeterias and then don't get that value out of tirm as a laborato-
ry. We have physics laboratories and we teach physics. We have
chemistry laboratories and we teach chemistry. We have nutrition
laboratories where we should be teaching nutrition.

And to emphasize that, in the school district where I was, we
always answered the phone, "nutrition center," and it was a case
of trying to create an image for the students and the faculty that-
this was ,a nutrition laboratory.

It's important to realize, however, that nutrition education is not
a static discipline and, therefore, there is a continuous need to de-
velop new materials to meet emerging needs. Furthermore, cur-
riculum development without training of teachers in how to use
the materials will result in the materials merely sitting on a shelf.
The effectiveness of nutrition education is dependent upon the
classroom teacher, possessing basic usable 'nutrition knowledge as
well as the techni ues and tools necessary to motivate children to
make informed f.. choices.

Based on our feedback from teachers nationwide, there is a des-
perate need for training of the teachers providing nutrition educa-
tion in the classroom, in order that they provide accurate informa-
tion on a timely basis. And we all know that in this area of fad
diets there's a lot of misinformation in the area of nutrition, and
its important that children have access to what is valid.

The NET Program is equally important in that it provides for
the training of the food service worker and thereby helps to im-
prove school meal management overall. With the decreased fund-
ing for the child nutrition programs, it becomes more important
than ever that the food service worker be adequately trained in nu-
trition and food service management.

Finally, the NET Program is important as a cost saving measure
because it can ultimately decrease health care costs. Education of
school-aged children is thought to be the most cost-efficient way in
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which to develop a nutritionally informed population, since lifetime
food habits are established at an early age. By teaching wise food
choices early in life, the program helps to minimize the future
health care costs, resulting from " dietary choices.

In a country where 6 of the 10 causes of death are linked
to diet and dental caries and iron de ciency plague much of the
school-age population, this is an important consideration. NET is
currently o rating in 54 States and territories and has reached
over 19,072 students, 619,588 teachers, and 351,748 food service
personnel with nutrition education information.

Additionally, many States have been able to provide nutrition
education information to parents, nurses, dentists, coaches, princi-
pals, superintendents, and school business managers as well. Each
of these individuals can play an important role in reaching chil-
dren with nutrition education. Since its inception, the NET Pro-
grim has met with success. An hide dent program evaluation,
funded by USDA, and conducted by Associates, Inc. in 1981,
found that eve he initial year's 1 programs were functioning
well and that I activities were having a .. Aive impact on
nutrition know : and food feiences of n.

The GAO report entitled " t Can Be Done To Improve Nutri-
tion Education Efforts in the Schools?" compiled in May 1981 by
the General Accounting Office for the administration, likewise sup-
ported the importance and cost effectiveness of nutrition education
in general and the NET Program in particular. The NET
was cited as an effective way to implement a much-neededPrIraicam-
tional program. Evaluations of the NET Program in the various
states have found equally impressive results.

Decrease in plate waste, and I think all of us have to admit that
it's the prejudice, prejudices in food, for or against, that caused the
health problems. Increase in school lunch participation, increase in
nutrition knowledge among students, teachers, and school food
service personnel, change in nutrition practices among students,
teachers, and school food service personnel.

One teacher told me one time, "I've listened to you for several
years and finally it's making sense to me." Now, that's strange
that it takes that much to change peoples' food hLaits. But it does.

Change in attitude toward nutrition among students, teachers,
and food service personnel, increase in parent involvement in nu-
trition education activities. Additionally, many States are now
using innovative techniques to reach the groups targeted by law,
including the mass media, computers, resource centers, cores of nu-
trition education trainers.

NET coordinators have also begun sharing materials and dis-
seminating their nutrition educational program between the vari-
ous States.

Finally, NET has a strong catalytic effect on nutrition education
in the States with the small Federal investment, generating consid-
erable State and local support.

Unfortunately, the progress made by the NET Program thus far
is threatened by the continual decrease in program funding over
the years. NET funding has decreased as follows: Fiscal year 1978
to 1979, $26 million. Fiscal year 1980, $20 million. Fiscal year 1981,
$15 million. Fiscal year 1982, to the present, $5 million. Thus, origi-
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natty funded at a level of 50 cents per child, it went down to 30
cents in 1980 and down to 10 cents in 1982, where it remains today.

This decrease in funding has meant that fewer teachers, school
food service personnel and students are being reached with nutri-
tion information. States have had to substantially decrease pro-
gram activities and change program focus.

Additionally, in States carrying out multiyear projects, there has
sometimes been no money available to finish off the project.

Finally, for the past 3 years a lack of cash flow due to funds not
being forwarded in a timely manner under the continuing resolu-
tion has created severe problems for NET Program administra-
tions. Given the tremendous need for nutrition education informa-
tion as evidenced by the needs assessment carried out by the State
agencies administering the , limited funding is, indeed,
a major shortcoming of the Prgram.

Additionally, USDA has recently amended the regulations to
allow states the option of appointing part-time nutrition education
coordinators, citing funding constraints as a rationale for the
change. However, given the responsibilities of the State coordina-
tor, which include preparing comprehensive State plans, coordinat-
ing the Nutrition Education Program being carried out throughout
the State with NET moneys, it seems unlikely, if not impossible,
that a part-time coordinator would be able to fulfill these responsi-
bilities.

The program's succe is also threatened by the fact that for the
past few years the administration has recommended no funding for
the program. It is difficult to maintain ongoing programs and to de-
velop long-range plans when the program's very existence is in
question.

The Society for Nutrition Education is asking that you and the
members of this committee support the continuation of the NET
Program. Although we would like to see the program fully funded
at the original level of 50 cents per child, we are asking for a mini-
mum of $10 million for now. We recognize that this level is slightly
higher than the $7.5 million included under H.R. 4091. But this
small increase in funding would have a beneficial effect on the pro-
gram by allowing for greater outreach and program activity.

It would also enable States to pay full-time coordinators, a neces-
sity for a strong NET Program. Therefore, we ask that you give se-
rious consideration to funding the program at $10 million.

Finally, SNE strongly supports the permanent authorization of
the program as provided for under H.R. 7. This would greatly fa-
cilitate the continuation of ongoing programs and the development
of long-range plans.

The NET Program enjoys wide support within the child nutrition
community. Moreover, it has many of the characteristics advocated
by the administration. It's cost effective, based on the needs of each
individual State, contributes to the efficient management of the
child nutrition program, and it teaches responsibility for one's own
health.

The program has done much in its short existence, but much re-
mains to be done. NET has reached only a small proportion of the
intended audience. To eliminate it now means that many children,
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teachers, and school food service personnel will not be provided
with nutrition education information.

Continued support and increased funding for this program is a
small but far-reaching investment in the futur of the Nation's
children. Thank you for your time.

Chairman PERKINS. Thank you very much for an excellent state-
ment.

Our next witness is Jani Brokaw. do right ahead, Ms. Brokaw,
and proceed in any manner you prefer.

[Prepared statement of Jani Brokaw follows:]

PREPARED Svermitiorr OF JANE BROKAW, VICZ PRZSIDENT, AMERICAN CAMPING
ASSOCIATION

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Select SubcOmmittee on Elementary, Second-
ary and Vocational Education:

I am Jani Brokaw from New York City. I am a Vice President of the American
Camping Association which is located on the Outdoor Education Campus of Indiana
University near Martinsville, Indiana, and am the Executive of the Trail Blazer
Camps.

American Camping Association is a national non-profit professional organization
founded in 1919 to achieve professional practices in organized camps, and to inter-
pret the role of youth camps in the United States. Within our membership are the
directors and owners of children's camps, camps for senior citizens, for families, and
a great variety of special populations whose sponsors or owners include private indi-
viduals, community organizations, the miler religious denominations and all the
great youth serving organizations in the nation including Boy and Girl Scouts, the
Y's, Camp Fire, Jewish Welfare Board and Salvation Army. Tice American Camping
Association's national office and fulltime staff is headquartered at Bradford Woods,
Martinsville, Indiana, on the Outdoor Education Campus of Indiana University.
Thirty-two local Sections (Chapters) serve the membership and public.

Americaia Cleping Aasuciatiun represents seine 60% of the over 11,000 camps sn
the country. We estimate over 8,000,000 children are served by the nation's camps
each year and over 4,000,000 attend ACA Accredited Camps. One fourth of the
camps in the United States are actually accredited under ACA's National Standards
Program. Other camps, such as private, national agencies and organizations are also
influenced through participation of their national leadership in the American
Camping Association.

The Association's "Parents' Guide to Accredited Camps" lists 2,200 youth camps
which have been visited while in operation by trained ACA ins rs and accredit-
ed by ACA. These camps are located in all 50 states and severer

inspectors
countries. I

have placed a copy of this "Parents' Guide" in each member's packet.
The activities of our camps vary as widely as the purposes, personalities and goals

of their owners and sponsors, but on one goal all youth camp leaders in the United
.hates are united . all professionals in the camping field want to operate safe and
healthy camps for those boys and girls entrusted to them. This is not just from the
dedication and deep concern for children which camping people already have, but it
is obviously "good business" and necessary for each camp's reputation.

I would like to attest to the benefit of the Summer Feeding Program as it affects
organized camps across the land, not only on behalf of the members of the Ameri-
can Camping Association but the directors of many camps not affiliated with our
organization. From the earliest days of organized camps in our country, there has
been a strong interest and concern to provide an outdoor living experience for
youngsters from the lower economic strata of society. Early attention to this need
was seen in the Settlement House Deal with particular concern for youngsters
living in the crowded tenements in the city, but soon spread throughout a variety of
agencies and religious groups. A resurgence of the concern nationally for the "down-
trodden- during the '60's provided some funding and increased activity for camping
for the intercity child

In recent years, the soaring rate of inflation and recessionary pressures have
made it increasingly difficult for the non-profit camp organized to serve children
from lower income families. Non-profit organizations, including churches, have
made efforts to increase the contributory dollar to meet the increasing costs, but
often fluids ,olinabl meant the organizations had to limit the number of camper-,,has
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The Summer Feeding Program has provided an ity to not only meet the
goals of providing better nutrition for qualified children but also the concern of or-
ganisations to increase the number of youth having an outdoor group living experi-
ence.

Rather than to belabor my comments, I thought you might enjoy hearing from
your constituency directly .

A director of a Salvation Army resident camp reported their camp was able to
service an additional 125 youngsters from the black community who probably would
not have had participated in the Sumner Feeding Program in their community.

The Director of Happy Hollow Children's Camps, Inc. of Indianapolis, Indiana, re-
ports that the Summer Feeding Program itinding enabled their camp to serve better
quality meals with more meat and fruit juices.

The director of a New York camp reported that their camp was able to provide
the best quality food they have ever been able to serve totally due to the Summer
1?:ing Program.

The M..fttor of the Fresh Air Funds Camps of New York stated that (1) the
Summer Feeding Program has fostered not only increased awareness of good nutri-
tion but conscious efforts by staff to teach principles to scampers, and (2) the Food
Program :rmuirements and enforcement by state dewrt*rit officials hove led to
better food handling practices, e.g. use of foods without -aditives or preservatives,
use of only fresh vegetables, and increased concern for storage.

The Director of four camps of Hiram House in Chagrin Falls, Ohio, notes that it
enabled limited funds to spread in order tc serve more children in the area and,
thus, serve more nutritious meals to more children.

The Director of Catholic Youth Camps in St. Paul, Minnesota, reported "We were
able to increase bL 100% the number of poor children coming to camp in our schol-
arehie program. Thom additional 25 children would not have come to camp if we
had not been provided funds through the SFSP. Needless to say, the environment
from which they came would not have provided them with the nutritious meals they
received while at camp, let alone the 'opportunity to leave the intercity and experi-
ence the wonder of Cod's creation."

Since 1976, Channel The©e Country Camp has participated in the Summer Food
Service Program as administered by the Connecticut State Boa& of Education. The
Program enables us to improve the Quality of the camp's food service which pro-
vides three meals and a snack daily for over 100 children during an S -week summer
period. These children are from low-income families, individually documented as to
family size and income. Loss of this Program would severely threaten our camp's
ability to continue providing camping services to these families who will have little
or no alternative for summer recreational programs or nutritious meals

So to summarize, I ftnd camp directors from th ughout the country identifying
three major accomplishments of the Summer Feeding Program in camp:

1 They have been able to enroll some additional tow-income youngsters in camp,
and, therefore increased the number of children receiving nutritional food.

2. They have been able to enrich menus, providing more fresh bles, fruits,
meat and milk than has ever been possible in the tightly-squeezed Baal budgets of
nun -pr ifit organizations

3. They have been able to provide nutritious meals that could never have been
budgeted, thus eoriching the child's diet.

Camp often becomes the important link in providing care for children of the
single parent and homes where both parents work. It not only pro odes good super-
vision but insures nutritious meals, served by leaders with concern for each child's
food consumption.

There is probably no group other than school lunch directors with greater experi-
ence in careful food preperatiori, budgeting and cost controls than the camp director
and his/her food service manager. Even before the days of inflation/recession, camp
directors have had to carefully budget food purchases, design menus to get the
greatest value for the dollar, and to carefully control service to prevent waste Many
of the pro o mains and regulations of the Summer Feeding Program are second
nature to the camp director, and I have been able to document very little waste in
camp programs across the country. Much of the credit for improved menus and cost
controls goes to the staff of the Food and Nutrition Service who :lave prepared ex
(client guidelines and resources for camp food service personnel.

We view the proposed Block Grant with alarm for several reasons.
I We believe in many, and perhaps most states, there would be a tendency to

utilize all the funds through public entities. Since 95% of organized camping is done
under private auspices, this would miss the majority of low-income youngsters win,
go to ramp. as well as eliminate many others from being able to attend camp From
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the outset, there are 17 states that, by 'tate law, would currently be unable to serve
non-public caws. We believe the private sector has a strong and viable role in serv-
ice to the low - income .

2. We believe there=ltre a great diversity in eligribility standards, nutritional
guidelines and assistance under the Block Grant plan. Good nutrition does not vary
from state to state. A child's nutritional needs are a national concern. The state by
state regulation would make it doubly difficult for many camps which are ph=y8
located in one state but serve clientele huni adjoining states. The program
a national standard and administration.

We have great concern about the number of local units of national youth serving
mganizatione such as Bo Scouts, YMCA, etc. who have dropped out of this program
because of the paperwork required by the collection of social security
numbers for all adult members of a camper's household. These camppss felt the in-
creased cost of meeting these requirements was more than the reimbursement re-
ceived. The camps that have dropped have most often been camps which have been
involving low-income youth as a mainstream segment of a camp oll rather
than camps exclusively fort ow-income youngsters We regret that opportuni-
ties for intercultural and creseeocietal experiences have been eliminated for many
youngsters.

The American Cam Associathm supporta the value of the Summer Feeding
Program and urges this 'nee to reauthorize its existence under thelarezent
system. We believe that organized camps are a valuable extension of the Child Nu-
trition Program during the rest of the year. We believe that it is an excellent dem-
onstration of the collaboration of the public and private sector in serving needy chil-
dren. Make it possible for us to continue to do so.

STATEMENT OF JANI BROKAW, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT.
AMERICAN CAMPING ASSOCIATION, ACCOMPANIED BY
EDWARD COONEY, STAFF ATTORNEY, FOOD RESEARCH AND
ACTION CENTER, REPRESENTING THE NATIONAL ANTIHUNGER
COALITION

Ms. BROKAW. Thank you.
Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, my name is

Jani Brokaw. I'm from New York City. I am here on behalf of the
American Camping Association today. I'm a volunteer for them,
currently serving as vice president of the board. I'm also the execu-
tive director of Trailblazers, which is a private not-for-profit corpo-
ration serving needy children from New York City.

The American Camping Association is a national, not-for-profit
organization for professionals in the field, which was founded in
order to achieve professional practices in organized camps and to
interpret the role of youth camps in the United States. The ACA is
widely representative and includes groups such as Campfire, the
Boy &buts, the YMCA, the YWCA, Girl Scouts, the Jewish Wel-
fare Board, the Salvation Army, and a variety of other private and
not-for-profit operations.

The American Camping Association currently represents about
60 percent of organized camps in the country. Those camps serve
approximately 8 million children today.

Of the camps in the Ut ..ted States, about 25 percent are current-
ly accredited by the ACA, and the Parents' Guide that's in your
packet represents those people, to give you a feel for the scope of
the ACA, and if you have kids you want to send to camp, you
might look through there and pick one you might like. [Laughter.]

So that's just to give you a feel for the scope of the ACA. Every
camp is different from any other. But one of the major focuses of
the ACA, over the last decade, has been to serve needy children. A
lot of camps and a lot of organizations have set aside campership
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funds and scholarship funds in order to mainstream needy children
through scholarship programs, or to enable camps to serve total
populations of disadvantaged children.

The Summer Food Service Program has enabled camps and orga-
nizations to do that better than they, were able to do prior to the
establishment of the Summer Food Program. A major focus of sev-
eral of those programs is food, nutrition, and health. Some of the
examples that are in the testimony are from around the countjy.
The Salvation Army credits the Summer Food Service Program for
helping them to serve more nutritionally sound meals. The Fresh
Air Fund Camps of New York credit the Summer Food Program
for including a greater amount of fresh vegekables and fruits and
milks and a variety of meats into the diet. The director of the CYO
camps in St. Paul, MN, says they are able to serve additional chil-
dren that they are unable to serve without he reimbursement pro-
gram that th Summer Food Service offers, and as executive direc-
tor of Trailblazer Camps, we serve only disadvantaged children.
We've beer. participating in the Summer Food Service Programs
for years. The major focus of what we do is food, health, and nutri-
tion, and we are really dependent on the Summer Food Service for
helping us, not only m the education piece but in order to serve
those meals to needy children.

The food program that gets offered in summer camps is an exten-
sion of what they're able to receive in the school system. But in the
camping program we're able to do it three meals a day and we're
in a position where the nutrition education piece is also vital, and
the Summer Food Service supports the nutrition education piece,
as well as the three meals a day. So, we feel like we're in a position
to really enhance what's begun in the public school system.

The American Camping Association is not in favor of the block
grant program which has been proposed. We believe in many and
perhaps most States there would be a tendency to utilize the funds
through public entities, and since 95 percent of organized camping
is done under private auspices, this would miss the majority of the
low income children currently being served through organized
camping.
There are 17 States that currently would be unable to serve non-

public camps because of their own state restrictions, and we believe
that the private sector has a strong and viable role in serving low
income children, and there are approximately 600,000 children that
would currently fall under that 17 State spread of not administer-
ing their own programs.

We also believe that there would be a great diversity in eligibil-
ity standards, nutritional guidelines, and assistance under the
block grant plan. We feel that good nutrition does not vary from
State to State and a child's nutritional needs are a national con-
cern and should not be left up to 50 independent States.

We do feel that the program deserves a national standard and
national administration.

The American Camping Association supports the value of the
Summer Feeding Program and urges this committee to reauthorize
its existence under the present system. We believe that organized
camps are a valuable extension of the Child Nutrition Program
during the rest of the year.
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We believe thiit is an excellent demonstration of the cooperation
of the public and private sector in serving needy children. Please
make it possible for us to continue to do so.
, Thank you.

Chairman PERKINS. Thank you for your testimony this morning.
It was excellent.

Now I want to address a question to the entire panel. I would
like to ask you all how you feel about the im ..= of the block grant
if these two programs, the Summer Feeding. and the Child
Care Food Program, were placed in a block grant.

As you know, this is being proposed and I'm asking you whether
you feel that we should block grant these programs. l l start with
you and you can answer right across.

Ms. BIANK. Well, I think you know what our response is We
would be very concerned. We think that it flies in the face of what
is going on in the child care area. We've seen a revolution in the
number of women, mothers with young children, in the work force.
We've seen a threefold increase or more in the last 20 years; 41
percent of mothers of children under 1 now working Fifty-seven
percent of mothers of 3- to 5-year-olds are working. When more and
more mothers are working and we also see more single parent fam-
ilies and more low income women working, two-thirds of working
women have husbands who earn under $15,000, and we see one in
six children growing up in a single parent household these women
have to work. The average stwie parent household, the average
woman, in 1981, earned less dmn $11,000, compared to almost
$20,000 for a male headed household.

So, we obviously need child tare to cap one of the key Federal
supports, the second largest direct source of Federal sup for
child care being the Child Care Food Program. The only other
direct program we have ,is a piece of the title 20 social services
block grant. We have a very sad situation in child care, given the
demand, and given the importance of good child care, not only to
women, to help them work and be productive and pay taxes, and
not to depend on welfare, but to children, that we hate to lose any
single piece of it, and we would be stepping 110 steps backward if
the block grant passes.

Chairman PERKINS. Go ahead. Let me hear from you flaw.
Ms. CHEGWIDDEN. Well, the program I'm speaking to is not po-

tentially a block grant, is it?
Chairman PERKINS. No.
Ms. CHEGWIDDEN. The NET Program?
Chairman PERKINS. It would eliminate it,
MS. CHEGWIDDEN. Yes, I know. Well, you know how I feel about

eliminating the greatest asset we have to helping children learn
about what their bodies need, so that we can try to maintain
health care costs at a reasonablewell, not reasonable, we're past
that now, but at least potentially hold down health care costs.

Chairman PERKINS. Could you go ahead with the answer? And
then the next lady?

Ms. LOCKE. In speaking for the Child Care Food PrNram, block
granting would mean that we would not be able to fund additional
day care centers, family day care sites, and children who are addi-
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tionally enrolled in these centers, at current levels. They would all
be competing for one amount of funds.

So, new centers, centers that increase enrollments, new family
day care homes that are developed, would all receive lower reim-
bursements because the pot of money would have to be split up in
many more different .ays.

Child Care Food Program would lose entitlement status and that
no cost of living increases would be forth coming and as you well
know, the cost of food certainly is not stabilizing and we don't
expect it to remain at current levels throughout the years.

We did receive a call from our Stai.e agency before coming in and
their request was, "If you mention anything, please tell them that
we do not need block granting, because our efforts are cooperative,
and we do a good job -ther." And there are children in 13 States
in the Child Care Food : who would not have it available if
those States' p ms a administered by the regional office.

Ms. BROKAW. ere are currently 17 States which depend on the
USDA to administer the Summer Food Service Program, either be-
causeusually because those States have policies that do not allow
them to administer it to the nonpublic school sector. Within those
17 States, there are currently 600,000 children that receive benefits
of the Summer Food Program that would then not qualify.

Mr. COONEY Mr. Chairman, I'd just like to add one note to this,
but first I wanted to publicly thank both the members of the ma-
jority and the minority for their support of H.R. 4091. I know that
on the minority side there was some reservation by some members
and Mr. Goodling and the other members took it upon themselves
to persuade people to publicly support that bill, and as a result,
there was a vote on the House floor of 306-114. I know that public-
ly and in the press you will not see any recognition of the efforts of
Mr. Packard, Mr. Gunderson, and Mr. Goodling on this point, but
we in the advocacy community are aware of it, and I n to
mention this because we're also aware that we're frequently critics
of various proposals of the administration, and we do have some
reservations about the block grant and the turnback provision, and
I just wanted to let the committee know that we will be preparing
a legal memo and distributing it to the committee next week on
the issue of turnback. But in just essence, as Ms. Brokaw pointed
out, there are 17 States that the regional office of USDA does ad-
minister the Summer Food Program. They administer the Child
Care Food Program in nine States. What is not known, generally,
is that USOA administers private schools in 11 other States that
have the National School Lunch Program, the Residential Child
Care Institution Programs, and the Special Milk Program.

We would lose, if USDA decides that they can't, that they don't
want to administer the programs, and the State agencies decide
that they either can't, by State constitution or by State statute or
by State policy, you lose thethere are only two entities to which
to give, you know, Catholic schools, Jewish schools, summer food
sites, and child care sites, the money. You either have to have a
Federal entity or a State entity.

Now, I have been having some conversations with both the ma-
jority and minority staffs on this issue and our research to date
shows that of the II States where the National School Lunch Pro-
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gram is administered by USDA, there are 108,000 children in those
schools and those States, 595 schools and institutions. Of the 11
States, 7 States have State constitutions which almost always
repeat the phrase, "Public funds shall not be transferred to private
institutions." I am unaware of any Federal case interpreting
whether or not Federal funds can be passed through there. But
there are three attorneys general's opinions on the issue and we
have a copy of the attorneys general's opinions from South Caroli-
na and Tennessee and we're getting the one from Virginia, and
each of them indicate that., in fact, the South Carolina attorney
general's opinion in 1968 indicated that they could, the State
agency, could not sponsor the Summer Food Program. They were
asked to take another look at that decision in 1978 to see whether
they could administer the Nutrition Education and Training Pro-
gram in private institutions, and they reaffirmed their earlier deci-
sion.

I raise these issues just to show you how complicated the issue
might turn out to be. It's not a simple question of if we had to ask
ourselves, is the State agency better to administer the program
than USDA, I think we would tend generally to agree, that yes, the
State agency should do it. But if you have a state constitution that
you would have to amend in order to do that, ou may want to
take a second look to see whether or not something can he done
there.

The other issues that I know the is going to be ad-
dressing, a number of different thi :, but t e administration has
requested a supplemental for this year of about $545 million for
funding for child nutrition. You should be aware of the fact that
that supplemental only covers expenses for the normal expenses of
the program between July 10 and September 30. We all are aware
of this issue of shortfall of about $315 million or $320 million due
to a transfer of accounts a long time ago.

That supplemental of $545 million has no funds in it for this
shortfall, so the committee may want, at some point, to take a look
at that.

And in terms of the block grant, which is the initial question you
asked, we have some reservations on that particular proposal be-
cause while it's an improvement over last year's, in the sense that
they do give you current services money as opposed to taking a cut,
in future years, when you lose the entitlement status for a pro-
gram and you lose the food price inflation by fiscal 1987 the pro-
grams which you now get $443 million for you would get 20 percent
lower funds for losing those two features of entitlement status or
entitlement funding and raising the reimbursement sates for food
price inflation.

So, by fiscal year 1987 you would have $80 million less in terms
of funds and the camping folks would have to compete with the
child care folks to see who has more political power at a local level.
This is one of the reasons why that people who sometimes sup7ort
block grants, like the National Association of Counties, have en-
dorsed the concept of block grants. They all have resolutions, the
National Governors' Association, the Conference of Mayors, and
the National Association of Counties, on the issue of block grants
as they relate to income security programs, and the reason is, as
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Ms. Brokaw pointed out, that in these particular areas there is a
value to having national nutritional standards, because the poor
kid in one State has needs that do not differ radically from those in
another. Thank you.

Mr. Kum& W. Packard.
Mr. PACKARD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

program currently is at what level, the national commit-
ment. Approximately $500 million, is that correct?

Mr. NEY. For child care in summer?
MT. PACKARD. No, for the
Mr. COONEY. For the NET Program? I'm not sure which one you

mean.
Mr. PACKARD. I thought that was forthat must have been the

NET Program, I guess.
[Pause.)
Mr. PACKARD. Perhaps it was in the NET Program, where they

were approximately at $5 million now and we were looking at $7
million and you're asking for $10 million.

Ms. CHEGWIDDEN. Right.
Mr. PACKARD. That's it.
What percent of children under that program do you feel is being

serviced that are eligible for it, at the current level?
Ms. CHEOWIDDEN. Well, the problem is the lack of effort put into

it by some States, when they're only getting whatever it is. $50,000
is the minimum at this point, I think. And that is not enough to
pay a coordinator, so they divide it up among whatever educational
entities they have within the State. In Pennsylvania it happens to
be intermediate Units. And then it comes into the intermediate
unit' and it's hardly enough to do anything with.

So, it's just not providing for the ongoing effort. See, it potential-
ly can affect children from kindergarten through 12th grade.

Mr. PACKARD. The only reason for the concern, of course, is that
there's a call for a 100. percent increase over what the current
levels are, and that at a time when there are budget constraints.

Ms. CHEGWIDDEN. Well, actually it's a 150-percent did-ease from
its original funding, so that's why we're looking at a little more
than you are.

Mr. PACKARD. OK.
Ms. CHEGWIDDEN. To try to get back to a more effective level so

that we can do the job that needs to be done.
Mr. PACKARD. Then on the camping program, that comes out of

the Summer Feeding Program. What percent of the funds are
made available for camping programs and what percent is normal-
ly retained, in the traditional summer school or administered
through the schools, or is all of the camp funding administered
through the schools?

I'm not familiar just how the camps-- -
Mr. COONEY. There is a 1983 scope report that the Department of

Agriculture is releasing imminently and they break down by spon-
sor whatthey don't breakdown by funds. We can calculate that
for you. They give you the number of children served by camps,
how many served by schools, how many served by public sponsors
like cities, and we can get that to your staff. But that scope report,
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I don't think, is released at the moment. The program is funded at
99. Last summer they spent $99 million.

I'm just not sure how much is for the camps.
Mr. PACEARD. Fin curious. Do the camps get the money directly

from the government through application or do they go through
the school system?

Mr. Comm. They wouldn't go through the school system. They
would get it from the State agency through the U.S. Department of
Agriculture. However, in 17 States those camps do get it directly
from USDA because USDA currently administers the programs.

Mr. Nemo). I see. OK, thank you. No further questions.
Mr. Kamm. Mr. Hayes.
Mr. HAYES. This is a rather broadside question and I think that I

n, Yust say that, as usual, we have witnessed some ery good testimo-
ny in each of the areas which you all have attesvted to. My broad-
side question, though, am I correct in concluding that you are
being hurt by the.current budgetary cuts in each of your respective
areas of operation, and two, you are in effect asking at least resto-
ration in part of those budgetary cuts so you can continue an effec-
tive program which you used to give to children in the areas in
which you work?

Mr. Ku ors. Either one of you answer.
Ms. Loom I think I would ha to answer yea, yes, and yes.
Mr. HAYES. Not all but part you want to say?
MIS LOCKE. We're looking for restoration because cuts have been

to the point that programs are hurt so much that many of them
have closed. Children have not been cared for. Parents have not
been able to work and this particular child nutrition program, the
Child Care Food Program, is one of the basic supports of child care.

I am a parent that uses day care. I couldn't work if it were not
available, at affordable price, and I think that the restorations that
we need, I don't think we're asking for the moon. You know, some-
times I'm sure it seems like it. But these are cuts that have been
made that have hurt children very deeply, and we need to see
them restored so we' can get back to effective quality levels of care.

Mr. HAY . That's all, thanks.
Mr. K1LDEE. Mt. Gunderson.
Mr. GUNDERSOW Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I've got about three questions here I guess, and I'm going to

begin with Gwen. And I m going to tell you, Gwen, that I always
feel a little queasy when I sit up here and I hear a nutrition person
testify in front of us because you're probably looking at one of
America's junk food junkies, I always feel guilty when you people
come before our committee.

Ms. CHEGWIDDEN. And healthy as can be. [Laughter.]
Mr. GUNDERSON. Thank you.
What I'd like you to do is trace for me how the NET

P
EMI

would start at the Federal level and on to my next door neighbor,
Avila happens to be a fourth grade elementary teacher. Can you
trace the program from here down to her and describe exactly
what she gets and what she uses through the NET Program?

Ms. CHEGWIDDEN. Well, it varies, of course, within the States and
the activities that have already gone on, due to the original fund-
ing of NET. But the way it works is originally the States had an
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advisory council or advisory group made up of every segment of the
educational area, plus nurses and just a very broad spectrum. And
that created an atmosphere and an awareness of nutrition that had
never happened.

All right., now from that group back to the school district and the
community, through the ,PTA, the superintendents, because these
were all represented on this advisory council and they all met with'
their groups. This was of the thrust. So, it gets back to the
school district., and this a ness begins to catch afire.

Then through the fun materials were developed, training
sessions were held with teat and food service workers, and it
was just a mushrooming thing. d then all of a sudden it's down
to there's just no money to con e this awareness: And that's the
biggest thing to me, is the awareness. Kids are bombarded by the
media to consume low nutrient, high calorie, foods. And they need
the opportunity to learn at school how to take care of their bodies
in the most healthful way.

Mr. GUNDERSON. Could you or the Society for Nutrition Educa-
tion provide us more detail? I don't want to be selfish. I'll
you do it for Mr. Kildee's district, our chairman. If you cousiggieurt
take, for example, this $5 million and 'ay, Michigan gets this
much and then we go.on down from then)," and trace this so we
could really see where the dollars go and what the net effect of
those dollars is when they get to their local service delivery. It
would be helpful to me to determine exactly the merit of the pro-
gram and, in particular, what form it ought to take here at the
Federal level. Could something be done like that?

Ms. CHEGWIDDEN. The society would be very happy to do that,
I'm sure, and addrest it to you?

Mr. GUNDERSON. Well, we're going to share this. [Laughter.]
Mr. Kimaz. If you could get it to the subcommittee within 10

days, it will be made a part of the record of this hearing.
s. CHEGWIDDEN. Very good. Thank you.

Mr. GUNDERSON. That would be very helpful.
Mr. COONEY. Mr. Gunderson.
Mr. GUNDERSON. Yes.
Mr. COONEY. There is also a book available by Amanda Mel-

linger, who is the NET coordinator for the State of California,
which does trace many of those things in a number of States, in-
cluding all States who are members of the committee. But what
maybe SNE can do for you is trace it back in terms of if you give
them particularly the school district, for example, Flint, or in your
area in Wisconsin, they can also do that.

Of course, in Michigan and Wisconsin, they have been in the
forefront of some of these things, such as NET. So, it should not be
difficult. But we can also get you the materials from other States.

Mr. GUNDERSON. That would be helpful.
Mr. KILDEE. I think any existing material to supplement these

statements would be a good thing for the record.
Mr. GUNDERSON. OK. I think, Linda, you were the one that gave

the testimony?
Ms. ',mu. Yes.
Mr. GUNDE1LSON. I'd like to emphazise first of all that I'm a big

supporter of child care. If I have one concern about child care it's
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thatyou're lucky. As my sisters are lucky. They're able to get
someone to take care of their children. I've got to figure out a way
to get child care to my rural areas in Wisconsin. So any help you
could give me on that, I'm all for.

I wanted to ask you about one statement you made in the last
page of your testimony. The goal of the child care feeding program
is to raise the nutritional quality of food served to children while
they are in day care. This goal would be negated under means test-
ing. I guess that concerned me because it sort of told me, "We will
give nutrition if the Federal Government gives us the money but if
they don't, we're not going to." I don't think that's what you
meant. I was just wondering if you could elaborate as to exactly
how you see the Federal funding affecting the nutrition program in
the typical child care setting.

Ms. Locxa. OK. Well, this particular statement ad-
dressing is related to the provision of the Child Care F Program
benefits for family day care homes. A day care home, t the setting is
in someone's personal home. There are very few children there.

Means testing will make it not cost effective for a family day
care provider to participate in the Child Care Food Program. The
goal of the program is to provide the nutritional standards to chil-
dren in day care. If the provider is not participating, the benefits
are not there and, therefore, the goal is not reached.

Ms. BLANK. Let me just elaborate on that. The prime source of
Federal money to family day care is the Child Care Food Program.
Very few title 20 dollars go to family day care. Family day care
providers, as Linda pointed out, cannot charge a lot because par-
ents can't pay a lot. We have a real problem with day care workers
earning so little and people wanting these women to earn more,
and then we get into this crunch because we price day care out of
the market.

If there is no food money to feed the children, the only way for
the provider to provide the same level meal is for her to raise fees
as much as, what, $2 or $3 a day. And if you're looking at her serv-
ing women or families who earn bOaveen $10, $20, even $30,000 a
year, if you add $10 or $15 a week, on top of what they're already
paying, they're not going tO.be abte to keep their child in care.

Th, alternative is to keep fees and to tell the family to bring a
bag lunch. So the children aren't eating the same kinds of food.
What we're concerned about is not only that but, unfortunately, be-
cause of the little money we have in day care, the food money to
the family day care provider has meant more than just the chil-
dren, as Linda pointed out, are being fed well. It's meant that these
family day care providers have come out from underground and re
delivering better care because they're connected to a system and
are legal.

One of the big problems is that so much of family day care is op-
erated under the table or underground that you can't even get par-
ents connected. You talk about the terrible shortage of child care,
and it is just a real enormous problem in rural areas, even in
urban areas, unless family day care providers are registered or li-
censed, parents can't get to them. And ironically it's been the food
program that has been the single most important factor in encour-
aging them to become licensed or registeted, because they can't
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participate. So, there's a whole set of ramifications involved in
that, in addition to improved meals.

Mr. GUNDERSON. It sounds to me, Mr. Chairman, like we ought to
get the Nutrition Education Training Program and the child care
providers together so that we could get some nutrition education to
these people in family day care.

Ms. Loots. Would you like to hear about our NEP grant that we
have? [Laughter4

Mr. GUNDERSON. I think my 5 minutes are up. Otherwise I
would.

Thank you. ";c

Mr. KILDEE. Very good. Mr. Nielson.
Mr. NIELSON. Unfortunately, I wasn't able to be here in time for

the testimony. Sorry about that. I do have a question about the
first witness Ms. Locke. You are quite concerned and quite nega-
tive toward Senators Helms' means test bill.

Ms. LOCKE. That is correct.
Mr. NIEISON. And my question to you, I guesse is this: Do you

have any way to decide which of the parents arewhich of the
women are, for example, who are working, because they want to
work and perhaps don t need a lot of money, and could afford a full
payment of food, as opposed to those who are working from necessi-
ty, and cannot afford the extra? Do you have any way of doing that
now?

Ms. LOCKE. You mean in directing funding in family day care?
Mr. NIELSON. In day care systems, situations. Are there some

families where the wife works, when she could fiord to pay full cast
for the food for her children, as compared with some who could not
afford that? Do you have any kind of a way of determining that?

Ms. LOCKE. Well, I think one of thein part of the testimony one
of the percentages that we included was 70 percent of the children
who participate in the food program in Louisville, Jefferson
County, are from low-income families.

Mr. NIELSON. My question, I guess, is how do you do it now? Does
everybody have the same low price now? Everyone has the same
price?

Ms. BLANK. Everyone has the same price now. One of the prob-
lems is it's sort of throwing the baby out with the bath water, that
if we're going to have to separate out in a system like family day
care, most providers and sponsors and people in the field, we're
afraid will lose the program altogether. And I guess what we're ar-
guing is the $50 million that it costs is probably the majority of
money that goes to family day care as a system, and if we look at
how this country spends money, you know, we could give you ex-
amples of how $50 million is spent in other areas, we think it's a
small price to pay, not only to support the children, because of the
difficulty of separating out, but to support the providers who are
low income women themselves. Eighty percent of the people who
are providing care earn below the poverty level..

So, in a way, you're providing a support system to women who
may otherwise have to be on welfare. And you're encouraging this
whole system to come above ground. So, we understand the dilem-
ma but what we're saying is it's a small price to pay, given the im-
portance of family day care for caring for our children in this coun-

5 2
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try, and given the demographics and the child care needs now,
we're sort of pleading with the committee not to make a quick deci-
sion and cut out the imkor support we have to family day care, be-
cause we're notwe don't sae if we could see more support going to
child care as a whole in the near future, we would be more san-
guine. But we, given the budget, we don't see major new programs
coming on the and we feel it's very irnpertant to preserve
any dollar that goes into the child care system, because of the enor-
mous need.

Mr. NIELSON. What you're basically saying is that there were
some who probably don't need as much support to take care of
their children, in terms of money, but most of them do and there-
fore, to serve the greater number without complications we'd better
do it that way.

Ms. BLANK. Yes.
Mr. Nunsoit That's what you're saying.
Now, I also asked a question about the camp situation. I've been

to camp a lot myself and I've had three boys who are eagle scouts
and so on. Whenever we've had the boys or girls in camps we've
always paid the full amount, contributed to the Boy Scouts organi-
zation. ne of that's contributed by the Boy Scouts. The rest is
contributed by the family. How is it that the camping organization
can't work that way directly from the parents and children who
get the main benefit, and the organization that sponsors it? Why
do you need Federal funds at all?

Ms. BROKAW. The only funds that are received are for those chil-
dren of families who fall within that welfare budget line. We actu-
ally get documentation from every family in order for us to qualify.

Mr. NIELSON. So you do use means testing?
Ms. BROKAW. Yes.
Mr. NIELSON. Do you see any difference between what you have

to do and what the clay care has to do?
Ms. Bitoasw. I think what I heard as the difference is that they

are also providing work above board for a number of people who
may otherwise child care underground, quote, unquote, or who may
themselves be on welfare. So, its really a two-pronged thing.

Ms. BLANK. And we are also talking about homes who are not in
an institutional setting, where income verification would be ex-
tremely difficult. I'd also like to point out that we do provide child
care support to all families through the dependent care tax credit
on families earningall families can take a maximum of a $960
tax credit. So, it's a $1.5 billion program and Congress has support-
ed some sort of tax credit or deduction since 1954. So, if you look at
$1.5 billion over there, it's pretty reasonable to send $50 million di-
rectly to family day care. We can see, actually, a lot more if we go
look at family day care and the Child Care Food Program as to
where that money goes than if we look at the tax credit. So, I think
we need to put it in that perspective too.

Mr. NIELSON. Is there an alternative to having the Federal pro-
gram or increasing it? Is there an alternative to getting more pri-
vate support and increasing the United Way contribution?

Ms. BLANK. United Way spends about 5 percent of its money for
child care and they do not expect to increase it in the near or far-
term future. I think Linda testified that she got United Way

5
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money. What we hear all over the country is that for child care
centers that weren't connected, or child care sponsors to a United
Way Program, United Way did not help them make up the loss.
You had to already have your foot in the door.

Mr. Numsosi. So you're just the fortunate few, in a few cases?
Ms. BLANK. Yes.
Mr. NIELSON. Let me ask a quick question about the nutrition as-

pects. I didn't hear the testimony but I was intrigued by Mr. Gun-
derson's comments. Now, what are you trying to do in the nutrition
area? Are you participating in the program to get better nutrition-
al snacks and so on in the schools, and things of this nature? Are
you involved in that part of the program? Gwen?

Are you involved in that at all?
Ms. CHEGWIDDEN: As a food service director, I was certainly in-

volved in having no a la carte, practically, and having nothing but
nutritional food available infor lunch at the schools.

Mr. NIELSON. What about the vending machines in the schools?
Do you have any say or any influence on them at all, also?

Ms. CHEOWIDDEN. I think the program did, at the time it was
fully funded. I think the awareness that the superintendent, princi-
pals, and so forth, brought to it. But now I see that eroding.

Mr. NIELSON. Yes, we did in the last nutrition till add some
money to improve the nutrition of those meals, did we not?

Mr. COONEY. Yes. The breakfast program.
Ms. CHEOWIDDEN. Yes.
Mr. NIELSON. Is that going to be helpful to you, not in terms of

your program, NET Program, but in terms of the general improv-
ing of nutrition? Do you think that was a gooe step?

Ms. CHEOWIDDEN. I certainly think that any additional funding
for the breakfast program is.

Mr. NIEISON. Well, was some specifically set aside to improve the
nutritional aspect?

Mr. C,00NEv. It was 6 cents, I believe, for the National School
Breakfast Program One of the findings of the national evaluation
of school nutrition programs, which the U.S. Department of Agri-
culture did, it was a 4 year study, a $4 million cost, which had an
advisory council of which SNE was a member of, and it concluded
that the meal pattern and breakfast was sufficient and recom-
mended that it be improved and the committee's action last session
helped that substantially in terms of funding.

Mr. NIELSON. Let me ask, Mr. Cooney, or Ms. Brokaw, the same
question I asked Ms. Locke. And that is; couldn't the United Way
or other private organizations increase their support for the camp-
ing program in order to improve your situation without necessarily
increasing the Federal side?

Ms. BROKAW. It's extremely doubtful. With United Ways on the
local level realigning their own priorities on an annual basis, it's
veryour United Way would not do that. for us.

Mr. COONEY. One of the original reasons for the National School
Lunch Program was that during World War H we had many re-
cruits who showed up that had nutritional deficiencies, particularly
anemia. That was also true in the Boer War in South Africa, and
one of the major reasons why England passed the School Meals
Act, and Germany as well, so we think that it's important, and the
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Summer Lunch Program is the sine program, the same nutrition-
al standards over the summer.

I spent the last, well, last Saturday, Sunday, Monday, and Tues-
day, in Utah.

Mr. Nuct.sosi. That's my home State, by the way.
Mr. COONEY. Yes, I know.
I was out there and organizegi a group called "Crossroads: Uta-

hans Against Hunger," connected with the Junior League.
Mr. NIMSON. familiar with that.
Mr. COONEY. Yes, they surround us all with different issues. My

office as well as yours. But while I was there they released a report
entitled, "Hunger in Utah," which is new and it hadn't been re-
leased publicly yet. The report was very interesting in the sense
that it was, I thought, fairly objective. Its general presentation in
its introduction indicated some of the concern that the President's
task force on food assistance had, in other words,."We think there
are hungry people but we need more documentation and more
data," and so forth. So, it followed that general theme, which is
certainly not q few an advocacy group like mine would follow.

But the second past'of the report was very specific in terms of its
findings, in terms of all of the programs, and I just mention that
because one of the intereztaw notes was the finding of the Latter
Day Saints' Welfare Program, which you're familiar with, which
other people may not be. It provides assistance to a number of dif-
ferent people in the Mormon Church.

But one of the interesting things that they have found is that
while they have always provided assistance to transients, you
know, folks coming through and so forth, they largely tended to be
males. And what they're finding now is that they re finding young
women with children, which they had some of before but it seems
to be an increasing number. And that was one of the findings that
some of the other studies had fbund, along with the fact of people
running out of food stamps toward the end the month.

So, I mention that asthat might be a g resource for you. It's
new. It wasn'tthere wasn't a press conference. We had a copy of
it in advance. It's from the State department of social services and
it had some very good data, and I have a copy.

Mr. NIELSON. Would you be willing to submit that for the record?
Mr COONEY Oh, sure, I would. And I think you'll find it quite

interesting
[The information referred to follows.]

r)
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HUNGER AND ITS IMPACT IN UTAH

A REPORT PREPARED BY UTAH DEPARTMEINTT OF SOCIAL SERVICES, BUREAU OF POLICY
PLANNING), IN CONJUNCTION WITH uNivitearn OF UTAH GRADUATE SCHOOL OF SOCIAL
WORK

In late December, 1983, and Januasy, 19114, the Department of Social
Services, Bureau of Policy Planning began collecting information regarding
the scope and nature or hunger in Utah. This innooestion was collected by
means of an informal survey in which various public and private agencies
tnat provide nutritional assistance to individuals and families were
contacted and interviewed. The intent was to determine whet data they
possess which eight indicate the incidence of hunger in the state. For

the purpose of this Navvy, hunger was defined as difficulty in obtaining
nutritionally admits amounts of food. The survey reveals thmt each
agency has information relevant to hunger; however, each agency collects
only that intonation perceived to be pertinent to its own interests.
Conseepsntly, the date 'tellable fru. agencies is not readily comparable
and it is difficult to integrate these findings across agencies.

In compiling this information it became clear that little empirical data
is available in Utah beyond inflammation related to participetion in

various iodine and private assistance programs. Unfortunately, oven that
data is men to interpretation. In pasticulex, it provides little
information regarding individuals who need, but do not receive,
nutritional assistance. Some may call these the *truly hungry* in Utah.
What this information deem provide, however, is evidence that there is a
significant number of Mahn& who use the nutritional subsidies provided by
various agencies throughout the state. All of the respondents to the
survey indicated thbt the vest meivaity of these recipients are in genuine
need of food end other resources delivered.

Of ongoing debate is whether income levels are in any way indicative of
nutritional need. This survey did not provide any direct correlations
between these variables. It wes noted, however, that almost all of the
nutritional promos in the state (except the community kitchens that feed
Indigent transients and others) use income levels to determine

eligibility. This indirect correlation is as close to resolving this
issue as can be derived from this survey.

IDENTIFIED GROUPS AT RISK

In considering all of the information gathered during the survey, certain
segments of the comemity are consistently mentioned as ether being at
risk of or currently experiencing hunger: aging adults living on mall,
fixed incomes and remsseralde heeded by single women with limited incomes.

It should be ctreidared that arebersedp in these two groups sometimes
overlaps and ths older, single women is of le cavern to
respondents in this survey. Another high sk group is identified through
the Department of Health's W.I.C. (Mee% Infants, and Children) Program.
This program provides rattritirnal assistance to women and children (wrier
age five) who are not only in the low income struts of society, but who
are also at nutritionally - related risk of developing serious medical

problems. in Abveeber, 1903, the WIC Progremdelivered nutritional
assistance to over 21,000 persons in uteri - approximately Lys of the

entire state population.

6
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REAL AND PROJECTED TRENDS

Haver way be an increasing problem in utah. Each agency interviewed

reports that service demands on their agencies have increased over the

past two years. Additionally, the following points were wade:

Food pantries report that increased caseloads, .ve resulted in their

implementing more rtringent referral and eligibility requiressents to

ensure that food is distributed to those most in need;

--- The Cammunity Action Pregnant:en:LW metre its fifth food pantry in

the Salt Lake City area due to increased need in the community - its

first pantry is less than two ears old;

A 30DS caseload increase by Utahns Against Hanger during

the past one and one-half years has resulted in their recent move to

larger facilities;
chile participation in the Food Stamp Pewee has decreased since

January, 1083, comet participation is still 2051 hider that

January 1912 figures;
LDS Social segue, Transient Office reports a decrease in services

to single, transient men and an increase incases involving single

women with dependent children;
The federal W.I.C. Program is likely to implement a system of waiting

lists for its loser priority participants in the near future due to

increases in caseload levels.

Causes of this increased demand on nutritional assists -vet programs are not

indicated by this informal survey. One major concern expressed, however,

involves the recently-implemented "Partsospective Budgeting° requirement in

determining eligthility for Food Stamp recipients. This federal procedure

requires Food Stamp applications to be based on the applicant's income

figures from two months prior to the time of application. Consequently, a

household experiencing lost income throude loss of employment would have

to wait two months before becoming eligible for assistance from this

program. Current estimates indicate that two hundred households are

affected in this owner, each month, in Utah.

In order to gain a fuller and broader understanding of the Phenomenon of

runger in Utah, several recosendations are suggested:

1. Target populations identified in this survey should be

scientifically studied using standardized criteria regarding their

ability to secure food;
2. Agencies provi nutritional assistance should be encouraged to

gather and standardized information about participants in

their progress; and,
3. Reeponsibility for coordinating and standardizing this information

should be assigned and/or accepted by some public or private

agency committed to developing a better understanding of

nutritional needs across the state.

The following information represents a disgpssion of the findings of

the Informal survey performee hy the Department of Social Services,

fiureau of Pt lice Planning in December, 198), and January, 198m.

7 7
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STATE AGENCIES PR0IIIMAG INFORNOTION S RESOURCES

FOOD STAMPS

In 3Uly, 1993, Food stage provided nutritional assistarc: to
approximately 88,000 parsons in Utah. This figure represents 5.3% of the

entire state population. While this program has been operated in the
state for quite some time, recent trends in the adeinistretion of this
program seem to indicate that there is Lnotessing concern for the
nutritional assistance Wend to participants by this program.

One recent adadnistrative change in the administrative procedures of the
Food Stamp promo which affects participents ins way that may aggravate

the incidence Of in the state is the recently implemented element
of RetrealosetIve 643 ring." This procedure calls for ths Office of

AsSiStareg PaCretts
to use 1°°°°° r of 200110ents from be months

prior to the of application in erg eligibility. This

procedure appears tomcat adversely affect applicants who have recently
experienced a JOb loss: ter this procedure, sorb an applicase must wait
two months before receiving any Food Stamp benefits, even if the family
has no other assets or resources for acquiring food. The following

figures represent recent (Swearer, 1993) trends in the Food Stamp Program
L utah:

Retrospective Budgeting

Implemented for Ant in September, 1982 - 40-50 honmshoIds affected each
month (estimated);
twolemented for Food Steeps in June, 1983 - 150 households affected earn
sontAhlestimated).

*Households that had reactions in income of more than 9300.

Increase in Food Stamp Payments Since Jenuary, 1982

Jam 1092 - 65,351 persons
30h 1952 - 72,435 persons
3aN 1993 - 90,347 persons
JUN 1983 - 90,956 persons
mOv 1963 - 80,751 persons

While the use has decreased in recent months, the figures indicate that
there are currently 201 more recipients than there were two years ago.

Food Steep Denials

November, 1983, figures indicate that there ware 2,856 applications for
Food Steeps denied. these figures do not ammo* for masons for denial;
however, this figure indicates that there were a significart nuater of
people who unsuccessfully sought out nutritional assistance in the state.

wOREN, INFANTS, AND CHILDREN

This federally sponsored program which provides nutritional assistance to
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pregnant women, mothers, and children provides assistance to those

individuals who are both income eligible (living at or Woe 1858 of the

federally defined poverty level*} end stand some developmental risk if
deprived essential nutritional comments in their diet. Eligibility in

this program/II determined by the placement-of applicants in prioritized

risk categoric', according to nutritional) heisted medical risk. The

highest priority is given to these steno4 infants, and children who

already exhibit nutritionally related medical pribleem (8116 of

participants in Noveehmr, 1983). The other priority area is given to

those applicants who are at risk of dewelopingsedicel problems as a

result of nutritional deprivation.

The U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics estimates that there are tidy

90,000 women, infants, and child en (under five years of age) ving in

Utah at or below the 1814 of y There ere no projections,
to indicate Whet of these individuals ars et nutritional

risk. In Nevember of 1983, there were 23,137 irdivitbsdeaPPravad for

this proves throughout the stets. fortresplained reasons, only 21,363

of those who qualified actually participated in the prows. It Would be

noted that participation in the program is dependent on the verification

of reported income and that 731 of participants in November, 1983, WM

living at or below 123 of the federally defined poverty level. hest of

the retaining 234 were not eligible for food stamp insistence, since that

benefit is not available to those whmee incomes exceed 130% of poverty

level.

This agency reports that it has funds adequate to provide assistance to s

caseload level of 22,902 individuals. based on the costs of the average

food package provided to pertiainnts. After that level of participation
is leeched, it is likely that a system attaining lists will be

implemented, especialiy since increased federal fUnding is not likely.

The waiting list system will require those epplicants in the lowest

priority category to wait until sufficient numbers of participants in the

nigher categories are no longer enrolled in the program before receiving

assistance through the program. With the current high levels of

participation In the program, this systee is evicted to be implemented in

the near future.

AGING %MILTS

The Utah Deportment of Social Services, Division of Aging and Adult

Services indicates that en estimated 10.1% of persons in Leah over age 60

were living at or below the federally defined poverty level in 1963. As

an indicator of Nom, these figures should be with two studies

conducted of older citizens in Utah, one conducted in 1970 and a follow-up

study conducted in 1981. Each of these studies indicate that over 30S of

0.M.8. Poverty Guidelines list the following mmuclaum ss incomes:

tusehold Size Gross Income Household Size s Inamee

I- S 0 -105 3 So- 965

2 0 - 5445 6 0 - 1,105

3 0 - 685 7 0 - 1.245

4 0 - 823 8 0-

-5-
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the individuals suraponi stated that they did not have smart money to uy

the foods they liked. Interestinaly, the percentage of those responses

b

Increased from 31.86 in 1970 to 34.111 In 1981.

The indicators of hunger in the older population are effected by whet

Percentage of Income this age group spends on food. in 1980, the Bureau

of Labor Statistics released findings of this information Won sore

broken down into regional sages. Unfortunately, there were no figures

attributed to Utah, but the information for the astern States Region

indicates the following for persons over 60:

AVM DEM
ANOINT SPENTBMW

I 6,959.00 !;,161.00

9,688.00 2,816.00

14,252.00 3,605.00

$ OF MOW

911

29X

These figures Indicate that older persons with low income face spending

larger portions of that income on food than do those older parsons with

higher income. %hen thts information is sebrunted with the MIS poverty

rate far older persons end the informationsehidh suggests that over 301 of

older persons in Utah do not feel that they heve sough money for food, it

becomes clear that nutritional concerns are airificant for Utah citizens

over the age of 60.

ADVOCATE NESOLICES

uTAHNS AGAINST MUNGER

Perhaps the most established adapts!, group for persons facing nutritional

deprivation, utahns Against hover report that their efforts to assist

people In samara needed rammer:shave been eat with Increasedcaseloads

In the pest one and oneNftlflimers. This indicates Viet their

caseload, hsys risen free approldeetely Loth summer of 1982 to

current level of Spozooleately ibleonth a 312$ imam It should
be noted that these cases involve families end individuelstho are in need

of securing food and, for various masons, are in atscusstaress which do

not qualify them for public assistance or atm reseive saaistance, but are

still in nano of additional food. The agency Imports That they Madan
avenge of 802 phone calls per month free individuals who ere simply

seeking direction and for shoe no fcomal case Is mined.

During our interview, it vas stressed that the overriding concern at the

agency is for individuals end families for which there is absolutely no

help available. It was indicated that this type of came is &emetically

increasing in the agency, but there were no actual figures available

regarding this Increase.

-6-
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CONMUNITT SERvICES COUNCIL

This agency is a community assistance program that provides a wide range
of services to the community. One of the areas of service in which they
are involved is that of providing resources to other sorties that provide
direct nutritional assistance to participants, The Community Services

Council provides food and other resources to eleven agencies in the
community, though there is no data available on the amount or scope of
this assistance in' terms of its lama on the community.

The director of the agency, Lowell amnion, expressed concern for the
'undiscovered hungry' in the community, especially the egad, single women
living alone in the community who exist on incomes of lass than
530060lonth. While there are apparently no indicators of the number of
these individuals, Cr. amnion feels that they exist in significant
numbers and are likely to mein undiscovered unless efforts are made
reach them.

Ire icocr rEAL FRCGRAMS

SALvATZON ARMY

This mgency provides a variety of community services in addition to
providing free meals to indigent transients. The agency currently serves
an average of 250 hot seals per day to indigents in its kitchen and
estimates that there are approximately 120,000 meals served each year.
Persons who desire meals at this facility usually face a forty-five minute
to one h"ur wait befos a receiving those meals.

In addition to its
assistance to fealties
agency provides halp
were provided on the
agency provides.

reels program, the agency also provides limited
;crisis. In the case of frilly assistance, the
families only once every six months. No figures
it or scope of this type of assistance that the

REsCuE MISSION OF SALT LAKE

This agency, en affiliate of a national group of missioniuN endeavors,
provides three hot meals per day to transients. While the bulk of their

commodities are denoted fro». an active solicitation project, this agency
receives a $1,400 monthly grant from the city. The agency reports that it
provides transients with an average of 480 hot Reels per day.

In Iddition to its hot meals program, the Assam Mission also pruvides
nutjitional assistance to a variety of individuals and femilJes in the
arms in the way of food boxes, clothing, etc. No figures on this type of
eseistance were provcded.

-7-
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DEFEEPCY gee RESOURCES

fassurav *MCNAMAR

This primplmooperstes five food pantries in the metropolitan Salt Lake
City area. In IWO three of the agency's pantries provided three-day,
emergency fad sullies to 1,762 households in the area with answerer
household size of .7 individuals Moms arena currently available for
the 'moth pantry and the fifth pantry just opened inaenuary, MIL)

The director of the Owtheest CAP Fbod Ointry, Cathy Otokdmot, has
indicated that this agency is serving households oft, even Mall
maid% food steeps and other sseistaire, as in real need of additional
nutritianel assistance. Onset the chief concerns of the agency is the
ongoing need for mottles and lads of nity awareness of the needs of
food pantries. M additional concern is the inability of the to
Provide nutritionally balanced assistance, since the away is
on wherever contributions ere received.

LOS NELFAHE SERV=

The Church of Jesus Christ Drunter-08y Saints ese long history of
providing nutritional and other asstatanos to itmemdmars in road. The
LOS ChurrA also opiretes a Transient Offloe through its Venial Services
@coney which provides mistime to persons not affiliated with a local
wad. Persons 'dm soak assistence ?maths Yamaha Office ere provided
with help in finding mgdayment, homing, etc. enders also given
nutritional assistance until their plight is improved. Figures regardirr
this type of assistance are rot available and will Os imalmded
in this report when they become

Of particular note is the mount I:titillate/les provided by the LOS Church
through its individual stakes endue:de is not seedily available, although
it is known to be significant. Sim sodh bishop in each ward is given
wide latitude to either secure assistance for members or that
assistance with other ambers, it is not feasible tot:amp records
of that sort acessistarce.

In the course of this 'usual, Bishop elkinson of the Transient Office
reported an moment trend in persons seeking essisterce through his

. He reports that the incidence of single, tranelant men seeking
amen Ube , while the Diadems of sown

with dependant children oval crisis appears to be increasing.crisis

EstEICEPCY FOMD REXLIRCE4

CretJathe course of this survey, most of the private food pantries and

s that provide nutritional assistance thraugfaut the the state were
corrected and interviewed. Mast of these interview produced similar
views of the status of agencies providing food to hungry people througlwast
the stets. * majority of the responderstS in this study reported that they
are seeing sore people who are seeking assergency food packages as s result
of either turning out of Food Stamps, waiting on Food Stomps or having not
received Food Stamps on time.

Another trend that was indicated during the course of the survey is Chet

of agencies requiring referrals° of applicants before providing any food

resources. Discussions revealed that this new procedure (whic is

especially prevalent in Salt Lake County) is a direct response to pantries

being overwhelmed with requests for assistance and their desire to ensure

that their resources are going to those most in need.

2
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The following agencies
about thedr efforts in

8APTIS*CONDORN CENTER
Ed "Ew Street
Salt Lake City, Utah 84103
Phone: 363-5922

CROSSROADS LIMN CENTER
347 South 400 East
Salt Lake City, Utah 84111

Phan": 364-7763,

Attachment A

fluted in the survey by providintg=
ding food assistance end relatid

DAVIS COUNTY DEPARDENT OF NLION SERVICES
Davis County Courthouse
P. O. Om 685
Farmington, utsh 84025

NOUNTADLANDS CCeativITY =TIM MORAN
160 East Center Street
PrOVO, Utah 844W
Phone: 373-5510

NAACP
717 South 200 East
Salt Lake City, Utah 84111
Phone: 363-5771

OMEN CCPPONITY ACT ION AGM,'
2411 Kissel MIMI
Ogden, Utah 84409
Phone: 399-9281

RESOLE MSS= OF MEN
P. 0. Bom 625
Ogden, Utah 84402
Phone: 621-4360

RESCUE MISSION OF SALT LAKE
46 South 400 most
Salt Lake City, Utah 84101
Phone: 355-1302

Nuathusst CAP
1300 Vest 300

ty

North

Salt Laka Ci, Utah
Phone: 33368741

84106

South Salt Lake Oka
2475 South Man
Salt Lars Mk Utah se is
Phones

South County CAP
8446Marrison Street
Salt Lake City, Utah 84047
Mono 2554516

*staid' CAP
620 Goshen (IOW V. 7th S.)
Salt LekeCith Utah 84104
Phones 595.03$8

Name CAP
3041 South 8560 West
Magna, Utah 84044
Phone: 25066414

SALT LAKE COMMIT( SVGS COUNCIL
2900 South Main
Salt Lai=4,s4 Utah
Mona:

SoLVATION Paw - OGDEN
260 Want
Ogden, Utah 84402
Phone: 121-3300

SALVATION ARMY - SALT LAKE CITY
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ST. MC'S COSTER
270 Lincoln
Daden, Mats 04401
Phone: 6214346
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Salt Lake City, Utah 04102
Phone: 322-3569
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UTAH DEPARTMENT OF MALIN
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1
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DIXIE CARE AM 94 ME
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t Lake City, Utah 84197
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Salt Lake1% Utah 84111
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Midvale, Utah 84047
Phone: 5664348

SiME
710 Panama
Ogden, Uteh 1144115

UNCLE
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PARENT RESOURCE AND SIPPMT CENTER
OM MAD
lost Jordin, Utah MOM

UTAH RIM DEWLEINENT COMOMTION
12 East Cantor Street
!deals, Utah 6I017
Phones 566-1638
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Mr. COONEY. But my general point is that there is this rise in
terms of new folkii, women with children, and we're seeing, in the
Child Care Food Program, one of the things that assist these folks.
And sure, there are some people that may have economic resources
to pay for that But the Child Care Food Program is so vitally im-
portant to the institution of child care generally that we feel one
outweighs the other.

Mr. NIELSON. Mr. Chairman, I wonder if I may ask a general
question.

Mr. Ktuirs. Certainly. Go ahead.
Mr. NIELSON. It -fill be of any of you.
What I hear when I go out to town meetings, and groups of this

nature, are statements such as, "We have so many things like the
Nutrition Program and various other programs, which the parents
ought to do for themselves," and many of my le are concerned
that we're taking away from parents responsibilities they ought to
be doing themselves, by providing for them and making it easier
for them to kind of pass that responsibility on to other organiza-
tions, the schools and day care centers and so on.

What answer can you give me to that? I mean, it's a charge that
many people make who may not understand the situation. But I'm
constantly facing that. Ron, you've had that comment, I'm sure, in
your district too.

What answer do youwhat can I say about that? Are we depriv-
ing the parents of their legitimate responsibilities?

Mr. HAYES. Would the gentleman yield just for a minute?
Mr. NIELSON. Yes.
Mr. HAYES. I thought I might interject something. You excluded

those parents who might not be, for budgetary reasons, able to.
Mr. NIELSON. Well, this is just a general comment. I understand

the ones who have the needthat's why I asked the question.
Those who obviously do not have the means to do it, I understand
completely there.

Mr. HAYES. Yes.
Mr. NIELSON. But those who could and perhaps should is the

question I have and are we depriving them of their responsibilities?
Are we making them dependent when they shouldn't be dependent,
I guess is the question.

Mr. HAYES. This is another avenue to get at the Senator Helms
means test, though, isn't ;t?

Mr. NIEISON. No; I'm just asking because I'm getting these kinds
of comments and I just want to know what your response is. Give
me some good answers.

Ms. BLANK. I think we're helping parents. I mean, it's interesting
if we look at other countries. I think we feel in child care that
were a little embarrassed. Every industrialized nation except
America has a child care policy, where regardless of income they
help parents meet their child care needs.

What's gone us, it concerns us as an organization that works for
children, is that parents are working, either both parents are work-
ing, we have more single parents, and it's hard to do two jobs. I
think we can't say; "You shouldn't work any more." Parents are
working We can't go backward. And you need help to raise your
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children. And there's nothing wrong with everybody sharing in
helping parents do a good job of raising their children.

I m a working mother and I'm asked to do 110 different things.
It's challenging; it's exciting; but it's hard. I'm able to afford sup-
port and it s still hard. And if you look at the average working
family, we are asking them to do superhuman tasks, and help will
make it easier, not only easier for the parents, but for the children.

I'm a little concerned that we're not offering enough supports to
families as we change our whole family structure and our work
patterns, and that children' are caught and we're doing families a
service. You can't do everything. I don't think it's anything to be
ashamed of. Other countries do it, like us, and we'll have better
and stronger families as a result.

Ms. BROKAW. I'd like to make one comment and that is that we
find, in our program, that it's our children who are educating the
parents, and the organization I happen to work for works now with
third generation welfare children. So, I think we fall more into the
category that you see as really needing it.

But I think in general, with society, for whatever reasons of edu-
cation and awareness, to hit the adult population, it's more diffi-
cult. Whereas if you hit that youth population that learns and is
willing to transfer that back to the family, that's really where the
education comes from, is through that child.

Ms. CHEGWIDDEN. There is so much misinformation out there in
the area of nutrition. You can just read about more fad diets that
are very ill-conceived nutritionally. And the adults grab onto those
and I think if we can get this information to children and not let
the adults be laying on them the kind of misinformation they're
getting out of the media, then also to counteract the bombardment
that the child gets himself in commercial advertising, for low nutri-
ent foods, I think it's important that we continue.

I'd like to think that every parent was just totally interested in
proper nutrition for their children and was executing it. I'd love to
think that that was possible. I just don't think it is. There's too
much other bad information out there.

Mr. C(x)NEy. You're from Utah where everyone says that it's im-
portant to be self-reliant. And I am from Connecticut. I am a Con-
necticut yankee and many people in Connecticut feel the same
way, and I am sure that folks in San Diego who maintain that they
are the arsenal of defense, we hear a lot of things about, you know,
self-reliance, and it is an important concept. But as I said before, I
think ifs important to have like nutritional standards, and the
Federal Government has a role in terms of providing assistance to
children, no matter where they are. We feel that it's so important
that these things not be left to choice, because in the past when
they have, the nutritional and health status of the children have
not been as helpful as it is today

Mr Nwl.soN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman
Mr. Thank you, Mr. Nielson.
Mr Ni EltiON I'm sorry. she wants to say something
Mr. Go ahead, please.
Ms Lot-Ky. I had a comment on your (iuestion I think sometime,,

when we are asked those questions in meetings such as you are de-
very hard. you know, the point conies up. "Why not''.
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But you find that today that children as a majority suffer fromanemia, as young children, children 5 and below, and whetherthese are parental responsibilities or whatever, it still happens.And that is the goal, one of the goals, of the Child Care Food Pro-
gram, School Lunch Program, Summer Food Program, is to makesure that these things don't happen.

Many parents don't have the education or the knowledge of nu-trition to prevent them from happening, and I think that's one ofthe goals of this proffram.
Mr. NilLsox. In kind of response to Congressman Hayes, when Iget these kinds of comments, and I do get them particularly in mydistrict, which is, as I say, a bastion of self-reliance, and when wehad a disastrous flood last 'year, for example, it was the first timeUtah ever had a disaster. And When all of the homes were wipedout they expected hundreds of people to come and be taken care of.And only four people showed up and they couldn't believe thatmost of them would work with neighbors and friends and not haveto come, to have a special housing and so on, the team had ar-ranged.
So, I do come from that area My response is usually I want to doeverything possible to help those who really need it. But those whocan and should do it, 1 want to encourage them to do it on their

own. That's the response I have made. And that's simplistic and Iappreciate your response. It's helped me.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think it's been a very excellentpanel.
Mr. KILDEE. Thank you, Mr. Nielson. I would like to make a com-ment on the United Way. In my district right now, particularly inthese difficult times, I find that the funds of the United Way areeven more limited than those of the Federal Government.In my district right now people who traditionally were contribu-tors to the United Way, those who worked in the factories, arenow, to a great extent, the recipients of United Way services. It's agreat education for people who for years never thou. ht they wouldever, ever have to get out of their car and walk into a welfareoffice, some of whom now have had to stand in the welfare lines for

a of couple years now. Many of my constituents are really baffledby this turn of events.
The Government does along with the private agencies, have arole. I think your point is good, that we should try to bring all to-gether in some way to try to help people. 'But I know in my owndistrict the United Way has fallen on difficult times itself.Mr. Cooney, yesterday during consideration of this committee'srecommendations to the Budget Committee, I offered an amend-ment which you had brought to my attention, to restore Summer

Food Service Program eligibility to private nonprofit sponsors whoprepare meals themselves, have their own kitchens. Could you tellus what types of agencies would be affected by that and whatwould the effect of that amendment be?
Mr. COONEY. Yes; I'm glad you raised it as a point. I had fivepoints that 1 wanted to make and wasn't sure where I could sneakthat one in. Rut also, Mr. Nielson had a rorrrmant nr, this issue yes-.tvrtiuy tins I thought there might have been--1 was in the back ofthe room and I couldn't hear too well.
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Mr. NIELSON. I misunderstood Mr. Kildee's intent.
Mr. COONEY. Right, because you were thinking of the private

schools.
Mr. NIELSON. Yes; schools.
Mr. KILDEE. We clarified that subsequently.
Mr. NIELSON. I was wrong and Mr. Kildee pointed that out.
Mr. COONEY. But your point, had you raised another point which

other people have raised, is what is the advantage of having pri-
vate nonprofit sponsors? As people know, in the past there have
been solve problems with large sponsors who use vendors for the
Slimmer Food Program. They didn't prepare the meals themselves.
They used, you know, other businesses and so forth.

While it was particularly a problem in ore part of the United
States as opposed to the general population of providers, reconcilia-
tion did knock out these particular folks. But this particular
amendment that was offered yesterday would benefit places like
Boy's Clubs, Girl Scouts, and churches, which are now being called
upon to assist people to serve meals. In other words, they are pro-
viding meals right now, but by law cannot provide the same meals
to children in the Summer Food Program, because they're private
and they're nonprofit.

So if this amendment is offered and favorably received by the
committee when it has its markup, and it proceeds its merry way
through the House and then over on the Senate side and becomes
law, what you will see is that Boy's Clubs will be able to provide
meals during the summer, to children in their neighborhoods.

Now, these are kids that come to these sites anyway. I mean,
that's what kids do during the summer. They go to playgrounds
and go to boy's Clubs and so you're primarily talking about
churches, Boy's Clubs, and Girl Scouts.

If you're a camp, if you're a private camp, you participate in the
Summer Food Program. But if you're a Boy's Club and it's not the
Boy's Club camp, you cannot. And this provision will allow that to
happen, as long as they can self-prepare meals. And we think it's a
helpful provision. It doesn't help, for example, the Community
Action Agency in Illinois, or in Virginia where Representative Bou-
cher is probably going to have some comments on this.

We were asked yesterday- "What about a community action
agency or another kind of group that does not self-prepare their
meals? Can they participate under this provision?" The answer is
no, they cannot.

We think that's unfortunate but we view this provision as an ul-
timate it terms of modesty, yet would still help a large number of
children. But it was also responsive to criticisms that people had in
the past.

Mr. KILDEE. Thank you very much, Mr. Cooney.
Mr. Hayes, do you have any additional questions for the panel?
Mr. HAYEs. I just wanted to raise one qu-stion. You are aware

that in certain areas, and I'm just familiar with Chicago, that
school lunch programs are up for private bidding in most instances.
and then the bidder, the successful bidder, sometimes, in order to
make a profit, does it at the expense of nutritional value for the
School Lunch Program`"
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Mr. COONEY. We are aware of some weaknesses in that effort,
and at the request and, frankly, as a response to the Reagan ad-
ministration, and other comments that we've had: 'Well, what can
you do without Federal money? You know, you must be able to do
some things." We got together with the American School Food
Service Association and the superintendents organizations and
some of the principals and publi, thanks to Aetna Life Insur-
ance Co., a book on how you can deal withit's called "Doing More
With Less," how you can deal with those practices to ensure that
you maintain the quality of the school lunch yet save some money,
and bidding practices came up as part of that, and we made some
recommendations to people as to how they can deal with that.

But we are aware of some of those problems and we are working
actively with the American School Food Service Association to
solve some of those issues, and Gwen, being a key member of their
Nutrition Subcommittee, ! think, is quite aware of those

Mr. HAYES. There are some charges. I don't know how well sub-
stantiated they are, that in many of the disadvantaged and minori-
ty school areas the School Lunch Program was inferior to some of
the other programs.

Mr. COONEY. Well, partof it has to do with the fact that you lost
the Food Service Equipment Program a few years ago. When I was
in Chicago last year there was an article in the paper that said
tliat they were so short of equipment they had to stack up some of
the meals.

Now, that's also a question of management and things need to to
looked at. But I want to assure you that the overall quality of the
School Lunch Program is something that we in the advocay com-
munity are quite concerned about, as is true of the American
School Food Service Association. As a professional organization
they want to serve the highest quality low priced lunches. But
budget cuts in terms of food service equipment and other things
have had an adverse impact on them.

Ms. BLANK. Mr. Chairman, can I just, before we close, submit for
the record a child care position paper prepared by the Child Care
and Food Program Sponsors' Forum? It is entitled "The Condition
of Child Care in the United States in 1984, the New Reality Versus
the Old Status." It addresses the question of the means test.

Mr. Kii.nt:F. Yes; that will be made part of the record.
I The information referred to followsd

CHILD ('ARE POSITION PAPER

rin,Lowisa: ISSUEs THE (-ONDITION OF CHILD CARE IN THE tlivirrn
).-u; ItK 1,+- TM. NEW REALITY VS THE OLD STATUS AND A RESONSE TO SENATE

13;i ; ; i4 +.411t MIMI IONA!. (1"1"14 IN THY CHILD CARE FOOD PRooRAM

( 41tID ( ARE J'OfIITION PAPER SUMMARY SHEET

There is a new reality and direction that family life and child rearing are taking
m this t'olln 1 r). which Congretei must recognize.

That tili; .,t American mothers are working with this number increasing by

"1. hat child care. is used by working parents from all economic backgrounds,
suit )t1,4 income families

That the working parents of this country consider group child rare to be ben-
eti, sill t,r thvo children



65

That working parents have real difficulty in finding acceptable child care.
That working parents feel that the federal t has a responsibility in

establishig basic standards of child care for children of all socio-economic back-
groundsnot just primarily children of low-income families.

A powerful new ccerstituency of working parents is forming in this country
who are identifying child care =aft tifirticalniabnioritY of the WEL
want child care that is: available, and imporoved in 112J-
ity,

Family day care homes are the single largest source of cost effective child care for
America's working parents.

The Child Care Food Program is the only federal program in existence which es-
tablishes nutritional standards for meals served and school-age children
in care. 700 4 .4' 4.4' tons administer program for 76,700 family day
care homes fers=ria, children.

Senate Bill 1994, introduced by Senator .lease Helm, proposes the rednstatement
of income eligibility criteria in The Child Care Food Program which would change
the current single rate of reimbursement for family day care providers to various
rates of reimbursement based on the income levels of the parents.

Senate Bill 1994, if passed, would cut the funding for The Child Care Food Pro-
gram 45%. The proposed reduction in funding will detrimentally impact all children
in the program, even those targeted by the bill for assistancethe children of low-
income parentsthrough its negative impact on:

Working Parents. The family day care home on The Child Care Food Pro-
gram serve primarily the low and middle income working parents of 272,000
children. The median ii se of these parents (812.000 to $15;000) is lower than
the national average (median $16,000). Lower child care costa are the primary
reason these parents' have selected fermi! yy day care. The proposed 45% cut in
funding will force family day care proves to raise their ratesthereby put-
ting family day care beyond the financial reach of many working parents.

Family Pay Care Providers.Family day care providers are the most under-
paid caregivers in the United States. Their average mean day care income of
$2.614 is substantially below the poverty level. Their food costs are double those
of Providers not on Child Care Food Program, and the USDA reimburse-
ment covers only about 135% of these food service costs. F day care homes
generally have a mixture of children from varying economic Pro-
viders do not use a sliding scale in setting rates, but generally charge a single
fee to all parents which is dictated by the market in their area. Senate Bin 1994
will further reduce the low return &mily day care providers receive for their
services. This will result in many of them discontinuing day care or significant-
ly cutting back on the quality of their care.

Child Care Food Program Sponsors.The number of CCFP sponsors increased
200% after the elimination of income elisiblity criteria in May 1980. These
sponsors provide recruitment, training, monitoring and nutritional education to
76.700 family day care homes for the lowest administrative costs in the child
care field-38% lower than child care centers on the CCFP. For sponsors,
income eligibility criteria! will create additional paperwork and problems with
recruitment, confidentiality, and discrimination toward children. As a result,
many sponsors will drop The Child Care Food Program or be reduced in size to
the level where they have higher administrative costs with less economy of
scale

Further cuts in The Child Child Care Food Pregrarn are not warranted. The pro-
gram received a reduction in fur.ding of approximately 30% in FY 1982. If Senate
Hill 1994 were passed, the result would be a cumulative cut in funding over the past
three years of 75% To further reduce this program would seriously affect the
health and well-being of over 2'72,000 children of low and middle income working
parents

Therefore, The Sponsor's Forum recommends the followinig:
1. That any proposed legislation which detrimentally impacts on the availabil-

ity, accessibility, affordability or quality of child care programsuch as Senate
Hill 1994 -be rejected by Congress during this current legislative session.

2 That federal assistance for child care be recognised as a high priority, and
that Congrese support with direct and indirect aid legitimate programs that en-
haace the quality of this care.

3 That a well -articulated National Child Care Policy be established by Con-
gress that would identify the country's child care needs and would create na-
tional program directives to meet them
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I. The aindition of Owe in the United Slates in 1984The New Rini* us.The Old Status
A. Introduction

it del therates on the federal budget Lin FY 86. legislators will be significant
The Congress of the United States face: a cruel task in the as

decisions that will impact this nationits econonv and quality of life. the pmd-
tive side, however. there never has bean a more appropriate or opportune time to
reassess national priorities.

One priority that requires immediate and thorough raconsideretion is that ofchild care with its impact on America's working parents. As most of ime are War%
this past decade was revolutionary insofar as the care of children In this country
was concerned, Women moved into the work farce in unpreindented numbeerk plac-
ing their children in care in noneelative hums and denten. This aid, coupled with
other cheeps in the living situation of American Amin*, created new pressures on
children and their parente as well as new dionentb on our institutions.

In this ' presidential election year, Comma must take a fresh look at
ell WINS children with child care high on the list The curient perceptionon the part of many leghdators regard*, working child care snide mint be
replaced by a more accurate view of the new and direction that family life
and child rearing are taking in this country.

B. The New Reality se. The OW &otos
1. Old Statue Most matinee were home taking care of their children. Even if

=them did work, it was only for a few hours a clay while their children were in
school.

New RealityMost Anierican moth's* are not home caring for their children.
The percentage of mother, of children under 18 who are in the labor force

has increased from 40% in 1970 to almost 60% in 1983.1
The percentage of married women with children under 6 who are in the labor

force hat increased from 30% to 60% from 1970 to 1983.'
The percen of female-headed families has increased from 7% in 1960 to

19% in 1982., Pr eH y data indicates that the vast majority of these women
are in the work force.

Mast working mothers vnek full-tinni---70% of those with school-elm children
andpr=ately 62% of those with pow..Mdera work eight hour &eye

are for the female . participation rates to continue to in-
crease during the 1980's, although at a slower pace than during the 7018.2 The
rate of increase is expected to be particularly high for women with children
under three years of age.

2. Old StatusThat care was used primarily be low-inoome parents or fami-
lies on welfare.

New RealityThat child care is used by a majority of American mothers who
come from a broad croeseection of socioeconomic backgrounds.

The perception that child care is a person's issue is no longer valid,
American mothers from all walks of have moved into the work here be-
cause either they are the sole support for their children's economic needs pr
they are assisting their husbands in maintaining a desired economic standard.
Initial data seems to indicate that 60% of the working mothers come predceni-
nantly from middle and low-income backgrosinds with a such mailer percent-
age from high-income

Many working mothbersackCeuniinticated that being employed contributes to an
essential part of their personal identity and self an important factor in
these times which may contine to motivate American mothers to enter thelabor market.

3. Old Status.That it was more desdrable for children to be cared for in their
own homes Child care was protective service for a minority of children who had
developmental problems or came fro® inadequate homes.

New Reality. That group care outside of Oise home is considered by parents to be
beneficial for children educationally and developmentally.

Data supplied by Elisabeth Welch:man, Senior Economist, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Di-
vision of Employment and Uses's_ pioyeassit.

'Data supplied by Elizabeth Waldman, Senior Economist, U.B. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Di-
vision of Employment and Unesupkiyment.

'U.S Bureau of Census. Statistical Abstract of the United States 1982-88, Table TS.
'Sheila Kamen, Codirector National Study of Child Care Services funded by the Carnegie

Foundation. .The Mk! Care Debate." Working Woman, November 1$83.
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A growing number of parents in this country seem to believe that their chil-
dren benefit from group care. Tests indicate that children who are in 4y care
are more at ease in unfamiliar situations, play better with their peers, do b
on tests of intellectual and language development, jand are superior in their
knowledge Of the social world.

Whether children benefit by being cared for outside of their own- home will
take years and extensive research to determine. The current reality is, however,
that parents seem to think that they do and are seeking out child care in ever
increasing numbers.

4. ()W Status.That child care was easy for working parents to find.
New Reality.That working parents have real difficulty in finding acceptabie

child care.
Sheila B. Kamerman, USW, Prokasor of Social Policy and at Colum-

bia University School of Social Work indicates that in survey survey
which she has conducted in with The National Study of Child Care
Services, working mothers con ue to list finding acceptable child care as the
single most important problem they face.

The surveys conducted by Kamerman showed that many working mothers
have to organise complicated child care packagee to include a wand care-
givers in a given day or work. It was not unannmon to find henbane wives
working dt thift in order to guarantee adequate care for Batt. children-
The end result was often a separate juggling act that impacted negativelY On
the well of the family unit.
Old Status. Metal assistance for child care was primarily earmarked for

children of low-income families.
New Reality.That federal responethility and assistance in establishing basic

standards for child care must be provided for children of all socioeconomic back-
grounds.

A powerful new constituency is forming in this country of working mothers
and fathers who are identifying child care as a top political priority of the 80's.
They will no longer accept the outmoded position that the federal government
should assist only low-income families in establishing basic standards for child
care,

Working parents are calling for support from every level of governmentfed-
eral, state, and localand from the private sector as well. The rush is on to
guarantee child care that is:

Available--by increasing the quantity of services.
AccessilAeby expanding accesa to t services.
Affordableby making a variety of services financially viable for all par-

ents who need and want them.
Improved in qualityby enhancing the currently existing condition of

child care.

C. Conclusion and Reeanunendations
Because 60% of American women are working, with the expectation that this per-

centage will increase particularly for children under three in the decal ahead, one
of the top political pnoriteis of the ms's will be child care. Working parents will be
centering in on the federal government's responsibility to assist in guaranteeing
basic standards of care for their children. Most Americans believe that the whole
society has a stake in how children grow up and the kinds of adults they become
and thus how they are cared for when they are young. Congress must address this
issue now.

In view of the urgency of the problem, The Sponsor's Forum makes the following
recornIrt nclat ions:

1. That any proposed legislation for FY&' thag,.detrimentally impacts on the
availability, accessibility, affordability or quality of child care programssuch
as Senate Bill 1994be rejected by Congress during this current legislative sea-.
skin

2 That federal assistance for child care be recognized as a high priority for
the health and well-being of a large segment of American societythat of work-
ing parents and their children --and that Congress support with direct and indi-

Alison t'larkStewart, Associate Professor of Education and Behavioral Sciences, University'
of t'hicao

*Shelia Kamerman, t 'co-director National Study of Child Care Services funded by the Carnegie
Foundat pm. The Child Care Debate, Working Woman. November 19A3
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rest aid legitimate programs whose purpose is to enhance the quality of child
care.

3. That a well-articulated national Child Care Policy be established by Con-
gress that would identify the country's child care needs and would create na-
tional program directives to meet them.

II. A nee to Senate Bill 1994's Proposal ittr Additional Cuts in The Child CamProgram
A. Introduction

A key bill which has been introduced into the 1984 Senate legislative session by
Senator Jesse Helms is Senate Bill 1994. This bill would amend the National School
Lunch Act to reinstate income e criteria for family or group day caredionies
participating in the Child Care ood With these criteria. the fan41,_
care provider would receive varying rates of reimbursement for food acefxdi

day
ftthe income level of the parents of the children in care, instead of the single rate she

now receives. The two stated goals of Senate Bill 2994 are:
To realize a se of $45 million out of the $100 million family day care

home budget of The Child Care Food Program.
To better target federal hinds to the poor.

The inference in Senate Bill 1994 is that there would be no detrimental effect onthe availability, quality, or cost of care for children for the following reasons.:That the .W.m,.=, of low-income parents would not be affected because thereimbursement for their participation is not being reduced.
That the children of middle and income parents would not be adversely

affected because the decrease in reim t could affordably be made up by
their parents who would pay the day care 'der more for their care.The truth of the matter is t even the 45% reduction in funding will

save money, it will be at the expense of all regardless of the income levels
of their parents and will negatively impact low-income children. This position paperwill illustrate:

1. That the reinstatement of income eligibility criteria in Senate Bill 1994 willhave a direct detrimental impact on all children participating in The Child
Care Food Program, through its indirect, negative impact on:

Working parents.
Family day care providers.
Child Care Food Program sponsors.

2. That further cuts are not warrnated given the degree of cuts already legis-
lated into the Child Care Food Program in FY 1982, and that the goal of saving
federal money should be realized in some other area of the budget that has not
already suffered such serious reductions in funding.

B. Background on The Child Care Food Program
The family day care home portion of The Child Care Food Program was legislated

as part of The Nutritional School Lunch Act in 1975. Its purpose is to provide food
and nutrition assistance to the children of working parents who are being cared forin family day care homes. Its main components are:

A USDA funded reimbursement to family day care home providers who
follow USDA nutritional guidelines in the preparation of meals.

Supervisory home assistance and monitoring.
Nutritional education and trai-ing.

At the present time, The Child Care Food Program has approximately 76,700
family day care homes serving 272,000 children with an average of 3.7 children per
home. These providers are affiliated with approximately 700 non-profit sponsoring
organizations nationwide.'

Even thoughas Senator Helms point out in Senate Bill 1994the Child Care
Food Program is "one of the smaller programs within the Federal Government", its
positive influence has a far-reaching effect on the field of child care for working par-
ents. It is the only program of its kind in the United States which establishes a nu-
tritional standard for meals fed to children in family day care homes. The programbenefits:

Childrenprimarily from infancy to five years of age during the most impor-
tant formative years of the r growth and dev prnent

lieverlr Walstrorn Ilitluty Director of th id Nutrition FNS, United States De-partment of Agriculture lishi.won,
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Parentswho can concentrate on work kncrving their children are well fed
during the day. The CCPP reimbursement helps keep the parents' child-care
costs within a reasonable range.

Day care providerswho receive financial and technical assistance which
het = them improve the quality of their child care.

ployere who have more productive employees with leas child related ab-
senteeiem.

C The Detrimental Effect of Income Eligibility Criteria on Working Parents
Senator Helms has elated in Senate Bill 1994 that the basic premise for the dras-

tic 45% cut in funding proposed for the day care home portion of The Child Care
Food Program is warranted since the program serves a large proportion of non-poor
children. He bases this conclusion on the followliwinformation:

An OM audit of Quality Child Care, a MVP sponsor out of Mound, Minneso-
ta which claimed that 71% of all children enrolled with Quality were from
homes with income above 185% of 11th:0=11:ire:I

USDA estimates that 64% of are from annual% incomes
above $18,315 for a four person household.

The statistics supplied from both of these sources seem questionable in compari-
Mon with ,ffig-ilata describing the backgrounds of the parents of children in
family day care This data which has been compiled within the last threefrom variety of sources gives a coo ye profile of these working par-
ents, their income levels, and their reasons seleetins/ day care homes.

1. Parent Demand far Family Care All of the information in this section is
taken from the National Day Care Study.

Family day care constitutes the most widely used form of day care in the
United States in terms of families using non-relative care and number of chil-
dren served.

More than half of the children enrolled are under six years of age.
undeThe largest proportion of children placed by parents in family day care are

r the age of three.
Family day care reprints the met prevalent mode of care for the 5 million

school age children of working parents between the ages of 6 and 1$.
40% of the parents using family day care are single parent families --25% are

divorced or separated; 15% are e.
According to a 1978 survey of 11,000 working women by Family Ctiirie maga-

zine, most mothers want federally subeidized, not federally controlled, day care
where parents can pick the facility that suits their needs.°

2. income Levels of Parents Using Family Day Care.
The families of children in family day care tend to be smaller and than

the national average.° The National Day Care Home Study pre by the De-
partment of Health and Human Services, conducted in 1881, stated that the
income of parents using family day care ($12,000- $15,000) was lower than the
national average (median $16,000). This information varies greatly from the
USDA estimates included in Senate Bill 1994 stating that 64% of enrolled chil-
dren in The Child Care Food Program were from incomes above $18,315 for a
four person household.

Parents of children in sponsored family day care have lower average incomes
than parents in utuiponsored family day care.°

Studies show that day care is the fourth biggest item in many family budgets
after taxes, housing, and food.' °

Family day care costs constitute 6 to 8 percent of a family's gross income.
Parents pay on the average 5.60 an hour per child for care. For many parents,
this expense can easily exceed $30 per week. From a parent's perspective,
family day care. even though it is the cheapest of alternatives, is a costly en-
deavor g

Generally, few parents can pay more than 10% of their total family income
for the care of their children without making serious sacrifices." Since the

"Leading Two Lives Women at Home and Work," Newsweek Magazine. May 1980.
° "Family Day Care in the U S Final Report of the National Day Care Home Study," U.S

Department of Health and Human Services Publication Office of Human Development Services.
September 1981

1° -Who Will Watch The Kids' Working Parents Worry." U.S. News and World Report,
June 20, 1983

"Gwen Morgan. Chairperson of the Social Policy Committee of the Day Care Council of
Amerwit, "Who Pays For Child rare9,.. The Thy Carr Journal, Vol. 1, Number 2, Fall. 1982
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mean income of parents who choose family *or care is $12.000 to $16,000, ads
places their maximum ability to pay at ,a11 $1,200 to $1,500 a year per child
an amount which will not support the wages needed for quality care without
subsidisation

3. Parent Reasons for Selecting Family Day Care.
Work is obviously

family day care in particular are more varied:
More than half of the parents choose family day care because the costs are

lower than center-based care.'
They are seeking the peasiblity of special attention for their child.'
There is a strong tendency to prefer family day care for one-to-three year

olds."
Family day care provides a stable, warm, and stimulating environment which

caters successfully to the needs of children.*
In the. National Day Care Home ..g parents were asked what the most impor-

tant requirements were in selecting the family day care home in which they would
leave their child. One major criteria was that their child's nutritional need& be mit.
At the time this study was compiled, the majority of parents surveyed had placed
their children in .iW Care Food Program day care homes. Food was the most
often mentioned problem area with 14% of the parents indicating that caregivers
sometimes serve inappropriate foods <e.g., junk food).

Moreover, the Abt Associates Study Evaluation of The Child Care Food
Program" found:

quite clearly that the CCFP is meeting its goals of providinf nutritious
meals to children in day care in an attempt to improve their diets . . . the
nutritional quality and the variety of food served are significantly better in
participating day care facilities than in non-participating facilities.

4. Conclusion.
Family day care homes are the single largest group of caregivers providing child

care for world parents this country. The wor b. parents who are their
children in Ch d
parents. Lower c
lected family da
will force the f

Program are primarily low and m income
so-

care. The drastic 45% cut in proposed in Senate Bill 1994
care costa are the reason that these parents have so-

y day care 'dere to raise their feesfees which are helping
to keep chi re available and affordable. If Senate Bill 1994 is passed, the costs of
child care will be increased for primarily low and middle income parentsa group
which is least able to carry the brunt of this expense.
D The I:ktrimental Effect of Income Eligibility &aerie on Family Day Care Provid-

ers
1 Profile of the Family Day Care Provider.
All of the data in this section's description of family day care providers comes

from the national study, "Family Day Care in the United States" and "The Evalua-
tion of The Child Care Food Program," conducted by Abt. Associates.

Age and Marital StatusLicensed family day care providers tend to be
women in their thirties to fifties. The older provider tends to be more experi-
enced and less educated If married, her husband will be less educated and
likely to be unemployed. The younger provider tends to be better educated,
married, and caring for her own children at home.

Household IncomeThe median annual household income for day care pro-
viders was just over $10.000.

EducationAlthough few family day care providers have college degrees, the
majority have completed high school. However, approximately one-fifth have an
eight grade education or less.

EnrollmentDay care providers who are note experienced, more educated, or
better trained tend to enroll more children than their counterparts since par-
ents are more significantly inclined to choose the former group.

2. The Cost of Family Da Care.
The National Day Care Home Study summarized the situation regarding family

day care costs as follows:

The burden of paying for child care is considerable for most parents, es-
pecially those with lower incomes who must work to make ends meet. Thus
parents are lmited in their ability to provide adequate compensation to
family day care providers. Since most providers care for only three or four
children, it is impossible for them to derive adequate income for demanding
work that may require 50 or more hours a week of their time.
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Often a mother will relate the cost of child care to the salary she herself
earns rather than the total family income. If it costs almost as much to
keep a child in care as a woman can earn outside of her home, it may not
pay her to work. This. women's salaries in the market place set an effective
cap on the costs of child care. Even where day care is subsidized by the fed-
eral or state government, the resultant caregiver wage remains subntial-
ly below the minimum wage.

Day Care Provider WagesWages for personnel in center-based day care
were significantly higher than family day care provider wages. Family day care
providers eanW an average yearly net income of $2,614, substantially below
the Poverty Level.

The net average hourly wage for providers in sponsored day care homes was
$1.92 an hour.

In 1977. 87% of all caregivers earned wages below the minimum wage; 94%
had earnings below the poverty level, and 99% were below the low-income line.

Family Day Care Provider Food Service CostsThe Abt. Study stated that the
monthly food cost per center was more than twice that of non-partici-
pating centers. study then went on to report that food service costs in
family day care were cOnsiderably higher than that of center-based care 42.54
vs. $1.57 per lunch).

On the average, the CCFP reimbursement covered only 35% of food service
costs in family day care homes.

3. Family Day Care Provider Parent Fee-Charging Practices.
There is a basic fallacy in income eligibility criteria which never has been ade-

quately addressed. The unspoken premise in Senate Bill 1994 is that the family
care provider should be given a lower rate of reimbursement for middle and hi
income children because she is charging the parents of these children more for chi d
care. Nothing could be farther from the truth.

Numerous informed surveys conducted by CCFP sponsors across the country give
the following picture of actual provider fee practices:

Most family dap care homes have a mix of children from varying socio-eco-
nomic

Providers charge the same flat rate to each parent. This fee is predicated on
the going market rate which providers estimate that the average parent can
afford. There is very little differentiation in fees within a given city or county
area. The family day care home fee is generally lower than center-based fees.

Family day care is offered in an intimate home setting. Day care providers
and parents are often neighbors and friends. Providers avoid setting up sliding
fee scales which would require the parents to share their income status with
the provider. instead, the provider charges an average fee which does not ade-
quately reimburse her fur operating costs, labor and food.

4. Conclusion.
Family day care providers are used by working parents more than any other non-

relative caregiver. The preponderance of evidence indicates that they earn little
from their caregivingthe average mean day care income of $2,614 falls substan-
tially below the poverty level. They generally operate outside of the market main-
stream but are influenced strongly and adversely by it. Working salaries seem
to set an effective cap on the fees which the day care provider can charge.

Family day care providers on The Child Care Food Program have more than
double the food service costs of non-participating providers. However, the USDA re-
imbursement they receive only covers approximately 35% of their food service costs.
They charge a single fee to all parents which is informally regulated by what the
market can bear and which, at the same time, does not offer providers an adequate
wage for their services. Senate Bill 1994 proposes to further reduce the money pro-
viders receive from The Child Care Food. Program driving up child care costs for
parents or lessening even further the already inadequate wages of family day care
providers. Ultimately, it will be the children who suffer as the quality of their child
care experience is seriously diminished.

E. The Detrimental Effect of Inc( we Eligibility Criteria on Child Care Food
Program Sponsors

The National Day Care Home Study, conducted by the U.S. Department of Health
and Human Services in 1981 described in depth the value of day care systems which
utilize "umbrella" sponsoring organizations which, in turn, facilitate the delivery of
uality care to children. The following key facts from the study describe the assist-
ance which Child Care Food Program sponsors offer family day care providers-

1. The Value of CCFP Sponsoring Organizations,
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Sponsoring organizations the delivery of quality care, reduce the
mimagement burden on state and local governments, and facilitate day care
fu

sponsors exert a treminuloui influence on family care and have
provided a strong impetus for the development of needed day care eye-
term

Providers surveyed for this study indicated that the sponsocing organisations
offering of The Child Care Food Program had helped them provide nutritious,
high quality food in care. The sponsoring organizations had supported them in
thinking through and planning meats with USDA n guidelines in
mind.

A major responsibility of organizations is caregiver recruitment

family day care homes. organizations make a considerable invest-
Provider turnover and : continually create a demand for new

went in staff time to insure that new caregivers can and will provide a high
level of care.

Another importan function of CCFP sponsors is training providers to ensure
that they offer quail The study found the pruviders received, on the av-
erage, five hours of Per..menth- Surveyed Is, when asked what
they looked for in selecting a family care home, experience with chil-
dren first and the training of the' second.

Sponsoring organizations enforce The Child Care Food Program requirement that
participating homes must be licensed. This stipulation -has had a two-fold effect: It

t more day care lames into licensing, ty bringing them into compli-
ance with state and local day uirementsand feftni as wellif they serve
federally subsidized children. has provided an incentive to make
these caregivers more visible A. - ore, more accessilile to parents."

The National Day Care Home Study made five major recommendationrregarding
family day care. Three of the recommendations require the support and expansion
of sponsoring organizations to accomplish:

(I) Promote the growth of family day care supply to meet the increased
demand, particularly in infant and care. In order to midst in
theii outreach for homes offering care, the study recommended that re-
imbursement rates be set higher for children under twoyears of age-

(2) Promote the development of day care which play an important
role in ensuring quality by maintaining le enrollment levels, monitoring
regulatory compliance, caregivers, providing technical ambiance to the
caregiver, and offering a for parent mvolvement

(3) Increase the availability of caregiver training since training does make a
difference in the kinds of and opportunities available to children. In
reality, however, statistics ow that very few day care providers have been
trained. It is important to note that those that had received training were most
likely to be in sponsored settings.

2. Lower Provider Participation vs. Higher Administrative Costa.
The Abt Study showed that- The Child Care Food Program for family day care

homes was meeting its goals of providing nutritious meals for children. It also
stated:

That the administrative costs in family day care homes were 38% lower than
the administrative costs in center-based programs.

That the limitation of income eligibility criteria for family day care homes in
May 1980 brought an increase of 200% participation between June 1980 and
March 1981.

That larger sponsors benefit from economies of scale and have significantly
lower administrative costs per home than the small sponsors ($18 vs. s! per
home per month).

Therefore, it would logically follow that the reinstatement of income eligibility
criteria would result in a sharp reduction in provider participation which would, in
turn, reduce the size of the sponsors to the level where they would have higher ad-
ministrative costs and less economy of scale. Also, the reinstatement of income eligi-
bility criteria would result in many sponsors dropping out of the Child Care Food
Program at a time when there is an increasing need and demand for sponsored
family day care home care. This can readily be seen by the 434 CCFP sponsors oper-
ating when income eligibility criteria were in effect before May 1980as opposed to
the 700 sponsors participating at the present time.

3. Administrative Problems for Sponsors.
Paperwork ProblemsIncome eligibility criteria will require income certifica-

tion documentation from 78,700 families annually. This process increases dra-
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niatically the level of paperwork for sponsors. Senate Bill 1994 makes no provi-
sion for increased administrative funding to cover this cost.

Recrtiitment Problems -- Provider turnover mandates the replacement of
homer; to maintain the needed participation level required for a viable sponsor-
ship. Since moat have children from a broad cram section of socio-eco-
nomic backgrounds, it be very difficult to target potential recruitment
areas. Also, it was proven from 1976 to 1990, when income eligibility was re-
quired for family day care providers on the CCFP, that providers receiving low
reimbursements would not participate in a program which mandated higher
food coats and then did not come close to covering these costs.

Confidentiality ProblemsConfidentiality of parent income information is an
extremely sensitive issue in an informal family day care home setting in which
the provider and parents often are friends and live in the same neighborhood.
Sponsors participating in the CCFP before May 1980 when income eligibility
was a part of the program reported that two =40r factors limited program. par-
ticipation:

Low reimbursement to the provider;
Provider reluctance to gather income eligibility documentation from par-

ents.
Discriminaton Problems -7 mist devastating effect of income eligiblity cri-

teria
es4

teria would be in the poi le discrimination to which a provider would be
forced in order to maintain a high enough reimbursement to cover even a por-
tion of her food costa At a time when the demand from parents of all socio-
economic levels is for family day care, particularly infant and tod-
dler care. providers would compelled to shift their day care slots to low
income chi dl in order to obtain the subsidy they so desperately need in their
low-paying profession.

4. Conclusion.
Child Care Food Program sponsoring organizations encourage the delivery of qual-

ity care, reduce the ment burdens on state and local governments, and facili-
tate day care funding. expect a tremendous influence on family day care
homes by encouraging desirable enrollement levels, monitoring regulatory compli-
ance, training caregivers, providing technical assistance to the providers, and offer-
ing a vehicle for parent involvement. For these services, sponsors charge the lowest
administrative costs in the child care field.

The reinstatement of income eligibility criteria could bring about a sharp reduc-
tion in provider participation in the Child Care Food Program which would raise
the level of administrative cost, decrease the economies of scale, and force many
sponsors to drop out of the Child Care Food Program. Those sponsors that remain in
the program will experience problems with: dramatically increased paperwork from
income documentation, difficulties with recruitment cf low income children, confi-
dentiality complications involving providers who resist gathering income informa-
tion from parents, and possible discrimination against middle and high income chil-
dren in the offering of available slots for child care.

F. Further Casts in the Child Care Food Program Are Not Warranted
Further cuts are not warranted gieen the degree of cuts already legislated into

the Child Care Food Program in FY 1982 by Public Law 97-35 which resulted in a
total Child Care Food Program reduction in funding of approximately 30%. The cuts
included:

A 10% economy of scale reduction in administrative reimbursements to (..X7FP
sponsors. in reality. this cut amounted to approximately 23.5% because of the
USDA interpretation of the reconciliation language.
An intended 10% cut in provider reimbursement by:

Reducing reimbursement from five meals to no more than two meals and
one snack per child per day.

Allowing the family day care provider to claim her own children only if
they were eligible for free or reduced price meals.

Reducing the reimbursement for children from 16 years to 12 years of
age.

In reality, the effect of P.L. 97-35 on sponsors forced them to reduce their admin-
1st ratived costs, seek other funding sources. or operate at a loss according to the Abt
Study. The study went on to say that the reduction in reimbursements to the family
day care provider ranged from 25% in homes serving breakfast, lunch and two
snacks with the provider nut caring for her own children to 45% to 65% reduction
in homes where the provider's own children were not income eligible

I Conclusion
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The net effect of the cuts legislated in The Child Care Food Program in 1982 was30%. Now Senate Bill 1994 is melamine that an additional 45% cut in reimburse-
ment to the family day care provider be passed. It has been proven that these providers have: average mean incomes under the Poverty Level, earn on the average afee below the minimum haurly wage, and are the single largest group of non-rela-
tive caregivers in the country for middle and low income parents. If Senate Bill 1994
were passed, the results would be a cumulative cut in funding for the Child Care
Food Program over the past three years of 75%.

The goal of saving federal money should be realized by reductions in some otherarea of the federal budget that has not already suffered such serious decreases infunding. This position paper has proven that the Child Care Food Program is a valu-
able Program which offers important assistance to working parents and family daycare providers. FY 82 reductions in funding were deep and cut into the "bone" of
the program. To further reduce this program would seriously affect the health andwell-being of over 270,000 children in this country. We ask that the Senate legislate
no further cuts to this important program; and, that on the contrary, Congress seri-ously consider restoring funding to The Child Care Food Program.

Mr. COONEY. This paper was also in the response by the minority
staff people to say, "Well, listen here's a serious issue. Come upwith a paper." We promised them a paper. Of course, we promised
them the paper in August and it's now March. But at least we are
fulfilling that requirement. It's also something that the Senate
folks have asked us for and we wanted to make sure that you had acopy of that.

Mr. liEn.nr.E. Thank you. Mr. Nielson, do you have any further
questions?

Mr. NIELSON. No questions.
Mr. KILDEE. Mr. Packard.
Mr. PACKARD. No questions.
Mr. KILDEE. I want to thank the panel for its excellent testimo-

ny. You mentioned what was discovered about nutrition as the
result of physical examinations conducted during World War Il
and the Boer War. I've often thought that perhaps if we put the
child nutrition budget in the Defense Department budget it
wouldn't be the object of constant proposals to cut funding.

Mr. ('OONEY. The administration has proposed during previous
years to cut the overseas Department of Defense School Lunch Pro-gram.

But those of you that wanted to follow the particular issue that
does date back to the Boer War, there is an article in the Columbia
Teacher's College manual that traces back to the late 1890's the be-
ginning of not only the School Breakfast Program in this country
but the school meals programs in England, France, and Germany,
and we would be glad to make that available to staff.

Mr KILDEE. Thank you very much.
Again, the record will remain open for 10 days for the purpose of

receiving a response to your question, Mr. Gunderson, and fur
other purposes.

Ms. CliEtiwnmEN. Fine.
Mr. KILDEE. Thank you. We stand adjourned until Tuesday.
1Whereupon, at 11720 a.m., March 7, 1984, the subcommittee re-

cessed, until 9 ii.rn . Tuesday, Mr-rch 13, 19$4.1
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HEARINGS ON A BILL TO MAKE PERMANENT
CERTAIN CHILD NUTRITION PROGRAMS

TUESDAY, MARCH 13, 1984

House OF RZPRESENTATIWIS,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON ELEMENTARY, SECONDARY,

AND VOCATIONAL EDUCATION,
COMMIT= ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,

Washington, DC
The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9:40 a.m., in room

2175, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Carl D. Perkins (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members present Representatives Perkins, Miller, Kildee, Bou-
cher, Ackerman, Hayes, Good ling, Packard, Bartlett, and Nielson.

Staff present: John F. Je majority counsel; Joleen Freder-
ick, legislative assistant; andMary Jane Fiske, Republican senior
legislative associate.

Chairman. PERKINS. The Subcommittee on Elementary, Second-,
ary, and Vocational Education is conducting a hearing today on
H.R. 7, a bill to extend five child nutrition programs which are set
to expire. Those programs are the Summer Food Service Program,
the Commodity Distribution Program, the Nutrition Education and-
Training [NET] Program, the Special Supplemental Foods Program
for Women, Infants and Children [WIC], and funding for State ad-
ministrative expenses.

We look forward to hearing the testimony of our distinguished
witnesses. The subcommittee plans to mark up this bill, H.R. 7, to-
morrow at 9:30 in room 2175.

The panel of witnesses this morning is Gene White, chair, Public
Policy and Legislation Committee, American School Food Service
Association, accompanied by Betty Bender, president, and Marshall
Matz, counsel, American School Food Service Association. Come
around.

Also Charles Hughes, chairman of the National Schools Commit-
tee, American Association of State, County, and Municipal Employ-
ees. You come around, too, Charles.

We'll get started now. We'll hear from you this morning first,
Ms. White. We are glad to welcome you here again. Thank you
very much for coming.

[Prepared statement of Gene White follows:1
'75'
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PRIPAIMD STAMM!' OF GI= WHIM CHAIRMAN OF THII LIOISMATIVIC Awn PUBLIC
A:WM COMICHMIB, AMwcaw Smoot. Facto Swum Assocues

Mr. Chairman, Mr. c; my name is Gene White. Chairman of the Legisla-
tive and Public Policy - E am the Director of Child Nutrition and
Food Dbaribution Programs for California . of Ildwition.

The American Sdeial nod Service and honored to
have this to *there with the Dunadttee our view. on cement des
facing the rill,: ton Pmgrams, It is an annual tradition we anweaciate.

The 1985 ;.- ._ sent to the Common last month does not repose new bintget.

swift some of the
cuts in child .0 ' ' We are estremelyn=ed that the is not

that were I" the Congress hot year or any
other siimiffautt new proposals that wouhl reduce the.funding for child nu-
trititm. There are, howev+ r. a munber proposals amtained in the
bucket, as well as a =whey of legislative proposab pending on the calendar from
hut yew, that require our attention-

1. ARIBA supports passage of H.R. 7, intsvduced by pudrman Carl Perkins,
maidng permanent the several Nutrition whose authorisations
exphe at the end of the current fiscal year. The N

> Education and Training
"'ingrain, the &owner Food Service Ago= for Children, the 6, Distribu-
tion Prgram. and the provision for State Administrative Expenses expire on
Seinen/bet% 30, 1984. MI other Child Nutrition Programa, including the School
Lunch -Program and the School Breakfast Program, already have been made perma-
nent._

a ABM supports passage of H.R. 4091 and S. 1913. Since 1980 the Child Nutri-
tion Pna/rams have been cut by approximately $1.5 billion. S. 1913 and H.R. 4091
would mitigate the harshness of these cuts by eppoutimatebr 10% of the
cut or $150 million. The legislation would make a of important changes. It
would:

ta) Leerier the cost of a reduced-price lunch to the children of working poor from
400 per meal to rig per meal;

(b) Lower the cost of a reduced-price breakfast to the children of working poor
from 300 per breakfast to 150 per breakfast; and

(c) Increase the funding the School Breakfast Programs to improve the nutritional
quality consistent with US' findi of the US Department of Agriculture* Nation-
al Evaulation of School Nutrition published in marth, 1

Additionally, the legislation would pride benefits for the atiM Care Food Pro.
gram and private schools.

These changes are modest in nature and tar!eted specifically to those poor chil-
dren participating in the free and reduced-price school lunch and breakfast pro-
grams.

When H.R. 4091 was being considered by the House last fall, the Administration
Pointed out that more than 70% of the benefits under the bill would go to families
withinanners over 130% of the poverty line. It failed to nt out that
ly 70%-ia)% of the benefits would go to families with . , below argx7f are
poverty line. The bill is intentionally targeted to benefit the working poor. and
erly so. The budget cuts enacted as oart of the Omnibus Reconciliation Act of 1981
have dramatically reduced participation in the reduced-price lunch category. The
fallowing chart represents some examples. The chart is not meant to represent a
statistically sound national sample, but the examples are instructive.

SCHOOL LUNCH PARTICIPATION REDUCED PRICE CATEGORY

Cachet
1480

Ostvbef
1483

Penni
declene

Amon, OH 1.882 983 4$
14erAFlis. iN 4,265 1.409 67
liaergA. NC 2,101 1,966 27
Blyndigturn, At 2,881 2,054 29
Oboweror. NM 4,135 2,967
Ciewur10, OH 2,366 1,841 22
Loutult*. SY 5,332 4,147 22

. Sarno CiTY MO . 1,7% 1,684 4
fort laurieff1.411+1 5,960 5,250 12
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In light of this decline we believe that H.R. 4091 is an extremely important piece
of legislation.

3. MESA opposes a nutrition block t as recommeded by the White House
Task Force on Food Assistance. ASFSA that the federal government must
retain primary responsibility for the child nutrition programs and kbat such pro-
grams should not be included in any block grant or otherwise turned back to the
states.

Including child nutrition programs in a block grant to the states represents an
abdication of federal responsibility which would result in many of these child nutri-
tion services being terminated or drastic* reduced. A child's need for a nutrition-
ally adequate diet does not vary from state to state. If the child nutrition services
are terminated under a block grant, a child living :n a state with an adequate tax
base would have a much greatgr chance of receiving a nutritionally adequate diet
than a child growing up in a state with a poor tax base. ASFSA believes that child
nutrition must have a uniform national guarantee through federal programs, for
with a better diet goes a greapr opportunity for children to learn, grow, and fulfill
theeir ntial.

therefore, opposes repealing the Child Care Food Program and the
Summer Feeding Program and replacing them with a general nutrition assistance
grant for the same reasons. These programs are an extremely important part of the
federal effort to protect the nutritional health and well-being of the nation's chil-
dren.

4. ASFSA supports the strict regulation of competitive foods.
tat Restrictions on the sale of foods sold in competition with the National School

Lunch Program are vital to protect both the nutritional quality of the program as
well as the financial integrity of the program. ASFSA supports ration that
would bar the sale of competitive foods on school premises from the beginning of the
school day to 30 minutes after the last meal. As you know, the U.S. Court of Ap-
peals for the District of Columbia recently held that the Secretary of Agriculture
lacked the statutory authority to justify the current USDA regulations. We believe
that situation should be remedied.

031 Business Week magazine on January 30, 1984 reported "McDonalds says it is
moving to stay abreast, if not ahead, of the domestic market ' and looking at
barely tapped distribution outlets such as schools " *". If fast food restaurants are
allowed to invade school campuses the revenue from food sales will inure to the ben-
efit of corporate stockholders, not the school lunch program and the children 'it
serves.

Currant law allows the sale of competitive foods, found by the Secretary to be nu-
tritionally satisfactory. only "if the proceeds from the sales of such foods will inure
to the benefit of the schools or of organizations of students appreved by the school."
We urge the Congress to require strict enforcement of this important provision of
the law and to make clear that it requires all proceeds io inure to the- benefit of
schools or of organizations of students approved by the schools.

5. ASFSA opposes termination of the Nutrition Education and Training Program
iNgTi, and supports the original concept of 50 cents per child per year for the pur-
pose of nutrition education for students and ongoing training for food service per-
sonnel.

ti ASFSA opposes eliminating the rtauirement that USDA directly adminster
Child Nutrition Programs. Ideally State Agencies should administer their programs.
However, several states have laws,. policies or even constitutional provisions which
prohibit the State Educational Agency from administering non-school programs.
Currently, the USDA administers the Child Nutrition Program and Special Milk
Program in private schools in thirteen states; the Child Care Food Program in nine
states and the Summer Food Service Program for children in seventeen states. If
Congress permits the USDA to withdraw from the administration of Child Nutrition
Programs, mass termination may occur it states which are unable or unwilling to
change state lawii

ASFSA opposes indexing of the reimbursement rate for the reduced-price
meals. In recent years the cost for the reduced-price lunch has increased from l0 to
-toe Results of the National Evaluation of School Nutrition Program have shown a
direct relationship between participation and meal price ASFSA, therefore. opposes
such price increases in the reduced price meal categories

?4. ASFSA urges the Congress to undertake a feasibility study Gr pilot prefect or
various methods of operating a self-financing school lunch program for all children.

During the final meeting of the White House Task Force of Food Assistance, Dr.
George Graham. a commission member re-surfaced the idea that the National
School Lunch Program would better serve all tlilliks-tt if it were a universal pro.

J
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gram. He then went cm to propose funding the program by including the value of
the lunch served as taxable income.

Last 'sear, Congressman George !di Per introduced legisleation that wilidd.have re-
duced the current 109% tax...deduction on busintaa lunches and entertainment ex-

Cseto 70% and used the revenue for child nutrition. It was estimated that this
idation would have generated $12 Billion In new revenue to the U.S. Treasury.

If you combine Dr. George Graham's suggeetion with Congressman Miller's
al. you can raise over 90% of the funds needed to financial the Universal
Lunch Program And if the universal program is only extenchrd to elemen
schools it would not be to lower the tax deduction on busineea I
and entertainment expenses to 0%. Sufficient revenue could be raised by lowering
the deduction at apaprcnumately BM.

The declaration of policy In the National School Lunch Act has not been amended
since it was enacted some 37 years ago. Sines that time a number of significant
changes have been made. Most importantly was the change enacted in 1971 provid-
ing additional, or special federal asnietance, in order to provide few and 'reduced
price meals to poor children. It was a clime that ASFSA strongly,suts.

With enactment of the free and red price lunch the mission of the
National School Lunch Program was enU, from a and nutrition program
to include an income security component. ,..mitantly there has been an increasein requirement, an increase in documentation requiremenla and less
sensitivity to protecting .loor children from overt identification and discrimination.
In short, the National School Lunch Program istrrrently facing something of an
-identity crisis ". Is it a welfare program, or is it a nutrition program for all chil-
dren?

A universal school lunch program for dll children would get Schools out of the
costly and burdensome ,husiness of having to document and verify the income of
families participating in the program. Their activities are better left to the experts
at IRS. Second, it would refocus the pr wi on its initial goal of providi

n
ng nutri-

tious meals to all children throughout the nation who wiSh to participate i th.. pro-
gramreitordless of income. Third, it would eliminate all problems associated with
identification of poor children and discrimination.

Mr. Chairman, we have been aware of the advantages of a universal free school
lunch program for many years. We have not, however, explored the various options
that may be available for financing such a program. We therefore request that Con-
gress undertake a pilot project or at least a feasibility study to ascertain the various
methods of operating a selffinancing school lunch program for all children,

Thank you very much Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee for the ooportu
nay to provide information on our Child Nutrition Progais. We are ready to
answer any questions that you may have Thank you very much for permitting us to
testily

STATEMENT OF A PANEL OF WITNESSES CONSISTING OF GENE
WHITE. ('HAIR. PITBLIC POLICY AND LEGISLATION COMMIT-
TEE. AMERICAN SCHOOL FOOD SERVICE ASSOCIATION, AND
DIRECTOR OF CHILD NUTRITION AND FOOD DISTRIBUTION
PROGRAMS FOR CALIFORNIA STATE DEPARTMENT OF EDUCA-
TION. ACCOMPANIED BY BETTY BENDER, PRESIDENT, AND
MARSHALL MATZ. COUNSEL, AMERICAN SCHOOL FOOD SERV-
ICE ASSOCIATION: AND MARY FILM/. MEMBER OF THE PUBLIC
POLICY AND LEGISLATION COMMITTEE, FROM AKRON. OH
Ms. WHITE. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, artH thank you.
Chairman PERKINS. You may want to pull your mike up. There

are so many people and the doors are open. Just go ahead and talk
so everybody can hear.

Ms. WHITE. Mr. Chairman, our opening comments will be made
by Betty Bender, president of the American School Food Service
Association. Then I will give you our prepared statement.

Ms. BENDER Mr. Chairman. we appreciate the opportunity to
present our prepared statement to you. Ms. Gene White, as chair-
man of our Public Policy and Legislation Committee, has the full
endorsement of the r.ssociation's position on these issues.
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We have with us also Mary Filko from Akron, OH, a member of
the Public Policy and Legislative Committee. She will add to the
testimony which Gene White is going to submit.

Gene, as our legislative chairman, has the full endorsement of
the association on the particular issues which we wish to present
today. So, Gene, thank you.

Ms. WHITE. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Good ling, my name is
Gene White, chairman of the Legislative and Public Policy Com-
mittee, American School Food Service Association. I am also the di-
rector of Child Nutrition and Food Distribution Programs for the
California State Department of Education.

The American School Food Service Association is once again
pleased and, indeed, honored to appear before you and to bring to
your attention our concerns for the nutritional well-being of the
children of the Nation. You do provide this annual tradition and
we most sincerely do appreciate it.

The 1985 budget which has been sent to the Congress does not
propose any additional cuts for child nutrition and, of course, we
are most appreciative of that. We are, however, looking at several
legislative changes that do need to be made and these are the ones
that we will address this morning.

Now we do have a prepared statement that we have submitted
for the record and rather than taking your time to read through
your whole statement, if agreeable with you, I will just highlight
some of the provisions.

In your opening comments you did mention H.R. 7. Of course,
you know, the association does strongly support that legislation be-
cause it would continue to authorize several programs that we feel
are extremely important and you identified them. Each of them is
very important.

I guess one we would like to highlight is the Nutrition Education
and Training Program because each year there has been an at-
tempt, through the budget proces4, to eliminate that program. We
do feel that the modest $5 milli* that has been provided should
certainly be continued and, of course, our position is to restore the
funding to the original level of 50 cents per child.

We believe that nutrition education is a very important part of
the total Food Service Program and, as such, should certainly be
continued. We do have supportive information to show that it is
not only educationally important, but it is cost effective.

In terms of the subsidy provisions of H.R. 4091, we know that
that legislation has passed by a very impressive vote of 3 to 1 in
the House. We attribute this to your stronv and effer.tiv? leaflet
ship and, again. we do appreciate that

We thought it might be helpful and, perhaps, reassuring. Mr
Chairman. to tell you that we do have additional information that
further supports the provisions of II H. -1091, and specifically this is
in the area of providing assistance for the reduced-priced meals. iV
you know..rn that legislation it would them b4.w possible to reduce
the price of the lunch from 30 cents to 25 cents for the reduced
price child and the breakfast would be reduced, from 30 to 15 cents
and we would he able to increase the nutritional content by adding
a few more pennies back. probably in the area of added protia
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We are finding this year as we have in the past that the escala-
tion in price of the reduced-price meals is, indeed, resulting in the
dropping of many children from the families of the working poor
from the reduced-price p is

If you could refer to s 3 of our testimony, you would d
there a table which we ha provided which is a sampling of eof the c in participation in selected major city sch
throughout nation. As you know, Mary Filko on my right is
here

re
prepared to address the situation in Akron, OH, if you sodesi.

comparing October 1980 with
But let me call your attention noNteotothee schools. For example,

we are r 1983. We are showing
a decrease of 48 percent in the reduced-porice participation. Mem-
phis, TN, down 67 percent. Raleigh, NC, down 27 percent. Birming-
ham, AL, down 29 percent. Alburquerque, NM, down 28 percent.
Cleveland, OH, down 22 percent. Kansas City, MO, down 4 percent.
Fort Lauderdale, FL, down 12 percent.

Now some of the variance in the decline is, of course. due to tke
economy and the amount of unemployment in that area. In my
own State. of California, statewide, the reduced-price participation
is down by 30 percent. So by providing this information, we just
want to assure you that what you have in your legislation we feel
is right on target. We feel this further verifies tha,need that you so
ably have addressed in the legislation.

Now, this morning we would like to do two things. One is to
present the supportive data which has just been done. The second
is to highlight a couple of provisions that we feel should be added,
if at all possible to the current legislation and process. The one are

The one area is in competitive foods and the other area addresses
a pilot study or a feasibility si aly to look at the possibility of devel-
oping some sort cif self-financing provision for a universal-type pro-
gram, making food service nutritionally adequate meals available
to all children.

In terms of the first recommendation that we have on competi-
tive foods, again, if you could refer to the testimony on page 4, item
4. I would like to reference that in detail by reading that section of
the testimony. The American School Food Service Association sup-
ports the strict regulation of competitive foods. Their restrictions
on the sale of food sold in competition with the National School
Lunch Program are vital to protect both the nutritional quality of
the pr am as well as he financial integrity of the program.

ASFSA supports legislation that would bar the sale of competi-
tive foods on school premises from the beginning of the school day
to 30 minutes after the last lunch. As you know, Mr. Chairman,
the Court of Appeals fpr the District of Columbia recently held that
the Secretary of Agriculture lacked the statutory authority to justi-
fy the current USDA regulations. We believe that situation should
be remedied in the legislation that's pending.

Now point 2 of that issue would be this: "Business Week" tnaga
zine on January reported, and I am quoting, "McDonalds says it is
moving to stay abreast, if not ahead, of the domestic market and
looking at barely tapped distribution outlets such as our schools."

Now we believe that if fast food restaurants are allowed to
invade the school campuses, the revenue from sales will inure to
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the benefit of corporate stockholders, not the School Lunch Pro-
gram and the children that it is designed to serve. Current law
allows the sale of competitive foods found by the Secretary to be
nutritionally satisfactory only if the proceeds from the sale of such
foods will inure to the benefit of the schools or of any organization
of students approved by the schools.

We urge the Congiets to require strict enforcement of this impor-
tant provision of the. law and to make clear that it requires all pro-
ceeds to inure to the benefit of the schools or of the organizations
of students approved by the schools. So we would hope that that
could be addressed as a matter of law.

The second recommendation for an amendment would be on page
6 of the testimony, item 8. This relates to the pilot study just refer-
enced. Again, reading from the text, ASFSA urges the Congress to
undertake a. feasibility study or a pilot project on various methods
of operating a self-financing school lunch program for all children.

During the final meeting of the White House Task Force on Food
Assistance, Dr. George Grahath, a commission member, resurfaced
the idea that the National School Lunch Program would better
serve the needs of all children if it were, indeed, a universal pro-
gram. He then went on to prOpose funding the program by includ-
ing the value of the lunch served as taxable income.

Last year Congressman George Miller introduced legislation that
would have reduced the current 100 percent tax deduction on busi-
ness lunches and entertainment expense to 70 percent and used the
revenue for child nutrition.. It was estimated that this legislation
would have generated $1.2 billion. in new revenue to the U.S.
Treasury. If you combine Dr. George Graham's suggestion with
that of Congressman George Miller's proposal, it would be possible
to raise over approximately 90 percent of the funds needed to fi-
nance the Universal School Lunch Program. And if the Universal
Program was only extended to elementary schools, it would, of
course, be necessary to have a lesser deduction, perhaps at the 70-
percent level.

The declaration of- policy in the National School Lunch Act has
not been amended since it was enacted some 37 years ago. Since
that time a number of significant changes have been made. Most
importantly was the change enacted in 1971 providing additional
orespecizil Federal assistance in order to provide free and reduced-
price meals to the Nation's poor children. It was a change that
ASFSA strongly supported.

With enactment of the Free and Reduced Price Lunch Program,
the mission of the National School Lunch Program was enlarged
from a health and nutrition program to include an ingoine security
t.oniponent Concomitantly, there has been an increase in the veri-
fication requirement, an increase in documentation requirements
and less sensitivity to p-rotecting poor children frqm overt identifi-
cation and discrimination. In short, the School Lunch Program is
currently facing something of an identity crisis. Is it a welfare pro-
gram or is it a nutritional prof.ram for all children?

A universal school lunch program for all children would get
schools out of the costly and burdens -ne business of having to doc-
ument and verily the income of each family participating in the
program The activities are better left to the experts at IRS'
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Second, it would refocus the program on its initial goal of provid-
ing nutritious meals to all children throughout the Nation who
wish to participate in the program regardless of income. Third, it
would eliminate all problems associated with identification of poorchikren and discrimination. s

Mr. Chairman, we have been aware of the advantages of a uni-versal free school lunch program for many years. We have not,
however, explored the various options that may be available for fi-
nancing such a program. We, therefore, request that Congress un-dertake a pilot project or at least a feasibility study to ascertain
the various methods that might be available of operating a self-fi-
nancing school lunch rogram for all children.

Thank you very m h, Mr. Chairman, members or the commit-
tee, for providing us is opportunity to talk with you about thistoday. We did have opportunity yesterday to report on this
same set of concerns in the Senate before the Senate AgricultureCommittee. We hope that they, too, would consider such amend-
ments.

Thank you very much.
Chairman PERKINS. Thank you very much, Ms. White.
Mr. Hughes.
[Prepared statement of Charles Hughes follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHARLES BUONO, CHAIRPERSON, AMFKICAN FEDERATION OF
STATE. COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES, AFL-CIO, SCHOOL EMPLOYEE ADVISO-
RY Comm-rut AND PRESIDENT OP LOCAL 372, BOARD OF EDUCATION EMPLOYEES,
DISTRICT COUNCIL 37. NEW YORK CM,

ti

Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee.
I s to you as the Chairperson of the School Employees Advisory Committee ofA E, AF410-C10, representing 40,000 members who work in child nutrition pro-

grams in the majority of the states.
I also appear before you at the President of Local 372, Board of Education Em-

loyees, District Council 37, New York City. My members, more than 6,000 School
Food Service members, work in the largest school feeding program in the nation.We are proud of the contribution we are making to the success of this major child
nutrition program in the country's largest city.

would like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, and the members of this Subcommitteefor your long standing commitment to these programs over the years.
My remarks will be brief.
Let me say first that AFSCME strongly supports the provisions of H.R. 7.
As provided in the bill, authorization would be made permanent for five crucial

programs the Womens, Infant and Children Program tWIC-, the Summer FoodService ,Progranv, and Commodity Distribution Program, the Nutrition Education
and Training Program and State Administrative Expenses.

Each of these programs has demonstrated its value and worth to the children of
our land and to the agencies the bear responsibility for their administration Con-trary to the continuing misguided philosophy of the Reagan Administration, theymerit permanent authorization.
/We urge the Committee to categorically reject the Administration's recommends-

len that reauthorization for the WIC, Commodity Distribution, and State Adminis-
trative Expenses programs be limited to a period of one year. I would hope that by
denYing thiN recommendation, the Congress would be sending the Administrationdear and loud signal that it opposes. any tampering with these programs. And
unless it deliberately turn off its hearing aid, it would get the message..

By the' same token. we would ask the Committee to cast aside the Administra-
tions propmsal to consolidate the Summer Food Service and Child Care Programs
into a NonSchool Program Grant t the states. Combining them into a block grant
would seriously undermine the 'mint and effectiveness of each one of them Itwould relinquish the role of the Federal government in assurink the nutritionalhealth 01 our nation's children These child nutrition services would run the risk of
teeing lei-moulted or drastically reduced The fact is that if the Administration's pro-
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posal is adopted, it will produce the all- too - familiar result of reductions in federal
support and denial of benefits to otherwise eligible children.

Mr. Chairman. I know that you and the members of the Committee appreciate the
importance of providing some measure of Federal support to states in assistingthem
in mmbm the cost nf the National education and trebling program. The small
amount aIU-w...W for tais purpose which is vital to the ultimate development of the
soundest child nutritional should not only be authorised on a per-
manent basis but should be nil funded. This modest investment in the well-
being of children should not be = by the Federal government.

I would also like to take a moment to lend our :. to H.R. 4091 and S. 1913.
These bills would make a modest Testi:balm of $1.1 . to the child nutrition
r=teliiiiearng other thirty, reducing the cast of reduced-price lunches and

provisions will benefit those who have been hurt the most by the
cuts in the child nutrition programs, the vmlilm poor.

Before concluding my remarks, I think the would appreciate hearing
our experiences in New York City in attempting to implement the income verifica-
tion requirement in the School Lunch and '; Programs.

Nearly ninety percent of the more than 500,000 children in our program are eligi-
ble for free or red uced-priee lunch and breakfast.

The members of my Local are working closely with our Board of Education in our
efforts to comply with the verification t. It has proven ingrible to com-
plete the minimum of 8,000 verifications March lot. New York luis request-
ed an extension of the deadline as, I understand, so have other large cities.

One of the greatest difficulties we face arises from the well known fact that the
poor and the nearpour are difficult to reach because of high mobility which is en-
forwd upon them. If you don't hawk the money to pay rent, out you go. The.
process' stated is to determine cases of fraud abuse. It is, we submit, an
unnecessarily costly expenditure of time and money with an end result of dubious
cost-effectiveness. In New York City. the incidence of fraud and abuse is minimal.
The fact of the matter is that the imposition of this pro on the poor and the
near poor is intimidating and confusing, and will have an extremely detrimental
affect on the program and the children it serves. AFSCME requests that the Sub-
committee give serious conaideration to the elimination of this requirement

Along these lines, we believe one way to reduce the burdensome responsibility for
verification is to support a univeral school feeding program. All children could par-
ticipate. regardless of income. We support a feasibihty study of this approach.

Thank you. Mr. Chairman for the opportunity to testify before you this morning.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES HUGHES. CHAIRPERSON. ArSCRIE
SCHOOL EMPLOYEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE, AND PRESIDENT
()F LOCAL 372. BOARD OF EDUCATION EMPLOYEES. DISTRICT
COITNCIL 37. NEW YORK CITY
Mr. HUGHES. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, and the honorable

members of the this committee. My name is Charles Hughes and I
speak to you as the chairperson of the School Employees Advisory
Committee of the American Federation of State, County and Mu-
nicipal Employees, AFL-CIO, representing 40,000 members who
work in child nutrition programs in the majority of the States.

I also appear before you as the president of local 372, Board of
Education Employees, District Council 37, New York City. My
members, more than 6,000 school food service members, work in
the largest school feeding program in the Nation. We are proud of
the contributions we are making to the success of this major Child
Nutrition Program in the country's largest city.

I would like to thank you, Mr. Chairman and the members of
this subcommittee, for your longstanding commitment to these pro-
grams over the years. My remarks will be brief. Let me say first
that AFS('ME strongly supports the provisions of H.R. 7 and at
this moment, Mr. Chairman, I would like to read from a letter that
was sent to Congressman Gary Ackerman from Congressman Steve
Solari as it relates to the equipment It Oates:

88
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This amendment would provide $15 million to schools, including private and paro-chial ones, to allow them to bring their kitchens to standard or to replace obso-
lete or broken equipment that would binder their lb4lity to participate in the kderally aided school lunch This small grant and aid program was eliminatedduring the hasty of the Onmilms Reconciliation Act in 1981. Without
these funds, many schools serving low and moderate income children have beenforced to drop out the school lunch program sincethey small amounts ofresources needed to

of
bring their food servke and equipment

lack
up ttheo federal standards.

Now back to my testimony. As provided in the bill, authorization
would be made permanent for five crucial programs: The Women,
Infant and Childien Program [WIC], the Summer Food Service Pro-
gram, the Commodity Distribution Program, the Nutrition Educa-tion and Training Program, and State Administrative Expenses.Each of these programs has demonstrated its value and worth tothe children of our land and to the agencies that bear responsibil-
ity for their administration.

Contrary to the continuing misguided philosophy of the Reagan
administration, they merit permanent authorization. We urge the
committee to categorically reject the administration's recommenda
tiot. that reauthorization for the WIC, Commodity Distribution and
State Administrative Expenses Program be limited to a period of 1
year. I would hope that by denying this recommendation the Con-gress would be sending the administration a clear and loud signal
that it opposes any tampering with these programs. Unless it delib-
erately turns off its hearing aid, it should get the message.

By the same token, we would ask the committee to cast aside t14
administration's proposal to consolidate the Summer Food Serviceand Child Care into a nanschool program grant to theStates. Combining t em into a block grant would seriously under-
mine the intent and the effectiveness of each one of them. It would
relinquish the role of the Federal Government ih assuring the nu-tritional health of our Nation's children.

These child nutrition services would run the risk of being termi-
nated or drastically reduced. The fact is that if the administration
proposal is adopted, it would produce the all-too-familiar result of
reduction in Federal support and denial of benefits to otherwise eli-gible children.

Mr. Chairman, I know that you and the members of the commit-
tee appreciate the importance of providing some measure of Feder-al support, to States in assisting them in meeting the costs of nutri-
tion education and training programs. The small amount allocated
for this purpose which is vital to the ultimate development of the
soundest Child Nutrition Program possible should not only be au-thorized on a permanent basis but should also be fully funded. This
modest investment in the well-being of children should not be
abandoned by the Federal Government.

I would also like to take a moment to lend our support to H.R.
40! and S I91:1 These bills would make a modest restoration of$150 million to the child nutrition programs, by, among otherthings. reducing the cost of reduced-price lunches and breakfasts.
These provisions will benefit those who have been hurt the most bythe cuts in the child nutrition programs, the working poor.

Our membership has already been affected by these reductions.
The 3 million lunches that have been cut out of the school lunch
programs have meant the loss of thousands of jobs nationwide
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As held mostly by women, the ones who have been denied the
right to have justice and job security in this great land of plenty.
We believe that H.R. 4091 and S. 1913 will somewhat alleviate the
threat of further job loss.

Before concluding my remarks, I think the committee would ap-
preciate hearing our experience in New York City in attempting to
implement the income verification requirements in the school
lunch and breakfast programs.

Nearly 90 percent of the more than 500,000 children in our pro-
gram are eligible for free or red . , lunch and breakfast.

The members of my local are closely with the board of
education in our efforts to comply wi the verification rmuire-
me....t. It has roven impossible to complete the minimum of 3,000
verifications by March 1. New York City has requested an exten-
sion of the deadline as, I understand, so have other large cities.

One of the greatest difficulties we face arises from the well-
known fact that the poor and the near poor are difficult to reach
because of high mobility which is enforced upon them. If you don't
have the money to pay your rent, out you go. The process stated
purpose is to determine cases of fraud and abuse. It is, we submit,
an unnecessarily costly expenditure of time and money with an
end result of dubious cost-effectiveness. In New York City, the inci-
dence of fraud and abuse is minimal. A to an administra-
tion official who addressed the American Food rvice Association
yesterday, they have no problems with the School Lun h Program.

The question is, why then, I ask, are. we immersed this compli-
cated and time-consuming process? The fact of the tter is that
the imposition of this process on the poor and the n -poor is in-
timidating and confusing. It will have an extremely detrimental
effect on the program and the children it serves. AFSCME requests
that the subcommittee give serious consideration to the elimination
of this requirement.

Along these lines. we believe one way to reduce burdensome re-
sponsibility for verification is to support a Universal School Feed-
ing Program. All children should participate regardless of income.
We support a feasibility study of this approach.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to testify before
you and your honorable committee this morning.

Chairman PERKINS. Let me ask all of you, the administration
only wants a 1-year extension of all of these programs and wants
the Summer and the Child Care Program block granted. assuming
that were to happen and considering all of the cutbacks you have
had in the last few years, would that bring about much more insta
bility at the State and local level or would it help your program"'
Go ahead and answer it.

Ms. WHITE. Mr. Chairman, as one who would like to speak to
that point, first on the block granting. We would oppose a Nock
grunt because we feel that child nutrition is a nationwide issue and
should remain a Fed' ral responsibility with strong support from
State and local agencies But we do believe that child nutrition is a
nationwide issue and that the child wi'm eventually lives in a low-
income State should have the same opportunities for rilitritional
meals as a child from a snore affluent State So we appose a block
grant.

0 0
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Your second question about 'lair authorization, in judg-
ment, that would be a disaster; I do not believe it is s: to ef-
fectively outreach a and administer it when it oattes
from year to year. think that would be a very, very
things for all of the States of the Nation.

Chairman PERKINS. Mr. Hughes.
Mr. HUGHICS. Mr. Chairman, this union believes very

that hunger is a national responsibility. It brings to mrdit
Statue of Liberty that sits in the harbor of the city of New York
which basically _says, "&im us your tired and your hungry." So,
therefore, we feel that the Crm,,. of the United States of Amer-
ica has a responsibility to feed its people.

I see joining us this morning the Honorable Congressman from
Chicago, IL, Mr. Charles Hayes, who- when he was running for
office, stated emphatically that we shoe. 1 feed the people. I said to
him when he made that statement that when he came to Congress
that he would be j'oining people like yourself and Mr. Goodling and
others to fight the good fight to feed the people. Because during
that statement we saw the sight of a man who stood on the Sea of
Galilee and who took five loaves of bread and fed a multitude.

Therefore, those who believe in the King James version can also
believe that this country which was built on that tradition should
feed its hungry, that this Government has a responsibility to feed
its hungry. We have found that whenever you block grant some-
thing, then the national implication is lost in that kind of transla-
tion.

Chairman PERKINS. Thank you for an excellent statement, Mr.
Hughes, and you, too, Ms. White.

Now let me ask both of you, in 1981 the Congress repealed the
authority to appropriate funds to purchase equipment for lunch-
rooms. Should we now restore that authority, and is equipment in
local lunchrooms deteriorating due to all these budget cuts of the
last few years? Do you care to comment on it first, MO White?

Ms. WHITE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'm sure others would
like to address it, too. I do believe there is a need for equipment
assistance funding. We were finding, for example, in my State" of
California. that it was not an adequate appropriation, even when
we had the funding.

In terms of looking at priorities, I would hope that if this is,
indeed. to be a priority of the committee, that this would be an ad-
ditional augmentation to the existing bill, as it's priced out.

Chairman PERKINS. Mr. Hughes.
Mr. Hustir.s. We have found in New York City, and the reason

we would like to have the $15 million restored to the program, that
the stoves are blowing up in many of those kitchens. Many days
hot food is not available to be served because the equipment is old
and obsolete, and we believe that the restoration, as small as it
might be. for equipment, is very important so that we will be able
to serve the kind of nutritious and compatible meals that are nec-
i.ssary.

It you'll recall, there was a great deal of concern about plate
waste at one point, and we believe without the proper equipment
we are going to have to go back to that mean end vicious cycle of
kids dumping food in the garbage cans.
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Chaiman PERKINS. Mr. Goodling_.).
Mr. GOODLING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Firut of all, I would think that the 1-year reauthorization idea is

not very well thought through. I would be opposed to any such
kind of program, simply because it doesn't really give you much op-

irtunity to plan and do the kind of job that you should be doing
use you know that it will reoccur year after year.

On the other hand, I have a real problem with oversight commit-
tee permanently reauthorizing. My hope would be that I could get
the chairman to compromise and perhaps get a 4-year program or
something of that nature. I think that for tan oversight committee
to say that were permanently reauthorizing could be misconstrued
as "We're not really going to pay too much attention as to how
well the program is working," and so I would hope that somewhere
we could come along with a compromise and indicate that the ad-
ministration's program is poorly thought out and perhaps come up
with an alternative method.

Let me also say what this is the first time, I think, in my 10
years where we talk about universal feeding and at the same time
also talk about how it might be paid for. I think that's an indica-
tion of maturity, perhaps, on both sides. I'm not sure. [Laughter.]

But let me then just ask one other question. First of all, do you
have a serious problem with, for instance, a 4-year reauthorization
program idea for all these programs?

Ms. BENDER. I think that that would certainly give us opportuni-
ty to organize ourselves. and it would give planning time, which is
what we need if we're going to have an effective program.

Naturally, we would like vo see the program as ongoing, but
needs do change and our climr.te does change. But a 4-year authori-
zation would be a tremendous help.

Mr. GOODLING. One other question or one other comment I might
make. Last year, as you remember. I was pushing the idea that we
do something about the shortfall of last year, but it fell on deaf
ears, both in committee and with the public. Now I believe we are
up to about $3:'.1 million. I realize you didn't have to testify about
that today, but I didn't see any mention of that shortfall and, yet. I
understand thet this year it is a concern. Would anyone, either Mr.
Hughes or Ms. Bender, like to comment?

Ms. BENDER. Yesterday when the administration was speaking
they said they had submitted their request for the shortfall.

Mr. Goont.ING. A supplemental?
Ms. BENDER. Yes, a supplemental request or a supplemental ap-

propriation. So at this particular point we have not addressed that
subject

Mr. (;(xan.iNG, That will be a change if someone finally submits
a supplemental I don't quite understand why that hasn't happened
in the 10 years that I have been here.

Ms. WHITE. Mr. Goodling, we might also comment that as you
look at the funding for the programs, the shortfall has been one
concern but also the carrying over deficit has been a second con-
cern. We would hope that both of those concerns could be ad-
dressed in terms of the funding needs for the program.

Mr Goonsirit; Mt Hughes, any comment on that?
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Mr. Hunitis. I concur with the two previous speakers, Mr. Good-

Mr. GOWNING. Thank you. I have no further questions, Mr.
Chairman.

- Chairman PERKIN& Mr. Kildee.
Mr. &MEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to ask all of you this question. In carrying out the -

new regulations requiring verification of a tions for the free
and red ce meals, are you finding t mart' children are
being ,4 and how much is this costing us in administra-
tive costs. Could all of you comment on that, based on your various
experiences?

Ms. Warr& We are, indeed, concerned about the two points you
mentionedthe cost of verification and the fact that children are
being disqualified. Of course, as you know, this is the first of the

tion requirement so we are really just beginning to get
data.

The we are rim in practically all cases where there are
substantial number of crm to be verified is that Many families
are not returning the required information to support the verifica-
tion. As a result, many children are being dropped from the pro-

Mr. KILDEX. Who otherwise would be qualified, but because ofthe
Ms. Warn [continuing]. Because they are not responding, the as-

sumption is that theywell, they are disqualified.. You have to re-
spond back to be verified. By way of data, I can quote one statistic
from the Los Angeles Unified School District, which is, of course,
as you know, one of the largest p in the Nation. Out of the
3,000 applications that they verified something like 1,200 children
as of this month have now been bumped off of the program. In
most of those cases, they are simply eliminated because the fami-
lies have not been able to respond back.

Now in this case the verification information was sent out in sev-
eral languages, but even so, it's complex, it's difficult to understand
and we believe that there are barriers of that kind that are making
it difficult, if not im ....ible, for families to respond and the child
then is being bum. off.

Now in terms o the cost of verification, here again, we are going
to get hard data, we hope, quite soon. In California it appears that
an average cost might be somewhere between $20 and $30 for each
verified application and that is a conservative figure. Of course as
you know, this is a new mandated requirement on the school dis-
tricts. There is no funding for this and the cost of verification is
really coming off of the plate of the child.

Mr. KILDEE. When you do get that hard figure, if you could
supply it for the committee, I would appreciate that very much,

. WHITE. We would be pleased to do that.
Mr. KILDEE. Would anyone else care to comment?
Mr. HUGHES. We like to point out that in the city of New York

we have quite a few different kinds of peopleRussians, Puerto
Ricans, Hispanic, Latin country folks, all kinds of people who
have gotten frightened of that form. In addition, the Food Research
and Action Center have done some studies and they have found
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that you have to have at least a junior school, or 11th grade rather,
level of education in order to read the form.

So we are talking about people who were born before my time
and I can speak to the fact that my mother is a domestic and when
she sent me to school, I came back and tried to teach her how to
read and write. I am sure that some of the parents that are in this
category today who are looking at this form cannot read and write.
They are intimidated by that form and that is why the drop has
taken place. That is why the kids are being disenfranchised for a
decent meal in the school .

We believe that this verification form has increased the workload
and no one is giving additiorial money to carry on this responsibil-
ity. The school districts in the city of New York are drawing from
other funds in order to try to meet these requirements at the ex-
pense of some other kind of quality educational program in that
great city. So we are very concerned about the verification. I think
that this union, along with many of you, said when these regula-
tions were being talked about that they would disallow a lot of
people from participating in that program. We urge you to take a
strong look at eliminating that kind of provision from the regula-
tions.

Mr. KILDEE. Would anyone else care to comment on that?
Ms. FILED. Mr. Kildee, my name i.q Mary Filko and I am from

the Akron public school system in Ohio. We have found in our veri-
fication process that there is a great deal of mobility amongst the
people that we have asked to fill out some of these forms. We, too,
have had problems getting information back. We have sent them
out in different ways. We have tried to send them through the U.S.
mail. We have also tried to send them through the children. Quite
often they don't get home or the mail returns them to us saying,
"address unknown." For those people their children then are not
continued in the program. We give them a period of time which is
what we are supposed to do and then after that they are then
taken off the program and those children can no longer participate.

So I think this idea is one that we, too, want to supportnot
taking money and feeding children who should not be fed. But pe-
nalizing those who should be getting meals is just unacceptable.

Ms. RENDER. Mr. Kildee, I did some quick numbers because we
have just finished our verification process. My district is Dayton,
OH. We verified 855 applications this year and it cost me $19,295.
We ran into some serious problems halfway through the verifica-
tion system in that we hall a mother pull a knife on the ladies that
were doing the verification and we had the added cost of security.
We did have some very irate mothers and fathers.

In addition to that, we have been trying to do a followup, and I
don't have those aumbers complete yet, on the people who did not
respond. We are finding that the greatest problem is that, first of
all, they don't understand. Their reading, their literacy level is
notthey just simply do not understand. The second major prob-
lem, I find, on the verification for us has been that people do not
understand the difference between gross and net when we have
had to make a ettangegross and net income. They look at what
their dollar is on there at this level. Those were major problems
which we found in our area.
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Mr. Kum& How did you arrive at that figure of $19,000?
Ms. Bingnsit. The two ladies that we employed to handle the op-

eration, we set it up in a building that was (silly accessible be-
cause my own particular administration building is not on a bus-
line and the people we deal with needed to get to it so we had to
set it up in a special office. There was no cost there for the office
but I did have to have a phone for acansibility. So we had the cost
of phone, the cost of the letters, postage, , and then, as I
said, halfway through this process, which would have been about
December 1, we had to have security until we completed our verifi-
cation process.

Our school system did not have the funds to just give me a secu-
rity man. So we went to outside security.

Mr. KnEogs. Tlumkt you very much.
Chairman PERKINS. Mr. Bartlett.
Mr. BAsTisrr. Thank you Mr. Chairman. Just to follow up on

the last question. Did I understand you to say that you had verified
800was it 800

MS. BENDER. 865.
Mr; BArnrrr [continuing]. At a cat of $19,000?
Ms. BENDER. Yes.
Mr. BAanzrr. Is .your testimony that your objection is to the

concept of verification or is it just simply too complicated or too
costly or somehow difficult to understand or, obviously, not very
cost effective to talk to 800 people for $19,000?

Ms. BENDER. No; it's not too cost effective. It does take consider-
able time that you have to assign. Many school districtsnow I did
not add two people to do that--but you did take two people from
their regular duties to be assigned to handle the verification. I
guess, perhaps, my major thing is that it is not really mat effective.
Second, the people who did not respond to us, don't respond, those
that we had to remove from the program, haven't responded be-
cause they are not qualifid, but because there is a lack of under-
standing. At least that's what seems to be coming in our followup.

Then when it is all said and done the number of changes that
were made within my program were less than 10 percentsay, like
moving from free to reduced and back and forth within their cate-
gory. They were small in comparison.

Mr. BArrterr. Ms. Bender, if I could pursue that for just a
ocond.

Ms. BENDER. Sure.
Mr. BAsmerr. Are you testifying againstyou are not then testi-

fying against the concept of verification?
MS. BENDER. No; I am---
Mr. BAertrer. Are there improvements that we could make

statutorilyin the statuteto simplify the verification process?
Someone else testified that the forms were too complicated. Per-
haps we could have simpler forms.

M. BENDEP. I guess what I am really testifying for is the hope
that you will take under consideration the feasibility study where
we can a self-financing program for all children which would then
perhaps eliminate some of the concerns and expenditures we are
having to spend elsewhere.
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Mr. BAwrucrr. Did one of the other witnesses want to answer
also?

Mr. HUGHES. Yes, Mr. Bartlett, if I might What we are sayinf
goes beyond just the dollar value involved in the verification. t
sets up a standard in the school system. As I understand the princi-
ple of education, it is to teach the equality and equal opportunity
to children. The fact that these verification forms go out and if a
parent who does not possess the necessary education, who can't fill
out that form, subjects his or her child to a situation in the school
system that I don't think is very healthy socially.

The other aspect of it is that it is very time consuming. I think
that the previous method and procedures for verifications were suf-
ficient for this program. We believe that this committee and other
Members of Congress in fighting the cuts that were proposed by
the administration was partially successful, but then they look an-
other route to further erode this program. On that basis, this-union
says that the verification forms, the way they stand now, are not
conducive for participation at maximum by the student population.

The other aspect of it is that when the form is not sent back, we
have done research to show that the child is eligible to participate.
The problem is, does the parent understand what the form says.

Mr. BARTLE-Fr. Mr. Hughes, are all of the children in your pro-
gram, for example, are you certain that they are all eligible? When
a child who is not eligi a is on the program, that takes away a
meal from a child who isr eligible. You are not arguing against any
sort of verification or are you?

Mr. HUGHES. We are not arguing against any verification. We
are saying that the form as it stands now in terms of its verifica-
tion intent has disallowed people who should be eligible to partici-
pate in that program.

Mr. BARTLETT. MS. White.
Ms. WHITE. Just to comment to your first question and that is,

how did we get into this to start withI think that was the ques-
tion. As I recall the law, Public Law 97-35 contained section tI43
which addressed verification and in that section of law it made ver-
ification a discretionary option with the Secretary of Agriculture.
In layman's language it said that if the Secretary wishes' to estab-
lish a verification procedure, the State shall comply. That's the
statutory Erisis.

Now we have regulations that are in effect this year for the first
time that have now established a process for verification. From the
standpoint of the American School Food Service Association, we
support accountability. We are using Federal dollars to feed chil-
dren. We must be accountable. I think the problems that we are
hearing are one of process and the question then, is there a better
way to assure accountability, not hurt children who are, for various
reasons. being bumped off of the program perhaps without real
need. That's the kind of question that I believe we are having
today. But we do support accountability.

Mr. Biurrtrrr. Ms. White, I wonder if you could either today or
in a followup testimony either to this committee or in my office, if
you could suggest a different or a better verification system or a
better accountability method.
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Ms. Warn. I think, sir, one of the questions we have had as an
association is this; a part of that tracheal of law that I quoted re-
quired the Federal Government via USDA to do a pilot study on
verification in which the variouti process" could be explored and
studied. The problem as we see it, in part, is the fact that the regu-
lations were issued a year before the pilot study have been report-
ed. We still do not have the findings of the pilot study released to
us.

So we now have regulations that ar based upon those find-
ings of the pilot study. We hope eventua hat this can be stream-
lined in such a way that everybody can hvO with something that
will bring in accountability, but not a di-criminiAtory aspect for
children.

Mr. Boar -r. I wonder if any of the witnessesif you don't,
'that's fine and I will' move onto next- question but do any of
the witnesses have a conceptual :4 : 419 just a concept, as to
how you would conceptually structure verification or accpuntabil-
ity?'

Ms Warm. Well, I think, again, Mr. Bartlett, USDA administra-
tion did meet with us yesterday at a conference that we are haVing
here in Washington and we are told that have some new mu-
lations that are being released today, I .thitheynk, in the Register. We
haven't seen them and we are going to be very anxious to see what
they do. I understand that these are prwmed changes, that there
is a response time. So we will be going back to USDA through the
established reporting procedures to let them know how we feel
about it. It is our hope that --amettring will mane out of this that
will make this a more liva situation administratively, costwise
and what's right for children.

Mr. BArrixrr.'Would\you send the members of this committee
at least this member and _the committee as a whole your com-
ments?

Ms. Want. I am sure we will be pleased to do that.
Mr. BAirrucrr. I will look at those in the Federal Register. It has

generally been my belief that, oftentimes, better suggestions come
from 'the people who are administering the program than USDA.
So if your response is that you want to wait for them to make a
proposal

Ms. Warr& We totally agree with that statement.
(Applause.]

r. BARTLETr. I have a question, Mr. Chairman, if I have a little
more time, on the block grant concept because I have noted that
several of the witnesses have testified or I heard oneagainst the
block grant. I suppose my question really relates to the concept of
the block grant and .that ihat s, iB it your feeling that in your individ-
ual States that if the same amount of money for those types of pro-
gramsthat is, nonschool feeding were sent to the States, dint

X your States would squander the money on such things as highways
or that they would feed children that weren't hungry?

I guess I don't understand. I would understand if the funding
were cut and then sent in a block, but if it were sent in a block,
does your confidence in your States sort of fail? Do you feel like
you have a lot more clout up here in Washington than you do in
your State legislatures?

[Pause.]

97



98

Mr. Bawriziy. Be careffil with your answer. [Laughter.
Ms. Wt ML Sir, for openers, I wank' like to try a which,

I must say, is not the Official response of the State of rnia be- 'cause
Mr. BAirrizer. I wopki SSW= not
Ms. Werra. You would assume that. That helps.:
In ,, .judgment then, block granting would establish not one na-

program which we now have based on nutritional in
education values for ebildren. What we would have wed be

50 different versions of a child nutrition program, if, indeed, the
money got to child nutrition.

I do WIkw- it is possille for some States to wish to dil;ert that
money to highways or illant growing or whatever , t be conskl-
ered another primity. Our concern is that the F Government
needs to retain respoisibility for these program so they are con-
sistent and so they are equitable and so they are equally available
to children in the States.

You see, right now we have an entitlement status for the pro-
gram. In other words, based upon the number of meals we serve,
that funding is su .,1 :`. to be assured by law. A block grant
doesn't assure thai. hit simply gives the States a grant. If you
have situation where an increase is experienced, there is no way to
feed those children. The entitlement funding provision of child nu-
trition is a unique and a very, very important provision that we
feel must be maintained. > can happen only when the program
is authorized at the F vel.

Mr. Burnser. I der h of you would comment on this
from either your cular State or r States that you know on
whether your would adminis' ter, how your States would ad-
minister, a child nu tion program if those p were given to
the States to administer, assuming that they ve to stay within
the parameters of child nutrition. Would you antici , that your
States would not be able to accomplish that? You we have
problems with the Federal program, too. We have heard testimony
today and I am sure I could elicit more about some of the problems
with the Federal program. -

Do you believe that your States would not administer child nutri-
tion very well?

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Bartlett, I don't think it has anything to do
with the integrity or the principles of our elected State officials. I
think what we are saying here is that the Federal Government has
a responsibility to feed its poor and that a standard that every one,
in every State in the United States of America should adhere to. In
some instances where block grants have been implemented in the
States, those who have the power to lobby, those who have the
power to vote, have been there who have milked away from the
table with the mountain share of whatever wad on the table.

We an talking about a population that doesn't vote, does not
have the ability to lobby and we believe that those of you who are
in the Halls of Congress here and while you may think that we be-
lieve we have more power here than we do back home, we think
that the integrity and the principles of the honorable people such
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as yourself who,we can appeal to and set a standard that would do
justice.to nutrition programs throughout the United States.

Mr. BAwrixrr. I would suggest that there is a pretty powerful
lobby of these orinnizations alsoboth here and also in the States.

One tither question, because I know my time is running short
and that is on the sulfiect of permanent authorization. I concur
with Mr. Goodling that a multiyear authorization is the a ropri-
ate vehicle. I know you are advocating against a 1-year au run-
tion which I share in your feeling, but a permanent authoriza-
tionand I wonder if I could get your commentswould, in effect,
be zayintif that the Federal program is perfect and there is nothing
wrong with it and so we don't ever have to look at iragain.

I wonder if you would comment on that. Would you oppose a
multiyear authorization?

Ms. Wnrrz. Frankly, again, it would seem that a 4-year authori-
zation would be reasonable. I think realisticall we all know that
this is a chugging world, there are changing and varying needs for
programs. We feel that we must retain some flexibility in these
programs, but we also feel that we must have the pi °crams. We
can deal with the changes to amendments in regulation or in law
such as we are discussing here today.

As a minimum a 4-year authorization is needed to really have ef-
fective management and good planning within the States.

Mr. BARMETT. Thank you, Ms. White.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman PERKINS. Mr. Ackerman.
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you very much, ?fr. Chairman.
I would like to personally thank the panel for their excellent

presentation and extend a personal note of greeting to my old
friend, Charlie Hughes, who is one of the preeminent labor leaders
in the tqlon that we both cpme from. I think from the strength of
his statement and the depth of his convictions that we understand
why.

I was listening with great care to the income verification state-
ments that were made. I heard a lot of discussion about it being
confusing and cost ineffective. I was wondering if you have any re-
sponse or opinion on what the real damage is and what the real
toll in the stigmatization of young people is by having them and
their 'amities go through this process or not be able to go througii
this prosess. Let me just wrap up the two questions in one and
maybe you can pick them apart, and respond to it. Would it not be
better to take this out of your domain, to feed all of the children
that claim that they are hungry [applause] and then have some
kind of checkoff on their income tax form so that parents can,
when they file how much income they make, check off that their
children do receive free lunch and then leave that to the IRS and
let you people go about the business that you are supposed to be
going about?

Ms. WHITE. Mr. Ackerman, we would strongly sup'ort that con-
cept because really schools are not investigative agencies. We are
educational agencies. We believe that verification which is really
verifying family earnings and income is an IRS responsibility. We
believe that is where it should be. This is why the concept we are
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talking aboutabout a self -finimcing packageis . It puts
verification where it belongsin the verification arm of

Mr. AcKmusaps. And the second part, do you think that yourif
I could use an editorialized wordyour "intrusion" into that proc-
ess
shou

stigmati
the

ps these
on?
young people, and rather, another agency

ld do verificati
Ms. WHITE. Well, we ahead have IRS inVestigat4ons, I am told.

So it would seem that this would just by part and' parcel of that
total package that carry out.

Mr. HUGHES. Mr. students' records in any school
system, you can't go into those reZords. In this coun a child-is
arrested before a certain age, that record is not ... to the
public. But it seems that the school administrators and any work-
ers who live in the community who may go to the same beauty
parlor, who may go to the same church, administer's form that de-
termines whether John Doe can or cannot eat.

I am a mote country fellow myself and I remember how I felt
when I had tto stand by the kid who had the good shoes on and I
had the sneakers en. I remember how that made me feel. I am
saying today that this program is creating an atmosphere of two
kinds of classes in an educational system that is su to be

k fighting for equality, that there should not be any = =4tiation
tiet.veent 5tMli 4.2-nOther- Child
who happened to speak- Esitdish. I think that's the stigma here. I
think we have to be very careful when we use a public institution
such as the officers of school food services throughout these United
States as being an agent that is going to investigate the back-
ground of the parents of its children.

Mr. ACIIKRIdAN. Thank you.
Chainman Palma. Mr. Boucher.
Mr. Swaim Thank you, Mr. Chairman. One of the progriuir

that is particularly important in my congressional district, which is
typically less wealthy thiip the country as a whole, is the School
13reakfast and Lunch Program. This subcommittee held hearings in
my district during the course of 1988 and it was revealed to us at
that time that when the budget was adopted in 1981, making re-
ductions in fuli2ling for the Schtiol Breakfast and Lunch Program,
that there was approximately. a 16- percent reduction in the number
of students who were participating in those programs throughout
southwestern Virginia.

I wonder if the members of the panel could comment on whether
those figures are reflective of the situation as it existed nationwide
or whether some different reduction was experienced in the various
States.

Ms. BENDER. Mr. Boucher, I don't have those figures with me,
but when we did prepare testimony for the Commission on Hunger,
those figures were included and they are available. If f could send
them to you, would that be of help? i just don't have them with me
at this 'mt.,

Mr UCHER. Yes, that would be of help.
Would you care to comment?
Ms. WHITE. Well, in our testimony, which you may not have had

an opportunity to review yet, on page 3, we !give some selected sam-
plings across the Nation from the major cities, showing the decline

10 0
V.

et,

&tan
tx,



'96

in participation in one category which is for the reduced price
meals. We are stewing a tremendous drop in participation.

Mrs. Filko here,- from ..1 Oil, reports a 1_1 1.-

the partic' ipaCion..for the price meaL In the of
nia, we are showing a 80-percent drop in So' I believe
each State in the Nation, at varying would show an alarm-

° ing decline in student Participation in all three categorhisfree,
paid, and reduced price.

Mr.. At what point did those drtge, occiul Was this im-
mediately following the enactment of the budget reductions in
19817

Ms. Wars. Speaking for the one state I represent, California, we
have charts here today that shod :that that drop started immedi-
ately at the time of the Reconciliation Act, the first one, whidi was

, effective in January of 1981. At diet point, things began to decline,
very dramatically. ."11

Mr. Bows. Are you making a recommemiation for an increase
in funding which would restore participation to pre-1 1 levels, and

tion is
if you are, can you give me.some idea of what that recommenda-

?
Ms. Winm. Well, the recommenchition that has been made is

that we rftl req only a miphnum add back,_which is about
$150 million. 'The , of has been in H.R. 4091, which
has been passed by the 4... - r that we are most grateful.
We just

had.
hope that the Senate will bave the same vision that you all

have
But really this is only a token and it mly a small way of deal -

ing with some of the harshness of the cuts. It 'wipe only a very lim-
ited number of children in the reduced-price

Mr. Boumma. Is it your view that the $150 11, add back
'could successfully restore participation to pre4981 levels'?

Ma Winn. Wdil, this is judgmental, course. We think it would
certainly hely, but it's to help hi that mie category of
and that is the . which represents children
the families of the working poor.

Mr. Botramit. Thank yoit very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman PERa.ivs. All t. Mr. Hayes.
Mr. HAYES. Thank . Chairman. I' want. to say thanks, too,

to my colleague and frkM, Mr. Hughes, who some of
,my approaches during efforts to get here. [Laughter.]

Let me first tell you, . Hughes, that I didn't quite know what I
was getting into at the time I was seeking this poigtion. [Laughter.]

It seems to me, though, that even though I got here a little late,
the testimony of the panel has been quite clear. You all seem to be
supportive of H.R. 7. You are corned about, as I understand it,
certain revisions that would be helpful. So far as I am concerned,
this is another tragedy of our society as to what is hamming to

. some of our schoolchildren, particularly in my district in IP.
and I am sure it is no different than what has been expressed
the ghntleman from New York and some of you from the other
parts of our country.

As I understand it, you want to see a restoration of the moneys
thst have been cut out of the program it elf and you think that the
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verification for the eligibility requirement is hurting some who
shouldn't be hurt,, although you don't object to some form of w,erifi-.
catice.

You have also, indicated that the 1 -year authorization as has
been proposed by, the administration is totally unrealistic. As I
hear
least

you, you are saying that you think that that should be at

Now I don't know myselfmaybe you can help mewhy is it
- necessary for a child who is gcing to school whose parents are on

some form of public essistauce program where the amount of
money they receive each month is known, where of them in
my district run out of the moneys before the end the mont
many using the free food of cheese and dried milk and
some are selling food stamps order to pay their utilities or
their rent, why do we have to verify whether that child is
for a free lunch program in school? I don't understand it.

Now, I don't want . kid you. I don't think you ought to leave
here with little or any ,. , . , .1 1, granted, my position on the
seniority list is 433d here. [Laughter.

I want you to understand the moods as I reed them here. The
restoration of moneys to this kind of a social p .: is going to be
extremely difficult unless the administration . : 4.: = , its view of
what are our priorities. I say that quite candidly. I that the
chairman of our committee understands the needs of people, the
desires of the poor. I happen to feel that that number is
based on the statistics that I read despite the rosy picture that has
been painted about the decrease in unemployment This is not felt
in my district. The number of people who need assistance from the

fFederal Government is growing and I think we hive to think about
in terms of restoring share of the prckgrams that have been cut,

ut it's going to be extremely difficult.
Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Congressman, I just want to remind everybody
t this program was cut by $1.6 billion so when we are

king about ..., $1 million we are not talking about a lot
of money. I don't anyone here is that there shouldn't
be some sort of ; "" 1 ility because we all believe in account-
ability. But we don't believe the kind of accountability that has
been imposed upon us is reasonable.

The other aspect in terms of jobs. We have done some research
and feel that if 3 millionjunches were added per day, that would
probably mean some $60,61/a to $70,0CM jobs; perhaps on a part-time
basis throughout the United States 9f America. I pointed out in

. my testimony that the majority of the work force and the food
service systems throughout these United States are women. I think

. that if we were to look at the comparable work studies started in
the State of Washington and other States in this country we 'will
find that women have been discriminated in these kinds of employ-
men4and I think that is what we have to look at as well as dui-

. dren being able to have a well-balanced, nutritious meal. We did a
study in a middle-class neighborhood in district 20 in New York
that where the children did not have breakfast they were very hy-
peractive. Those who participated in the breakfast ragram were
less hyperactive and were able to digest the lesson plans based
upon quality education.
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As I understand it, the wife of our chairman, Mrs. Perkins!. who
has done a wonderful job for quality education in that greet Mete;
can attest that a child who is given the kind of attentkm cpn
maximize his or her = . tied %hi terms theit ability to ."" -

in a socieV that is competitive as it !ukase to the of
nutrition thst goes into body.-

'` Someone said that the . ica machine. If you take a new auto-
mobile, a UM or 1988 or a 1 and if you were to put leatkx1 gas-
cline into the tank, the car would not run. The car is designed for
unleaded .gssoline. So, can you imagine if you put in the wrong
kind of RDA requirements for our children? Do we believe' that
that body ismoing to 'a* at its maximum? isay not.

Mr. HAVES. Thank . Mr. Omirman.
Chairman Poems. Mr. Goodling.
Mr. Goa n. I have one request for information and than one

cpestion.
We have been .ing to get the cash restored.for the pilot

grams, but we need to know who lest when the Department
their methothilogy last year and much was lest. We

have those to carry on that ongoing battle. ..
The question I whtneve I _ I use thks one. illus-

tration, ,tration, although it got me Itoo M' sorts of 1,4 with. the people
, who feed senior citizens became they are proud of the manner

in which they do it. I wasn't questioning applicatkni at all.
What I was .. ,_ was, just to uge an 11 oared= from my
district, how . was prepared for senkn cithens in the city and
hauled 20 miles away to a miming place, which happened to be
next door to an elementary school that was on a federally fuaded
feeding program..

question is thksI aaa not you should pkk up the
for thisbut wherever . -.1. - it seems tome, you could

c o m b i n e b o t h t h e s e n i o r & i s m ] a n d u. lunch ,programs uslog
about hi& the amount of money needed for this dual kind of oPer-
ation. If you had those extra senior citizen funds, and the right op-
portunity, would you people be 'receptive to that kind of arrange-
ment so that as a matter of fact

[Applause.]
Mr. GOODLING. 1 guess you don't have to respond. We got an

answer.
Our problem is whenever we set up any kind of t. in

Washington we forget to realize that there is 4i in the
district that is doing that job very wall, all we would . = to do is
give them additional money to expand their area of concern, but
we always set up a new group..

As I stud, I got in trouble with the people who were carting that
food 20 miles down the pike. But I think when you are talking
about making dollars that really go to serve the - who are in
need, you ought to do it in the manner 1 and I just
think that a combination, I think that there is something else to
say about that, Tomand I realize you probably frouldn't do it as
the youngsters are in therebut just the Amt that senior citizens
have an opportunity to associateyou know, theyare not at a
point where they want to take ilsinsts yowls-gas Itte.p
them more than an hour or two. [Laughter.]
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mom of cheese coding $1.59 in December 1988, increased to 98.09 only onel.
Admittediy,'Paiumsykania's egg prices have seen thpoportionale

pared to to the pest of tbe natio*. This is becalm over 5 million hens, ortfiriPenn-
sylvanhes egg plechicing flock have been lob due to the Avian fhtiliklendc. Hawse-
er, egg pica Be repeated to be at an time highs la at the

Rather than the 215 anaualled innation pro= luirlillhe $111rillion rer
Oct' even the previous 828% situ& ennual lit!logen Mao the Peaelqhmeht

has already *symboled WWI= of lierl paciagie code for tee fiat
five of this fiscal year whick would annualise at 4.9%. It should be noted
that Penneylvania's food cost per perticlitent in Never:dm, 1998 was (sly $24.81
compared to the national average it* the same month of $80.81. axe then, our food
costa have increased isy 249 per participant to a mory,_11,84 level of $24.01.
Even if milional coda increase aitir belt that amend, it is dli.. * believe a ea-
tkmal WIC1nThstion rate for food deny less than 5%.

Even if the $167 minion reused is yeast to reflect more leant flood_
cods, it proposes that the onnualleed lillai lanXe:upport an wimp case-

has funded fcr the first nine months. to titCesiter -on Biget Mad
Prioritee, this would not mew a nabs:thee of 000 per. iit, a cut of 500-

laad for the year of 22 million then the Vireo =Mien

800,000 pertleipents nationally the thurth waiW' to athieve such en amine-
Heed average. The Presidential Task on ho recommended that fintd-

. im over the next seer provide ihr maintencuce -ed at current levels.
The population In need of WIC ecoutomica4,

ofweft* end nutslavialikeldsti in
even greater mambas than indicated by review sr meaty data In the hey Census.
The 11180 mew, which is the Who ibr calcidating poke:tint hicantem=lesiit,rii-e
hoed income data colbeted in lin to manure leo& in
recent data pesessied by the 14= 1 U Bureau dame' Report Tech-
nical ft. 51, indicates

by the 1 .
that rotes have steadily when since 1979

.. a 28% human: end 982Even when mmenzing
using midi plus non.eash income beard* prodded povartyPu=
ance programs, the percent of those in poverty still show a over the
1980 canenn base. The three million on WIC Intim:ally by current esti-
mates are clearly but a fraction of time eligible.

If a monthly participial= Watt of three million is to be maintained, I feel the
$16/ million nequest is los clear need of update.

ear Ian PUNSIONG

If it is year intention to continue to support the current level of three million
per month, the $1.471 billion estimated by tht Congresidonal Budget

1=144a:retro oneirets emesment c meta tr
\ posal to reduce

to be an
participation to a

d
wasstisly of 11.7

=Ire pro-
FIN IWO, (which asemnes 2% at is tie grant), I would erieserag=
the $1.254 Wilke proposal also be revised upward to more accurately reflect

.. more current food cast =whom and allowince for a St% met-tbod
budget.

Respite the rapid and much needed growth to WIC caulked& made poesible joy
last year's Job's Bill, there continues to &nand ihr WIC in Pennsylvania
fla well as nationally. lib: of the 1 phis partialato served in Penn-
sylvan* at least % are in dm three of the sin Federal WIC - - ,v mums. It
has been some that added too children ,, - women and
infants with 's HiA funds. However, a large l'+ of children added in Penn-
sylvania were added because of high risk medlar' and growth_ Emblems defined in
the third of six Imp= priority categories. In oddities, potentially children
dearly outnumber the ...,.: target poinslation be men and , , , Some
children added were = = t woman, or
mothers of Infants already on program. maim oitheir needs, which in meet
cases mere very high risk, could detract from the lierViCeD and dissiniih the impact
of nutrition supplementation being provided to Mbar family members.

AUTHORNTKIN PM=

Concerning the reauthorization and mechanism, the year to year new
thorisation and continuously late wmt to bather complicates an al-
ready difficult progriint to . For enninple, in 1981-1984, Penn-
sylvania received grant award intim. far fiscal years October 1st on Jn-
uary 9th, January 28th, January 5th, and December 16th.
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vember, 1983. Yet for the last three years, compared with other Sato, Pennsylva-
nia has insistently received the lowest ar near lowest admire true cyst allow-
ance Zatant of date. Several of thew states have equal or larger case-
loads

per p:and
have better for no less than equal) economies of scale.

This penalty for economy and efficiency deprival Plannaylvania, and other states
with lower than average food cost permsparticipant, of a sham of resources with
which to provide comparable quality such as is affoaded te states who serve
fewer participants with the setae food dollar. . '

Fatally, I highly recommend legbilative allowing state agencies to early
a two or three percent over or tine from one year to the next. This
would allow for a mom cookie u of grant monies. States currently =kr-
spend by two to three percent each year to avoid slight overexpenditums for which
there are no compensating state funds. Because WIC food VOU6111111 have life cycles
of at SO days for the participants' use, It is 45 to 90 days before most states
know precisely what a given participation level actually cost them. The eon a
food packages obligated at the end of a fiend year is not known until next fiscal
year.*As a result, states slightly underspend avoid any potability of overespendi-

e tures. A two to three percent carry over would allow better management of existing
resources without mortgaging a subsequent grant year It also need not increase
Federal conimitmonta, if overexpenditure amounts of 2%. or less are absorbed by the
individual state's next fiscal year grant end any surpluses above 2% removed from
the state's carryover. -

Thank you again for giving the Pennsyganin WIC Program an opportunity to
sham its ideas with you concerning WIC legislation. I would be most
happy to respond to any questions you .

STATEMENT OF ROBERT ZIMMER/IAN, DIRFCTOR, STATE
BUREAU OF SPECIAL FOOD PROGRAMS, PENNSYLVANIA

Mr. ZIMMERMAN. Good morning, Chairman Perkins, Congress-
man Goodling and members of the Committee on Education and
Labor's Subcommittee on Elementary, Secondary, and Vocational
Education.

I am 7Robert Zimmerman; r of the Commonwealth of
Pennsylvania Department of H th's Bureau of Special Nod Pro-
grams for women, infants, and hildren. I have directed that pro-
gram since Mtirch 1981 and p r to that served the department
since December 1970 in a varlet of positions% including director of
health planning, maternal and child health

finer red
a public

health educator. I would like to thank you for vitation to tes-
tify on H.R. 7 which reauthorizes several child nutrition programs.
As the director of Pennsylvania's W,IC Program, I appreciate the
opportunity to share information on` our efforts and concerns with
you, specifically limited to the Special Supplemental Food Program
for women, infants and children.

The most immediate need and effective current congressional ac-
tivity regarding WIC is a supplemental appropriation for the
fourth quarter of Federal fiscal year 1984. At the first meeting of
the National WIC Coordinators meeting held last month, we. were
happy to hear that the administration recognized to update their
recent $167 million request to reflect more current food package
cost (lath. Because I have not seen any new estimates as of this
date, 1 offer the follossring food package cost infcfrmation for consid-
eration,

. Although the $167 million request appears to assume less than 2
percent rise in average food package costs between-1983 send 1984,
the previous 2 fiscal years actual food package costs showed an ap-
proximate annual inflation rate of 3.33 percent. This is according
to an analysis of witional data maintained by the U.S. Department
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of Agiicultuie. , ,, mitten; worse, the current 1 4. year's in-
flation Icon siderably - not lower, thin the " , " expe-
rienced rates.

Fo exam*, two comma' and important compoients of most
food Packages, that is - . - and cheese, have seen dramatic price in-
creases nationally. In - lvania, the market baidret Surveys of
the - .1 - i conducted b the Philadelphia 11F-
quirer show , . of a dor emerhave , . .. . . ri cents
in January IiNiti, to $1.29 in 1! : ; 'and $1.41 In January
1984. The survey found that 10 minces of cheese costing $1.59 in
December 1 ' .., Aped to $210 only 1 monthlater.

Admittedly, - . lvania's egg " 4- - have seen disproportionate
increases compared to the rest of Nation. This is because over 5
million hens or, approximately 27 percent of Pennsylvania's egg-
producing flock have been lost due to Avian flu. However, egg
prices are - to be at all -time in virtually all regions of

i
the countr. - thin the annualized inilation provkl- . 3.7.

ed in the 9167 milliari most or even the previous 8.83 percent
actual annual inflatioh rates, the ' Ivania WIC Program has
experienced an annualized inflation of package costs lint in
the first 5 months of this fiscal year of 4.9 percent.

It should be noted that Pemnylvania's diet per ." 4t in
November 1983 waii coin to the 6 "1 average
in the same month 4 . 1. Since prices have Increased'
43 cents per participant to a F.miy 1984 level of $24.64.

It's difficult to believe a national WIC inflation rate for food of
any less than 5 Parent under the circumstance& Evesulf the $167
million funding request is updated to reflect more recent food pack-,

age mete, It an annualized 1984 support of an average
monthly . of $2.8 million - rather than the 113
million Congress has funded for the first months.

According to the Center for Budget and Policy Priorities, this
'would not mean a reduction of 200,000 partIcipants, but a cut of
500,000 to 800,000 participants nationally the ftnth quarter

an annualised , .1 , the Presiden-
tial Task Force on Hunger has recommended that funding over the
next year provide a maintenance of caseload at current levels.

The population in need of WIC economically medically, and nu-
tritionally exists in even pea - numbers than indicated by a
review of poverty data in the 1 ' : cern= In the 1980 amens 1,

is the basis for calculating potential income eligibles
income collected in 1979 to measure poverty level in -
More recent data presented by the February, 1984 U.S. Bureau of
Census' Report Technical Paper 51, indicates that overall poverty
rates have steadily risen since 1979, accumulating a 28-percent in-
crease by the end of 1982. I remind you, however, that the Tate of
poverty and families with children is far higher than the overall
poverty rate.

Even when measuring. using cash plus noncash come,
represented by benefits - through public assistance, the per-
centage of those in poverty still show a .f. increase over the
1980 census base. The 3 million persons on nationally by any
current estimates are clearly but a fraction of those economically
eligible.
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If a monthly participation level of 3 million is to be maintained, I
feel that the $167 million request is in clear need of update. In an-
other area, if it is your intention t, continue to support the current
level of 3 million participants per month $1.47 billion estimate by
the Congressional laudget Office appears to be a more accurate as-
sessment of costs.

If Congress agrees to the proposal to reduce partici , Lion month-
ly to an average of $2.7 million participants during 1 ,, which, by
the en-
courage that the $1.245 billion funding also be revised'

way, assumes a 2-percent cut in the nonfood grant, I would en-

upward to more accurately reflect current food package costs and
to allow for a 20-percent nonfood budget.-

Despite the rapid and much needed growth in WIC caseloads
made possible by last year's Job's bill, there continues to be a
heavy demand for WIC in Pennsylvania as well as nationally. For
example, of the 140,000-plus participants served in Pennsylvania,
at least three-feurths are in the top three of the six Federal priori-
ty categories. It has been suggested by some that WIC has added
too many children versus Women and infants with the job's bill
funds.

However, a large majority of children added in Pennsylvania
were added because of high risk medical and growth problems de-
fined in the third of the six priority categories. In addition, poten-
tially eligible children clearly outnumber the to target pop-
ulation fur women and infants. Some children, ed were present-
ed for enrollment by their participating pregnant women or moth-
ers of infants already on the prram and exclusion of their needs,
which, in most cases, were v ,$'1, -igh, could detract from the serv-
ices and diminish the impi.c oi nutrition supplementation being
provided to other family members.

Concerning the reauthorization and funding mechanism, the
year-to-year reauthorization and continuously late grant awards to
States further complicates an already difficult program to adminin-
ster. For example, in fiscal years 1981 through 19,84? lvania
received grant award notices for fiscal years on
1, on January 9, January 28, January 25, an December 16. In
order to maintain the continuity of services from one fiscal year to
the next, States must begin processing contracts with local agen-
cies 3 to 6 months, at a minimum, before the coming fiscal year.
Despite this need, neither the State agencies nor the local agency
knows what will be ultimately available for the year being budg-
eted until 4 months after it has begun.

In many cases, local agencies cut staff at the beginning of each
fiscal year because there is no guarantee that annualized funding
plus inflation will be available to retair them. The later the grant
award, the more disruptive and severe the up or down correction
necessary to operate within it. As a result, some agencies let staff
go prematurely. Other agencies carry them too long and so on.

This creates extremely unstable staffiz patterns, which unnec-
essarily affect both the quantity and q lity of services. In addi-
tion, media reports of past proposals to severely cut WIC funds re-
sulted in some local agencies failing to maintain caseload for fear
of having to more drastically cut it only a few months later. No-
show rates also increase because participants thought WIC was out
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of funds or that it was necessary for them to sacrifice their benefits
on behalf of those that were more critically needy.

This disruption in the continuity and quality of services has an
important effect'on our abilities to prevent or ameliorate the prob-
lems which WIC is to address. In their January 30, 1984, report on
WIC evaluations, the GAO states that k, quote, finds some evi-
dence that suggests that participating in WIC for more than 6
months is associated with increases in birthweights and decreases
in proportion of low birthwe' t infants. In addition, Pennsylva-
nia's WIC task force, appoin by Gov. Dick Thornburgh believes
that this continuity is vital fo infants as well. In fact, they recom-
mend that infants who were found eligible be certified through
their first year of life rather than for 6 months. They recommend
States be given this option, subject to the condition that the parent
or guardian bring the infant into the clinic for a nutritional/medi-
cal assessment at specified intervals during the infancy period.

The rationale is that infants are at higher risk of malnutrition
throughout the first year and in the second 6 months have no re-
sidual protection from nutritional intake of the mother during
pregnancy. Also the link between the health care provider and the
family may otherwise be broken at 6 months and the families wHb
are at most risk for having malnourished children are those least
likely to have a firm tie to the health care system.

Clearly, WIC is ready now for a reauthorization for a multiyear
period stich as 4 years. Also its efficiency and efficacy would be en-
hanced by a forward-funding approach which would set basic fund-
ing for a coming fiscal year, at least 6 months to 1 year in advance.

Concerning proposals to cut WIC administrative grants from
their current 20 percent level, I have the following comments.
Before you would concur with such cuts, please consider what those
funds purchase. At a minimum one -sixth of the 20 percent must
and should be devoted to nutritional education, which is a critical
service component. In fact, WIC's administrative funds provide for
nutritional /medical assessments, health care integration and refer-
rals as well as nutrition education. Also, unlike the food stamp pro-
gram, stree WIC agencies print their own vouchers, coupons or food
instruments and monitor their own vendors.

I support legislative language changes which more clearly define
the nonfood grant as an operational budget which includes services
such as these. This would assist in correcting the misconception
that WIC has a 20-percent, administrative overhead. It has been
suggested that such a reduction, that' is a reduction in the adminis-
trative percent, would allow more participants to be served with
the same dollar. However, such an approach ignores the necessity
for the above services and a deterioration of their quality which
would surely be experienced.

It would be far more effective to stop penalizing current efforts
by States to tailor their food packages so that more participants
can be served within a State's grant. A disincentive to such efforts
because of the current method of distributing administrative grants
to States.

For example, a State's administrative funding is determined by
how much food money they get rather than the number of people
that they serve with it. So States who have a low a'erage food
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package cost per participant receive less administrative funds per
participant. Yet, I believe it would be a mistake to legislative fund-
ing formulae because of the inflexibility and the management prob.,
1 ms irtould create. However, I do believe that Congress shlkuld
e ...administrative -formulae usedby USDA to provide ineen-
tiv rather than disin,entives.,for such economies and that admin-
istrative grants to States should be more proportionate to the case-
loads they serve.

Pennsylvania's experience iNissoadvxample. We have a Febru-
ary 1984 food package cost, despite high prices, of $24.64 versus the
national average of $30.61 iutNovember. Yet for`the last 3 years,
compared with other States, Pennsylvania has consistently re-
ceived the lowest or nearly lowest administrative cost allowance
per participant of any State. Several of those States have equal or
larger caseloads and would, presumably, have better of no less

I than equal economies of scale.
This penalty for economy and efficiency deprives Pennsylvania

and other States with lower-than-average food cost per participant
of a fair share of resources with which to provide comparable qual-
ity services such as is afforded to States who serve fewer partici-
pants with the same food dollar.

Finally, I highly recommend legislative language allowing State
agencies to carry a 2- to 3-percent over- or under-expenditure from
one year to the next. This would allow a more complete utilization
of grant meneys. States currently underspend by 2 or 3 percent
each year to avoid slight overexpenditures for which there are no
compensating State funds.

Because WIC vouchers have lifecycles of at least 30 days for the
participant's use, it is 45 to 90 days before most States know pre-

/ cisely what a given participation level will actually cost them. The
exact cost-of-food packages obligated at the end of a fiscal school
year is not known until the fiscal year. As a result, States slightly
underspend to safely avoid any possibility of overexpenditures

A 2- to 3-percent carryover would allow better management of
existing resourcip without mortgaging a subsequent grant yew. It
a!so need not I?icrease Federal commitments. If overexpenditure
amount of 2 percent or less are absorbed by the State's next fiscal
year grant and any surpluses above 2 percent removed from the
State's carryover.

I want to thank you again for giving the Pennsylvapia WIC Pro- '
gram an opportunity to share its ideas ncerning p'oposed WIC
legislation. I would be most happy to res to any questions you
may have.

Chairman PERKINS. Thank you very much. We will defer the
questions until we hear from the panel. Ms. Stefan Harvey, go
ahead. -----,

(Prepared Statement of Stefan Harvey followsl

PitYPAtalt A kivcsa or STLVAN HARVEY, DlitkeTOR, SOPPLEIALNTAL FOOD PWVECT,
('LINTER ON MIDGET AND POLICY PRIORMIsli

Good mornine. I am Stefan Harvey of the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities.
This morning I ..m here representing the Center and the National March of Dimes.
Since Wit 's inception in 1972, the March of Dimes has been committed to the pro-
gram and ha_s played an important role in expanding WIC in communities across
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the country. For the pest 1 i years I have Acne national advocacy work on WIC.
From 1973 to 1981 I directed e WIC Ad Project at the Muildrea's Founda-
tion. In 1981 I joined the staff of the Center, specializes in research and anal-
"Sig on low income programs. Today I am joined by Robert Greenstein, the Center's
director. As many of you know, Mr, Greenstein was the Administrator of USDA's
Food and Nutrition Service in 1979 and 19I0. Presently the Center works with a
national network of WIC administrators and advocates and provides analysis and
assistance on a wide range of issues affecting WIC.

THE INCREMIDIG NEED

I welcome toile opportunity to appear before the Subcommittee as you ,:onsider the
first WIC reauthorization in a number of years. The last time this Subcommittee
met to consider WIC authorizing legislation was in 1978- Since then we have seen a
stunning increase in the number of children living in poverty.

A major new Census report issued in late Felnuary found that in pat three years
from 1979 to 1982, the number of children below the age of 6 who live in poverty
jumped by 41%. There were 15 million more poor children under age 8 in 1982 than
in 1981.

Even more striking, the Census data show that if alt natives definitions of pover-
ty are used and non-cash benefits are counted, the number of poor childreteunder
age 6 jumped by as much as 64% during this three-year period.

The Census results are clear. No matter how we measure poverty, the number of
poor children under 6 has grown by extremely large . in recent years. In

drop since 1982 in AFDC payment levels as for inflation (as documented by
addition, with a continuing trend toward t H continuing

the Congresiional Research Service), we can eect relatively little improvement in
this rather bleak picture in coming years ,,Oto some improvement in the econo-
my.

Adding to the growing problem have been sharp reductions in Medicaid and other
health coverage for mothers and children in recent years, The Children's Defense
Fund (CDF) has reported that 700,000 children from working poor families lost Med-
;caid coverage when their families were dropped from An?. as a result of the 1981
budget cuts. Most of these children were below the poverty line. CDF also reports
that over one-fourth of all children in poverty now have no Medicaid coverage --a
shapr increase since the mid-1970's in the proportion of uneerved children.

In addition, CDF reports that from 1978 to 192, there were increases in 26 states
in the percentages of women who either failed to receive prenatal care or did not
receive care until late in pregnancy. In many states, firs time pregnant women
were dropped from AFDC and Medicaid until the m- of p as a
result of another 1981 federal budget cut, despite the proven fact that care
and adequate nutrition early in is critical to successful pregnancy out-
comes.

The increase in poverty and reductions in federal programs are matched by equal-
ly disturbing data on the health of you children. A recent study from the Public
Health Service in HIM ("Health and Prevention ProfileUnited States") shows
that l0 % -15% of infants of migratory workers and certain rural poor are growth-
retarded in relation to dietary deficiencies. The report also shows that one of every
eight black infants is born at a low birth weightand that this is associated with'
very high rates of infant mortality among black infanta As is well known; infant
mortality rates for the U.S. as a whole remain above those of nearly every other
western industrialized country in the world.

Recent studies in Massachusetts and Chicago shed additional light on this unfor-
tunate situation. The Masachusetts Department of Public Health learned a major sci-
entific study in November an the nutritional status of poor children in that state.
The study found that between 10,000 and 17,500 poor children in Massachusetts are
stunted, due largely to chronic malnutrition, and that nearly one in every five chil-
dren surveyed was either stunted, wasted (abnormally unties- weight) or anemic. The
study also reported that many poor children in need of WIC were left out of the
program due to the program's funding limitations.

In Chicago, a study at Cook County Hospital found last year that 30% of all chil-
dren under age 2 coming to the Pediatric Outpatient Clinic had abnormally low
growth, and that in half of those "low growth" cases, the children suffered from in-
adequate nutrition. Cook County Homan ill also reported a 24% increase from 1981 to
198a in admissions of young children 10, "failure to thrive" and other nutrition-re-
lated corwittions.,
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THE NEW FOR WIC

These deeply disturbing data underscore our need for a strengthened WIC pro-
gram. In ierecent report on WIC, the General Accounting Office stated:

We estifnate that WIC decreases the of low birthweights for in-
fants born to women eligible for WIC by to 20 percent. WICs effect on mean
birthweights also to be paidtive. . . WIC mothers appear to esperience
greater benefits the

This finding is of ''' since low birth wekght Is one of the prin-
cipal causes of infant mortali a in the U.S. today. The GAO also reported:

"We conclude tented . that teenage women and black women who partici-
- pate in WIC have 4,0, ' 4! outcome than comparable women who do not

participate in WIC."
"47 tins in WIC mitigate some of the effect of a mother's smoking,
. .. 3, harmful to t birthweighte
"The available evaluative evidence is modest and preliminary but suggests

that participating in WIC improves the intake of snarler, protein, and some
other nutrients for pregnant women, enhances the iron in their blood, and in-

a. creases their weight gain."
Of special importance are findings that WIC appears to have even more dramatic

increases on pregnancy outconws when t mothers to for more than
six months prior to delivem The 16%- reduction in low , weights cited by
GAO includes the impact of WIC on all pregnant women participating __in the wo-
gram, including _those 4.: for just a month or two 4. to delliery. In a
recent major WIC by the Missouri Health .t,
the incidance of low birth weight was reduced more than 60% among babies born to
mothers who 'participated in WW for more than six months prior to deliverT. This
extraordinary fiMi.w is all the mote significant since Dr. David Rush, the principal
investigator of the ,A WIC evaluation currently ur.my, has said that the
Missouri study is the soundest WIC evaluation yet conducted. This suggests that we
should be providing more resources in the WIC program in order to enroll more ex-
pectant mothers early in their pregnancies.

These findings are important not only in relation to low birth weight, but also in
relationship to infant mortality. The link between low birth weight and infant mor-
tality is well established in the medical literature and is beyond dispute. It is ex-
tremely likely, therefore, that by having a major impact on reducing low birth-
weight, WIC also has a direct impact on reducing infant mortality and saving chil-
dren lives.

I would add that these issues are now being studied by USDA as part of a commw.
hensive evaluation of the WIC program. Whild I cannot discuss specific results df
the USDA evaluation which will be completed this July, I can tell you, as a member
of the advisory committee to this evaluation, that I expect this study will produce
en additional body of evidence that provides strong support for WIC's positive EDI-
pacts.

A final note on this score is that I trust the Subcommittee recognizes the very
high standards against which we measure the WIC program. The National School
Lunch Programsurely one of our nation's outstanding programsis evaluated for
its success in enchancing children's diets and improving their nutrient intakes. In
the WIC program, dietary improvement is only one of many standards against
which WIC is measured. Evaluations on WIriagrewell beyond -this standard and ex-
amine impacts on such life- and -death matters as)ow birth weight. I know of no
other nutritional or social program which is held tip to such a rigorous set of stand-
ar isand of no other program that succeeds so well.

WHERE DO WE CIO FROM HERE? THE NEED FOR ADEQUATE FUNDING

The evidence points us in several directions when we consider the future of the
WIC program. The first key direction is the need for adequate funding. .

Today, the WIC program serves 3.0 Million women, infants, and children. Yet in
1982 (the latest year for whichCensus data are available), over 10 million women,
infants, and children under five had inixirnes below the WIC income limits. While
there is no national data on precisely how many of these persons met the WIC nu-
tritional risk criteria, WIC program experience shows that most of those who meet.
the income test also meet the nutritional rist teat. This is because the WIC program
is, as mandated by Congrem, preventive as well as remedial.

In short, only about one-third of those who are eligible for the program are par-
ticipating in it. Moreover, in some a the country, no WIC program exists at
all A nationwide survey of all states w I conducted over the past month found
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that approximately 200 counties still have no WIC program at all. In most areas
that do have a program, only a fraction of the need can be met, and lengthy waiting
lists are all too common.

rthZ2thIcm ;resen
t its history, the WIC program has steadily expanded to meet more of

the its in 1974 to the t day, the program haesgrown at
an annual rate of 300,1 partkipants this moderate rate of growth is

nearly half of those el by FY 1988. , reaching Mt of those in need
maintained over a reauthorization od, then the .41,1, would serve

after the end of four years should not be a goal out of reach a nation such as
ours. I would call the Committee's attention to the fact that 'MA's men National
Advisory Council an Maternal, Infant, and Fetal Nutrition officially recommended
to Congress in 1982 that the WIC program be expanded to :each of those eligi-
ble by FY 1985.

To date, one bill has been introduced in the House that provides for growth in
WIC, but the growth involved is quite small. H.R. 466!, intreduced by Rep. Silvie
Conte ill-Mass.), the ranki Republican on the House Appropriations Committee,
would raise the WIC a Lion ceiling to $1.5 billion in FY 1985 and $1.65 bil-
lion in FY 1986, This moves in the right direction, but the $1.5 billion level proposed
for 1985 would provide for growth of only 2% next year. Only 60,000 new persons
would enter the in 1985, or about 4 of the historic rate of growth. Because
of the strong need more WIC services, I hope we are able to have somewhat
more expansion than this.

PUN DINO STRUCTURE THE IPOSSISILFTY OF A MODIFIED ENTITLEMENT APPROACH

In addition to the need for adequate authorization ceilings. I believe Congress
should address the fundamental process by which WIC appropriations are provided.

This year, funds were appropriated for WIC for only part of the year, through
July 10. The supplemental appropriation requested by the Administration is so in-
sufficient thin I million women, infants, and children would have to be thrown oft'
the program in July,. August, and September. Last week, when members of the
Senate Appropriations, Committee raised th" possibility of adding to the African
relief supplemental th t needed to maintain the current WIC caseload
through September 30, e Administration said it would veto the bill if this oc- .
curred . While I believe will eventually provide sufficient funds for the rest
of the year. we are now heading toward a possible WIC funding crisis. Without as-
surance of adequate funding for the period July 11-September 30, some states may
be forced to reduce caseloads or cut individuals benefits in the next few months in
order to avoid possible overexpenditures. All of this is unnecessary and should not
have to occur.

If I am concerned about what will happen to WIC appropriations in coming
months, I am alarmed at what could happen next year. If the appropriations com-
mittees continue to fund WIC on a part-year basis, then I fear that once weget past
the election. OMB will issue "deferrals" to spread WIC funds intended for part of
the fiscal year over all twelve months of. the year. This would cause massive pro-
gram cutbacks, with hundreds of thousands of women, infants, and, children being
removed from the program. Even if WIC funds are appropriated on a full year basis,
OMB could still defer significant amounts of money until the final weeks of the
fiscal year, when it would be too bite for the fundr to be spent.

In the past, there was not a great reason to fear deferrals because a deferral was
rejected as soon as either House of Congress voted against it. Now. however, as t!
result of the Supreme Court decision banning the one-House veto, Congress is help-
less to stop deferrals. If OMB defers WIC funds next year, Congress and the WIC
community will be forced to stand by and watch while mothers and children at nu-
tritional risk have their WIC benefits cut off.

The only sure way around this problem is to provide WIC with entitlement status,
as all other major child nutrition programs have. Yet if WIC were made an open-
ended entitlement like school lunch or other food assistance programs, there would
likely he a very rapid increase in costs beyond what Congress would find acceptable,
as well as a major strain placed on state and local WIC agencies to meet the sudden
leap in demand. Therefore, this approach does not seem to be the answer.

Another alternative--which would avoid the specter of deferrals while also pre-
venting an open-ended explosion in program cootsis to convert WIC to a "capped
entitlement Under this approach, there is an entitlementbut only up to the level
authorized So long as there is sufficient need, the amount authorized must be ap-
propriated and cannot be deferred or rescinded. But amounts in excess of the cap
would not be provided
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STATEMENT OF STEFAN IIAVEY, DIRECTOR, SUPPLEMENTAL
FOODS PROJECTS, ACCOMPANIED BY ROBERT GREENSTEIN,
DIRECTOR, CENTER FOR BUDGET AND POLICY PRIORITIES

` Ms. HARVEY. Good morning. I am Stefan Harvey of the Center on
Budget and Policy Priorities. This morning I am here representing
the Center and the National March of Dimes. Since the initial WIC
legislation passed in 1972, the March of Dimes has been committed
to the program and has played an important role in expanding
WIC to communities across the country.

For the past 11 years I have done national advocacy work on
WIC. From 1973 to 1981, I directed the WIC advocacy project with
the Children's Foundation. In 1981 I joined the staff of the center,
which specializes in research and amlysis on low-income programs.
Today I am joined by Robert Greenstein, the center's director. As
many of you know, Mr. Greenstein was the Administrator of
USDA's Food and Nutrition Service in 1979 and 1980. Presently
the center works with a national network of WIC administrators
and advocates and provides analysis and assistance on a wide
range of issues affecting WIC.

I welcome the opportunity to appear before today as you consider
the first WIC reauthorization in a number of years. The last time
this subcommittee met to consider WIC authorizing legislation was
in 1978. Since then we have seen a staggering increase in the
number of children living in poverty. A major new census report
issued late last month found that in just 3 years, from 1979 to 1982,
the number of children below the age of 6 who live in poverty
jumped by 41 percent. There were 134 million more poor children
under age 6 in 1982 than in 1981.

Even more striking the census data sholied that if alternative
definitions of poverty are used and noncanh benefits are counted,
the number of poor children under 6 jumped by as much as 61 per-
cent during this same 3-year period.

The census results are clear. No matter how we measure poverty,
the number of poor children under 6 has grown by extremely large
proportions in the recent years. In addition, with the continue
trend toward one-parent families and a continuing drop since 1982
in AFDC payment levels, as adjusted for inflation, as documented
by the Congressional Research Service, we can expect relatively
little improvement in this rather bleak picture in the coming years
despite some improvement in the economy.

iAdding to the growing problem have been sharp reductions in
medicaid and other health coverage for mothers and children. The
Children's Defense Fund has reported that 700,000 children from
working poor families lost medicaid coverage when their families
were dropped from AFDC as a result of the 1981 budget cuts. Most
of these children were below the poverty line.

The Children's Defense Fund also reports that over one-fourth of
all children living in poverty have no medicaid coverage --a sharp
increase since the 1910's in the proportion of unnerved children. In
addition, CDF reports that from 1978 to 1982, there were increases
in 26 States in the percentages of women who either failed to re-
ceive prenatal care or did not receive such care until late in preg-
nancy.
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In many States, first-time p women were dropped from
AFDC and medicaid until the trimester of pregnancy as a
result of another budget cut. These cuts were enftt.W. despite the
proven fact that health care an adequate nutrition early in preg-
nancy are critical to successful pregnancy outcomes.

The increase in poverty and reductions in Federal programs are
matched by equally disturbing data on the health of young chil-

"siren. A recent study from IMS's Public Health Service Health and
Prevention Profile: The United States shows that 10 to 15 percent
of infantscf migratory workers and certain rural poor are growth
retarded in relation to diet deficiencies. The report also shows that
one of every eight black infants is born at low birthweight and that
this is associated with very high rates of infant mortality among
black infants. As is well-known, infant mortality rates for our
country as a whole remain above those of nearly every other West-
ern industrialized country in the world.

Recent studies in Massachusetts and Chicago shed additional
light on this unfortunate situation. The Massachusetts Department
of Public Health issued a major scientific study last November of
the nutritional status of poor children in their State. The study
found that between 10,000 and 17,500 poor children in Massachu-
setts are stunted due to chronic malnutrition and that
nearly one in every five surveyed was either stunted, ab-
normally underweight or anemic.

The study also reported that many poor children eligible for WIC
were left out of the program due to funding limitations.

In Chi a study conducted last par at the Cook Com.. ity ,Hos-
pital found ihat 30 percent of all chairen under age 2
the Pediatric Outpatient Clinic had abnormally low growth in
half of those low growth cases, the children suffered from inad-
equate nutrition. Cook County Hospital also reported a 24-percent
increase from 1981 to 1983 in admissions of young children for fail-
ure to thrive and other nutrition-related conditions.

These deeply disturbing data underscore our need for a strength-
ened WIC Program. In a recent report on WIC, the General Ac-
counting Office stated, and I quote, "We estimate that WIC de-
creases the proportion of low birthweights for infants born to
women eligible for WIC by 16 to 20 percent. WIC's effect on mean
birthweights also appears to be positive. WIC mothers appear to ex-
perience greater benefits the longer they participate."

This finding is of particular significance since low birthweight is
one of the principal causes of infant mortality in our country. The
GAO-affix reported:

We conclude tentatively that teenage women and black women who participate in
WIC have better birth outcomes than comparable women who do not participate.
Participating in WIC may mitigate some of the effect of a mother's smoking. The
available evaluative evidence is modest and preliminary but suggests that partici-
pating in WIC improves the intake of energy, and seine other nutrients for
pregnant women, enhances the iron in their blood and increases their weight gain.

Of special importance are findings that WIC appears to have
even more dramatic effects on pregnancy outcomes when women
participate for more than 6 months prior to delivery. The 16- to 20-
percent reduction, as cited by the General Accounting Office, in-
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eludes the impact of WIC on all pregnant women, including those
who may have participated for a month or two prior to delivery.

In a recent major WIC study conducted by the Missouri Health
Department, which' Dick Blount may comment on this morning,
the increase of low birthweight was reduced by more than 50 per-
cent among babies born to mothers who participated in WIC for
more than 6 months prior to delivery. This extraordinary finding is
all the more significant since Dr. David Rush of Columbia Univer-
sity, whe is the principal investigator of the current USDA study
underway, has said that the Missouri study is the soundest WIC
evaluation yet conducted.

This suggests that we should be providing more resources in the
WIC Program in order to enroll more expectant mothers earlier in
their pregnancies. These findings are important not only in rela-
tion to low birthweight, but also in nation to infant mortality.
Thep link between low birthweight and infant mortality is well es-
tablished in the medical literature and is beyond dispute.

It is extremely likely, therefore, that by 'having a major impact
on reducing low birthweight, WIC also has a direct impact on re-
ducing infant mortality and saving children's lives.

I would add that these issues are now being studied by USDA as
part of a comprihensive evaluation, the one conducted by Dr.
Rush. While I cannot discuss specific results of the USDA evalua-
tion which will be completed this July, I can tell you that as an
advisory panel member to this evaluation, I expect the study will
produce an additional body of evidence that provides strong sup-
port for WIC's positive impacts.

Ofte final note on this score. I trust the subcommittee recognizes
the very high standards against which we measure the WIC Pro-
grail. The National School Lunch Program, which we heard about
this morning and everybody agrees is one of the Nation's outstand-
ing programs, is evaluated for its success in enhancing children's
diets and improving their nutrient intakes.

In the WIC Program, ia many of you may know, dietary im
provement is only one of the many standards against which WIC is
measured. Evaluations on WIC go beyond this standard and exam-
ine impacts on such life and death measures as low birthweight. I
know of no other nutritional or social program which is held up to
such a rigorous set cf standards and of no other program that suc-
ceeds so well.

The evidence I have discussed points us in several directions
when we consider the future of the WIC Program.

The first key direction is the need for adequate funding. Today,
as Bob Zimmerman has pointed out, WIC serves roughly 3 million
wqmen, infants, and children. Yet, in 1982, the latest year for
which census data are available, over 10 million women, infants,
and children under 5 had incomes below the poverty guidelines for
the WIC Program. While there is currently no national data on
precisely how many of these persons meet the WIC nutritional risk
criteria, the WIC Program experience to date shows that most of
those people who meet the income guidelineg also meet the nutri-
tional risk guidelines. This is because the WIC Program, as man-
dated by Congress, preventive as well as remedial.
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In short, only about a third of those who are eligible for the pro-
gram are currentl participating. Moreover, in some of the
country, no WIC exists at all. I recently con icticilsed a na-
tionwide survey of counties in the country and found that ap-
proximately 200 currently have no WIC Program at all.

In those areas that do have programs, only a fraction of the need
can be met and lengthy waiting lists are all too common. Through-
out its history, the WIC Program has steadily expanded to meet
more of the need. From its inception in 1974 to the t day, the
program has grown at an annual average of 300," per year. If
this moderate rate of growth is maintained over a 4-year reauthor
ization period, then the program would serve nearly half of those
eligible by fiscal 1988. Surely, reaching just half of those in need
after the mid of 4 years, should not be a goal out o. reach for a
Nation such as ours. r would call to the committee's attention the
fact that USDA's own National Advisory Council on Maternal,
Infant and Fetal Nutrition officially recommended to Congress in
1982 that the WIC Program be expanded to reach half of the eligi-
ble population by fiscal 1985.

To date, one bill has been introduced in the House that proVides
for growth in WIC, but the growth involved is quite small. H.R.
4661, introduced by Congressman Conte, ranking Republican on
the House Appropnations Committee, would raise the WIC author-
izqtion ceiling to $1.5 billion iw fiscal 1985 and to $1.6 billion in
fiscal 1986. This moves in the right direction, but the $1.5 billion
proposed for fiscal 1985 would provide for a growth of only about 2
percent next year. Only 60,000 new women, infants, and children
would be able to enter the program in 1985 or about one- fifth of
the historic rate of growth.

Because of the strong need for more WIC services, I hope we are
able to be somewhat more expansive than this. In addition to the
need for adequate authorization ceilings, I believe Congress should
address the fundamental process by which WIC appropriations are
provided. This year, as you may remember, f Inds are appropriated
for only part of the year through July 10. The supplemental appro-
priation requested by the administration is so insufficient that 1
million women, infants, and children would have to be thrown off
the program in July, August, and September. Last week when
membe.rs of the Senate Appropriations Committee raised the possi-
bility of adding to the African relief supplemental, the amount

4.' needed to maintain the current WIC caseload through the end of
the fiscal year, the administration said it would veto the bill if this
occurred.

While I believe that Congress will eventually provide sufficient
funds for the rest of the year, we are now heading toward a possi-
ble WIC funding crisis. Without assurance of adequate funding for
the period July 11 through September 30, some States may be
forced to reduce caseloads or cut individuals benefits in the next
few months in order to avoid possible overexpenditures. All of this
is unnecessary and should not have to occur.

If I am concerned about what will happen to WIC appropriations
in the coming months, I am alarmed at what could happen next
year. If the appropriations ctmmittees continue to fund WIC on a
part-year basis, then I fear once we get past the election, OMB will
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issue deferrak to spread WIC funds intended for part of the fiscal
year over all 12 months of the year. This would cause massive pro-
gram cutbacks with hundreds of thousands of women and young
children being re rno from the Even if WIC ft are
appropriated on a full-par basis, ,t: could still defer significant
amounts of money until the final weeks of the fiscal year when it
would be too late, for those funds to be spent.

In the past, there was not a great reason to fear deferrals be-
cause a deferral was rejected as soon as either House of
voted against it. Now, , as a result of the Supreme Court
decision balm' the one -House veto, Congress is helpless to stop
deferrals. If 0 defers WIC funds next year. Congress and the
WIC community will be forced to stand by and watch while moth-
ers and children at nutritional risk have tMir WIC benefits cut off.

The only sure way around this problem is to provide WIC with
entitlement status as all other major child nutrition
have. Yet, if WIC were made an open ended entitlement Irgscr 8school

very rapid increase in cost fie what Congress would find ac-
ceptable as well as place a major strain on State and local health
agencies. Therefole, this approach does not seem to be the answer.
Another alternative, which would avoid the specter of deferrals,
while also preventing an open ended explosion in program costs, is
to convert IWIC to a capped entitlement Under this approach,
there is an entitlement, but only up to the level authorized by Con-
gress. So long as there is sufficient need, the amount authorized
must be appropriated and cannot be deferred or rescinded, but
amounts i. ,cress of the cap would not be provickd. This is a tried
and teste ,proach. It is the approach under which the WIC Pro-
lysm open ; in fiscal 1979 and 1980, as you may remember. It is

the apt . under which the social services block grant oper-
ates 'today. 'i"%e capped entitlement structure used in the social
services block grant was written into the5econciliation Act of 1981
by the Senate Finance Committee.

Under this approach, Congress would still have firm control over
funding levels and this control would be exercised when Congress
set authorization ceilings. In addition, this approach would result
in substantial improvements in administration since States would
know WIC funding levels well in' advance and would be able to
plan far more efficiently than they can presently. Mr. Zimmerman
has already outlined some of the difficulties about the uncertainty
of funding year to year.

Another issue that I would like to address very very briefly Con-
cerns the yearend funding practices. As Mr. Zimmerman has point-
ed out, the WIC Directors Association, and I believe Mr. Blount
will comment on it further, has a recommendation which would-
allow States to spend a small percentage of their next year's
budget, if, in fact, that proved necessary. I would simply like to say
that we strongly support the proposal of the WIC Directors Asso-
ciation by allowing States to spend up to 3 percent of their grant
for the following year.

Under this approach, any amount actually sperit in excess of 100
percent of the State's food grant would then be subtracted from a
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State's grant for the following fiscal year. This would ensure that
no additional Federal funds resulted from this provision.

Under many education programs in this committee's jurisdiction,
funding is made available both for the last 3 months of a fiscal
year and the entire 12 months of the next fiscal year. Simply allow-ing a very small percentage of a State's WIC grant to be effectivelyborrowed 'from the fol, year's a ropriation is an extremely
modest step by comparison and it is a sly needed.

Finally, I would like to note our opposition to the administra-
tion's proposal to reduce frpm 20 percent to 18 percent the share of
WIC funds devoted to nutlition education, nutrition assessments,
and general administration. State and local agencies tell us daily
that they currently have insufficient funds to carry out that part of
the WIC Program. If the administration's proposal is accepted, the
quality of WIC services will inevitably deteriorate to some
we fear that less work will be done to locate persons at ,1 arisk and that participants currently in the p " may be forcedto wait additional clays or weeks to be . Zx ; The quality of nu-
trition education sessions and mate : Is also likely to diminish.

We are in strong agreement with the NatiOnalVIC Directors As-sociation that such a provision would be extremely unwise and
counterproductive to sound program administration.

Thank 'mu* very much.
Mr. KILDEE. Thank you very much, Ms. Harvey.
Our next witness is Mr. Richard Blount, director of: the Missouri

State WIC Program and president of the National Association of
WIC Directors.

(Prepared statement of Richard Blount follows::)

PREPARED STATEMENT OP RICHARD BLOUNT, Digterota, MISSOURI STATIC WIC PROGRAM
AND PRImtIENT, NATIONIAL ASSOCIATION OF WIC DIRIWTORS

NATIONAL. ASSOCIATION OF WIC DERWIN:IRS

A STATRMSPIT OF comma's

The National Association of WIC Directors represents the statehagency WIC direc-7 tors of all the fifty states plus 31 Indian tribal organizations,- Puerto Rico, the
Virgin Islands, Guam, and the District of Columbia. It was first conceived in 1979 asa national forum of dedicated program managers and other interested persons to actcollectively on behalf of the Special Supplemental Food Program for Women, In-fants and Children (WIC). It was officially organized by the adoption of its bylaws in
November 1983 and the election of officers at its first national conference, February6-9. 1991.

The functions of the Association include, but are not limited by the following spe-cific functionw
A. To act as a resource for governmental bodies and individual legislators re-garding issues particular to the heatlh and nutrition of women, infants and

children and to act as an advocate for WIC cliental.
B. To provide good management practices to assist WIC Program Directors atthe State and local levels.
C. To provide a national resource network through which selected ideas. ma-terials, and procedures can be communicated to persons working in the WIC

community.
The Association recognizes that, this the 10th anniversary year of the WIC Pro-gram. is one of its most critical years. Its legislative authorization expires Septem-ber 30, 19$4 Though federal funding of the Program has been relatively generous inthe past. it must continually seek adequate funding even in years of high federaldeficits.
As we celebrate its 10th anniversary, we commend the great accomplishments it

has effectively attained since its establishment by a wise and concerned Congress
faced with the probable effects of malnutrition in the lives of women, infants andchildren in our country.
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the U.S. General Aecountimr t:Ifilma's (GAO) most recent report on WIC
released Ausnary_28_01_1984 stated there was tar" evidence" on

the effects expected foe the WIC ftei, it did affirm that WIC evaluations did
provide, some favorable anklets of the Ameerthe GAO iledleP were

infanta born to women eligible foe WIC by 18 to 20 pamint. WIC's e on
We estimate that WIC dementia the proportion of k;w for

Wean .birthweights also appears to be positive . " WIC mothita appear to
greater benefit the longer thly pertivipabe.

elterencoec ude tentatively tbet teams women and black wmnen who par-
ticipate in WIC save better birth cattments then emporia& women who do
not participate in WIC.

A " WIC maY " some of the lifted of a nenber's snaok-
. " . y barnd'al to bizthweights.

infi4he butaysilable evaluative (Mame lemdeet and predhninats,
that partalpation in WIC improves the intake a( energy, protein, some
other nuttients for t women. enhances ate rote In their blued, and
increases their gain.

The limited evidence on anemia front the two studies of moderate quality
that WIC may reduce the ineklence of anemia pruong infants and

t

The Missouri WIC evaluation = eked b the. GAO revs etv as one of the met
credible and qualitative WW oval A. shimunented that "For both nonwhite and
white Participants); the low birthweight rates were teas thamone-half of the rides kr
comparable non-WIC mothers." That is a perticalarly significant finding because
infant mortality is the'12th leading cause cilleath in our country and a low birth-
weight infant is 20 times more i.to die than a normal one.

That the GAO mport could be more conclusive was not necessarily indicative of
deficiencies within the Program. The "lack of conclusive evitkeice" was more a prob-
lem of the size of the studies (State studies ve. national) and prticular methodologi-
cal imperfectioaa (difficulty of establishing ea control group). The GAO,'Itself, refers
to these problems in underscoring "the need to design and implement better stud-
ies."

Confident that the WIC Program has earned its place in the field preventive
health, the National Amociationipf_ WIC Dlrectmo has chosen this mime to iuldress

begins its second decade servicing the health and nutrition needs ofWeelell.P=
itself to the basic concerns of legislative authorizatimi and fending as the

and children.
Herein is our statement of concern.

Legislative authorization
I. The Spacial Supplemental Food. Program for Women. Infante and Children

[WIC] should be given permanent authorization Prior to September 80, 1984. ,}
The Notional Association of WIC Directors (NAWD) earnestly believes that the

Special Supplemental Food Program for Women, Infants and Childree (WIC) should
be granted permanent authorization. The logic for such belief is based on sound
management principles and the need for administrative continuity. It is most dis-
ruptive for any program to have to deal with legislative and regulatory champs
each year. In many cases, it takes the greater pat of a year tg implement such
changes. It is especially disruptive to a program such as WIC wherein certification
is valid for a six month period. By the time some of the changes are fully imple-
mented in the first cycle of certifications) there is a cloud of ty over those
certifications made during the last half of one year a The overall
effect produces at level a negative climate of uncestaky
program stability. For y the first time in its ten years of esistence,

e

ly has a Method of fu ing and a fairly well refined set of fral regulations .which
assure some continuity and reflect somedegree of long range *Wm. Therefore,
the Association, confident of the effectiveness and proven national acceptance of the
Program, recommends permanent authorization. `1r

2 There should be no targeting of p!.. benefits beyond the revised proposed
Federal regulations issued July 8, 1963 (pae 246.7 WO Alternative C).'

There are those who suggest that WIC (should better target program benefits to
"those most-in-need". 'Ms most-in-need" generally connotes "those whe me

"
identi-

fied as exhibiting some type of medical, anthropometric, or hematological ride
This argument compromise" the entire preventive nature of WIC. It argues that

'ftevaiion attached as addendum to this paper.

317 iti9 0- $44 - 1,22
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the past ten health care literature has continued to support the prandeeDVWIC should be primarily therapeutic in nature. We find this troublesome.

he mideffective as well as humane. This has beenprevention of health i 1

shown in both the and private sector. To limit WIC to therapeutic treatmen
would be and would only omatribute further to our current national
dilemma, the uation of health care ant&

The July 8, 1998 Regulations (Par: PAM (dee) Alternative C)

the WIC provides for a system to manatee caseload&
directors believe that in that pzeposed priority

=nforwcrtterre tbat those te at greatest risk reteive-WIC serveles.
Matelots recommend that than be no

tailgating of benefits beyond then proposed Federal Regulation.
3. Non-food costa sibould be Mined as "direct savices and operational

coats which nutrition/health assesemente and nutrition education, plus
local and state administration."

Those who to reduce the,WIC Program administrative costs because they
appear too compared to other public assistance psograms apparently have a
misperception of what is included under program adminietrathr.

Indeed. 'administrative costs" is really a misnomer since dame also include
anent" for many client serviees such as nutrition/health assessments and n
education, plus local and state adminbtration_which inch** safteguardim ampunt-
ability of federal dollars. If retch a broad definithe at "administrative co Were

to many health service programa, one could say their costa are 100 percent
lion.

The National Association of WIC Directors recommends a redefinition of "admin.
iterative wets." Allowed non-filod axds are better defined air

Direct services and operational oasts which include nutrition/health as-
sessments and nutrition education, plus local and state administration.

/4. The minimum fending for direct serViCes and operational costa should be 20
percent of the total t.

The more -4-nit statement regarding direct servirtes and operational code, ene
.phaeizing the significant inclusion of client services, refutes the amesnent of high
administrative cost& In fact, it can be more juetly argued that the WIC Program is

remarkably efficien.t. It mw more services than other programs at a lower cost.
To help stretch liee-W Federal direct services and opeeational cod dollars, State

and km! governmeutk have contra:puled in-kind resources. A 1978 scroll Stab®

and local WIC Prognosis found that State' and local in-kind contributions (staff,
office spaces, etc.) comprised 18 and 49 percent of total State and local costs. Howev-

er, as State and local public health budgets and Federal flambe for maternal and
child health services have shrunk over the past three yeare, the ability to Provide
in-kind resources to WIC has eroded. At the same tims the power of
direct services and operational heading has likewise eroded battle care
costs have risen faster than food costs. the base of the 2 percent direct services and
opeeational cost funding.

WIC directors are concerned 'about present and future cost °attainment. We be-

lieve that 'WIC Program services are an investment in medical

expenses. Studies in Massachusetts and Mewl have of WIC

participating women have lower mselical costs than infanta of comparable non-WIC

women. Thew medical savings more than offset the costs of the WIC Program food
and services. WIC not only promotes good health, it saves money.

These services can only be maintained ifdirect services and operational funds are
sufficient to pay staff and to keep clinics open. The Hectors above have forced WIC

managers and staff to retrench in providing services already. Any further funding
restrictions will reduce the effectiveness of the WIC Program in serving needy

women, infants and children aid may ultimatei lead to higher medical costa.
Therefore. the National Association of WIC Dir ors recommends that the mini-- mum funding for direct services and operational costs be no l than 20 percent of

the total grant. The Association believes that even a higher percentage is justified
but it leaves that decision to the wisdom and good will of those who are empowered

to decide.%
5. There should be no establishment of a limitation on "State Agencies" based

solely on minimum participation levels.
Those currently supporting a minimum size requirement for state agencies use

"high- levels of administrative cost" as the argument against small state agenetes. In
reality, the only state agencies likely to he affected by such a requirement would be
thane operating programs for Native Americans. If actual dollar amounts were re-
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viewed rather than percentages, it would reveal that the number of dollars are rela-
tively small. For example, if we look at the Pdiccosouk State Agency, we observe a
direct services and operational costs/food ratio of 46. percent. But dollars reflect
$34,309 for food and $15,181 for 'direct services and cow. We feel that
limiting state agencies to minimum gime would only services to Native Amer-
icana Since Native Aniericans have unique nutritional needs and problems, we do
not feel services to this population should be sacrificed for the sake of minimal
affect (in real dollar amounts) upon direct services and operational monies.

6. Administrative type rules such as "processing standards" and "public hearings"
should be provided for in Federal regulations rather than tion.

As state directors, we greatly appeciate the concern of advocacy groups that !leek
to more effectively control program management by writing detailed client safe-

into enabling . We are equally concerned about possible rapid and
Irauairndsatic deregulation which could erode the quality of the Program. As program

legislation

managers, we see the question to be how to maintain quality control in the Pro-
, without over controlling the Program so that it cannot be managed efficient-

ly.
We are committed to ensuring effective, efficient benefits to participating clients

in a most timely manner-, however, we are troubled by what are sometimes unrealis-
tic processing standards, particularly in smaller satellite clinics established primari-
ly as a convenience to the clients, by providing services in close proximity to where
clients live.

We are in favor of public input into state plans; however history has proven that
legislated public are not effective. Participation at hearings often involve
less than five persons, with some hearings wtimlly attracting no one.

It is the opinion of the National Associatimi of 'WIC Directors that these adminis-
trative policies can better be addressed through Federal Regulations which can
more effectively provide proper guidelines with greater flexibility. State agency di-
rectors are committed to the established goals of the Program an believe that with
more i,exibility they can pursue the attainment of the goals in a creative, responsi-
ble manner.
Legislative funding

7. The full commitment of $300 million FY 1984 supplemental funding should be
honored, with funds provided far enough before July 10, 1984, to avoid program dis-
ruption.

To avert a severe crisis in the summer involving the a tile dropping of approxi-
mately 1,000,000 participating clients during July, A and September, the com-
mitment of $300 million supplemental funding must appropriated far enough
before July 10, 1984 to avoid disruption. The need is so obvious, WIC direc-
tors cannot rationally conceive t t anything less than the full commitment of Con-
gress will be provided. We commend the clear, definitive statement of the Congres-
sional intention as expressed in passing the Continuing Resolution.

8. The FY 1985 appropriations should be sufficient to allow a 10-15 percent in-
crease in WIC caseloads.

The National Amociation of WIC Directors applauds the past support which has
been provided for the WIC Program. We believe the Program has proven the merit
of such wisdom. As we look to the future and the beginning of the Program's second
decade, we believe that its future funding must be related to both need and coat-
effectiveness.

The Congressional Budget Office (CM)) has stated that $1.471 billion will be
needed to maintain current WIC caseload levels throughout FY 1985 Obviously, the
FY 1985 appropriations should be no less than that projected by the CEO.

However, we are sensitive to the great number of persons in need of the Program
benefits and who are potentially eligible for Program participation which we cannot
serve due to limited funding. We are equally aware of the necessary tension be-
tween program expansion and budget deficits. There is no easy couree. Hard deci-
sions must be made

As state agency directors, we feel we would be irresponsible if we failed to empha-
size the great need to expansion of the Program during the next few years in an
orderly, reasonable manner. [We recommend expanding the annual program author.
ization level by an amount equal to the determined inflationary increase plus 10-15
percent real growth per year.[ The real growth increase would complement the De-
partment's present funding formula to establish equity based on need among the
states and would permit limited growth in the stabilized state agencies.

This proposal is made in good faith that it will be a positive factor in controlling
future deficit
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The followinit is a revieed ibrin as suggested by the National A,ssociation of WIC
Directoric

Par. 246 7(dX4) Alternative C
The following mdritional risk plicisity esteem shall be used by the cosupetent

pnifessional authority to fill vacancies which occur after a local ;,.,.y his
reached its maim= participation level. The State agency may set or
other (tub-priority levebi within them three priority lovely

Priority 1. Applbants" with spacial ambition conditions. Such conditions
shall be bassi on any combination 'of sueinupconetric or hematological
measuremenb, other medical conditions, thetary hictors, or age, as deter-
mined by the individual State agency.

Priority 2. Pregnant and breastftwang wanton, and infants, other than
those who as priority 1.

Priority . 6.. of than them who qualify as priority 1.
Priority 4. Postpartum women, other than those who qualify as priority 1.

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF WIC Ihancions

A STATZNIINT OP CONCZENB--SUSIBIABY OF RECOINNIINIPATION9, MARCH 9, 1994

Legislative cietheriZagieN
1. The Special Supplemental Food Program for Women, Infants and Osildren

[WW] should be given permanmit witharbation prior September 80, 1984.
2. d be no targeting of

to
benefits beyond the revised used

Federal keyed (par. Ititi:Walteniative
8, Program costa elk td be defined as "and services and operational

costa which includes nutrition/health anieesseente mid nutrition educe:air plus
local and State administration."

4, The minimum funding for direct services and operational costs should be no
le® than 20 percent of the total grant.

5. There should be no estab of a limitation of "State agencies" based
BO lely on minimum participation levels.

6. Administrative type-rules such as "processing standards" and "public hearings"
should be 'wadded for in Federal regulations rather than knislation.
Legislative badly

7. The full annmitment of $800 million FY 1984 supplemental fending should be
honored, with the funds provided far enough before July 10, 1984 to avoid pregrom

8diar.lien..FY 1985 approprisaion shwa be sufficient to allow 10%-1545 increase in
the WIC caseload.

9. Authorhation for end-of-year net exceeding 3
should be granted to permit the moat - management and utilizationirf ti=
funding.

10. The Special Supplemental Food Program for Women, Infante bad Children
[WIC) should continue as a categorical program rather than folded into a block
grant.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD BLOUNT, DIRECTOR, MISSOURI STATE
WIC PROGRAM,. PRESIDENT, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF WIC
DIRECTORS

Mr. Blown. Mr. -Chairman, Representatives, my name is Dick
Blount. I speak to you as president of the National Association of
WIC Directors. I have been the State director of the Missouri WIC
Program since 1976.

I have pleasant of my first before your
committee in March 1 1. You were hospi n,,tuulerstan. and
supportive and I consider it a vil.egt to be here again y to
discuss with you the National of WIC Directors' stet&
ment of concerns regarding the Special Supplemental Food Pro-
gram for Women, Infants and Children.
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With your permission, I will t of the printed statement
which I have given you and I believe, most of you probably
have before you.

The National Association of WIC Directors represents the State
directors of all the 60 &rates plus 31 Indian tribal organha-

ticeis, Rico, their Islands, Guam and the District of Co-
lumbia. It was first y , in 1979 as a national forum of pro-

menagerie and other interested . =.4 to act collectively on
half of the WIC it law ; t by the adop-

tion of its we in 111 .P 1983 and the officers at
its first na amfennee " 64, 1984.

One of the primary finictions association is to act as a re-
source for 14 bodies and individual legislators
issues . to the health and nutrition of women, infents,
children and to act as an advocate for WIC clients. I am here today
at your kind invitation in prder that I might personally fulfill that
functkei.

The association reecognis' es that this, ,the 10th anniversary

expires* , BO, 1N4.- .:4, Fedema
the WIC Program, is one of its most critical years. !tsof--:4 .'"
gram has , relatively "smarms the it continually
seek adequate fimding even hi years d .4. Federal deficits. As we
celebrate the 10th anniversary, we connnend the great accomplish-
ments of the pa:gram that have been affirctiVely attained since its
miollishment by a wise and concerned Commie faced with the

ill effects of malnutrition. in the lives of women and la-
te and children.

l'houkth the U.S. Accountim Office's most recent report on WIC
evaluations stated there was no amclueive evidence on the effects
expected for the WE %warn, it did affirm that WIC evaluations
provided favorable effects of the 'megrim. Among the GAO find-
ings were many favorable which Stefan has already re-
ported to you here today. The t::. evaluation study cited by
the GAO review as one of the meat qualitative and credible WIC
evaluations documented that for both ncmwhite and white partici-
pants, the low birthweight rates were less than onehalf of the
rates for comparable non-WIC mothers. This is a ly sig-
nificant because infant is the 1 .4, cause
of death in country and a low weight infant is times
more likely to die than a normal one.

Other findings in the Miesouri include the fact that WIC
participants had significantly longer of pregnancy, were
more r ly to have sit:ill-term 44 Also the mean birth-
weight increased with increased 4, of parbcipation. Six months
basically was needed for significant positive results. It was further
determined that outcome measures were more positive for non-
whites, for those with short . -7,-. between pregnancies, for older
mothers and for those with .4 -4#.4-- complications as well as heav-
ier mothers.

That the GAO report could not be more conclusive was not nec-
essarily indicative of deficiencies within, the , The lack of
conclusive evidence was More a protdem of of the studies,
Stab studies, such as Miesouri, versus the national study yet to be
released, and particular methodological imperfectionsprimarily

11

;
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the difficulty of establishing the control group. The GAO itself
refers to these problems in underscoring the need to design and im-
plement better studies, not necessarily a better program.

Confident that the WIC Program has earned its place in the field
of preventive health, the National Association of WIC Directors ad-
dresses itself to the basic concerns of legislative authorization and
funding as the program begins its second decade serving the health
and nutrition needs of women, infants, and children.

Congressman Bartlett this morning in the earlier hearing sug-
gaited that the people who manage programs probably have a
better idea of what ought to go into legislation regulations than
USDA and he was applauded. I think those people are wise..I also
think that the Congressman was wise this morning. So we, as State
di and State managers, make 10 recommendations concern-
ing legislative authorization and funding'. Each recommendation is
covered with detail in our statement of concerns. I shall share each
recommendation with you with a minimum of comments. Later I
would welcome the opportunity to discuss them at your conven-
ience and at your request.

One, the Special Supplemental Food Program for Women, In-
fants and Children should be given permanent authorization prior
to September 30, 1984. The logic for this recommendation 15 within
sound management principles and the need for administrative con-
tinuity. It is most disruptive for any program to have to deal, with
legislative and regulatory changes each year. In many cases, it
takes the greater part of a year to implement such changes.

For possibly the first time in its 10 years of existence, WIC final-
ly has a method of funding and a fairly well refined set of Federal
regulations which assure some continuity and reflect some degree
of long-range planning.

Therefore, the association, confident of the effectiveness and
proven national acceptance of the program, recommends perma-
nent authorization.

Two, there should be no targeting of program benefits beyond
the revised proposed Federal regulations issued July 8, 1983para-
graph 246.7(dX4) alternative C. There is an addendum to your
paper that shows the revision suggested by the National Associa-
tion of WIC Directors.

There are those who suggest that WIC should better target pro-
gram benefits to those most in need. The most in need generally
connotes those who are identified as exhibiting some type of medi-
cal, anthropometric or hematological risk. This argument compro-
mises the entire preventive nature of WIC. It argues that WIC
should be primarily therapeutic in nature. We find this trouble-
some.

During the past 10 years, health care literature has continued to
support the premise that prevention of health problems is cost-ef-
fective as well as humane. Thi has been shown both in the private
and the private sectors. To link WIC to therapeutic treatment
would be short-sighted and v. ould only contribute further to our
current national dilemma, the continuation of spiraling health care
costs.
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T h e r e are . , F e d e r a l m u n i t i o n s w h i c h . f o r 1 " , p r i -
o r i t y s y s t e m / W e b e U e V e w o u l d e n s u r e t h a t , participants 6

at=test risk receive WIC benefits.
nonfood program c should be defined as "direct serv-

ices and .. = ; costs whkh includes nutrition education assess-
ments an. nutrition education, plus local and state administra-
tion."

'Mose who . to reduce the WIC Program administrative
costs because = appear too high compared to other public assist-
ance programs apparel have a misporeptimi of what is butiud-
ed under program sdmin%:- ;

"Administrative costs" itself is a misnomez since these also in-
clude payment for many client services, such as nutrition health
assessmeits and nutrition education, plus local and State adminis-
tration, which includes .- accountability of Federal dol-..

lars. If such a broad , of costa were applied
to many health service program, one cradd say their costs are 100
percent fulminktrathm.

We recommend a redefinition of," tip costs." Allowed
nonfood costa are better defined as "direct services and tional
costs which include the nutritious/1=1th desessments nutrition
education, plus local and State rulminktratkm."

Four, the minimum fkar direct services and operational
was should be no less than of the total grant.

The more definitive regarding direct services and oper-
ational costs, emphasizing the inclusion of client serv-
ices, refutes the argument of administrative costa In fact, it
can be more justly argued that WIC Program is remarkably ef-
ficient It provides more services than other programs at e lower
cost.

To help stretch limited Federal direct services and operational
dollars, State and local governments have contributed in-kind re-
sources. A 1978 of State and local WIC programs found that
State and local in contranitionsdaff, cifice space, aryl so
forthcomprised 13 and 40 percent of the. total State and local
costs. However, as Statiand local public health . t-, and Feder-
al funds have shrunk over the past 3 years, the to provide
in-kind services has also eroded. At the same time, the purchasing
poorer of direct services and optional finding has eroded because
health care costs have risen fisder than food costs, the base of the
20 percent direct services and operational cost fimding.

WIC directors are concerned about present and future cost con-
tainment like everybody else. We believe that WIC Program serv-
ices are an invest"! nt in ting higher medical
Studies in Massed). Missouri has shown that i2Panein
WIC participating women have lower medical costs than infants of
comparable non-WIC women. These medical servioes, more often,
offset the cost of the WIC Program food and services. WIC not only
promotes good heals it saves money.

Therefore, we recommend that the minimum funding for direct
services and operational costs be no less than 20 percent of the
total grant. The association believes that even a higher rage
is justified but it leaves that decision to the wisdom ancgocenod
of those who are empowered to decide.
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Five, there should be no establishment of a limitation on State
agencies based solely on minimum participation levels.

Those currently su rting a minimum size requirement for
State agencies use " levels of administrative cost' as the argu-
ment against small State agencies. In reality, the only State agen-
cies likely to be affected by such a requirement would be those op-
erating programs for native Americans. If actual dollar amounts
were reviewed rather than percentages, it would reveal that the
number of dollars are relatively small.

We feel that limiting State agencies to minimum sizes would
only affect services to native Americans. Native Americans have
unique nutritional needs and problems, we do not feel services to
this population should be sacrificed for the sake of minimal effect
in real dollar amounts upon direct services and operational
moneys.

Six, administrative type rules such as "processing standards"
and "public hearings" should be provided for in Federal regula-
tions rather than legislation.

As State directors, we greatly appreciate the concern of advocacy
pulps that seek to more effectively control program management
by writing detailed client safeguards into enabling legislation. We
are equally concerned about possible rapid and dramatic deregula-
tion which could erode the quality of the program. We see the
question to be how to maintain quality control in the program,
without over controlling the program so that it cannot be managed
efficiently.

It is our opinion that these administrative policies can better be
addressed through Federal regulation. We are committed to the es-
tablished goals of the program and believe that with more flexibil-
ity we can reach the goals in a creative, responsible manner.

Now the legislative funding, seven. The full commitment of $300
million fiscal year 1984 supplemental should be honored% with the
funds provided for enough before' July 10, 1984, to avoid program
disruption.

To avert a severe crisis in the summer involving the possible
dropping of approximately 1 million participating clients during
July, August, and September, the commitment of $300 million sup-
plemental funding must be appropriated within the next 60 days.
The need is so obvious, we cannot rationally conceive that anything
less than the full commitment of Congress will be provided. We
commend the clear, definitive statement of the intent of Congress
as expressed in passing the continuing resolution.

Eight, the fiseal year 1985 appropriations should be sufficient to
allow a 10- to 15-percent increase in the WIC caseload.

We applaud the past support which haft been provided for the
WIC Prbgram. We believe that the program has proven the merit
of such wisdom. As we look to the future and the beginning of the
program's second decade, we believe that its future must be related
to both need and cost effectiveness.

The Congressional Budget Office has stated that $1.471 billion
will be needed to maintain current WIC caseloads throughout fiscal
year 1985. Obviously, the 1985 appropriations should be no less
than that projected by the CBO. However, we are sensitive to the
great number of persons in need of the program benefits who are
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essentially eligible for program participation which we cannot
serve due to limited funding. We are equally aware of the neces-
sary tension between program expansion and budget deficits. There
is no easy course. Hard decisions must be made.

As State directors, we feel we would be irresponsible if we failed
to emphasize the great need for expansion of the program during
the next few years in an orderly, unable manner.

We recommend expanding the annual program authorit,ation
level by an amount equal to the detormined inflationary increase,
plus 10 to 15 percent real growth per year. The real growth in-
crease would complement the department's present funding formu-
la to establish equity based on need among the States and would
permit limited growth in the stabilized State agencies.

This proposal is made in good faith that it will be a positive
factor in controlling future deficits.

I have already referred to the GAO report on WIC evaluations.
There is evidence that WIC does have a positive effect in prevent-
ing more costly, long-term medical and health costs. Thus, as direc-
tors, we believe that program expansion providing positive benefits
may contribute to significant savings in future medical costs. This
would have a positive effect on reducing future deficits.

Nine, authorization for yearend funding flexibility, not exceeding
3 percent, should be granted to it the most effective manage-
ment and utilization of total funding.

Due to many uncontrollable variables, it is most difficult, if not
impossible, to utilize 100 percent of funding without risking over-
spending during the last 30 days or 60 days of the fiscal year or
cutting participation in that period to prevent overspending. For a
State to perform at less than 100 percent is to deny services to
those who need program benefits. Likewise, to underutilize total
funding because of imprecise control over variables could be inter-
preted that program funds are adequate or greater than need and
could cause unwarranted reductions in future funding. Therefore,
we recommend that the State agencies be authorized to exercise
management of flexibility for end-of-year funding to exceed the
grant by no more than 3 percent without penalty.

Finally, the Special Supplemental Food Program for Women, In-
fants, and Children should continue as a categorical program
rather than being voted into a block grant.

We stand firmly on our belief that WIC's continued support has
been a result of its ability to be identified as a specific service and
to account for its effectiveness upon the nutritional well-being of
women, infants, and children. To those of us convinced that WIC
will continue to prove its impact upon the health of our Nation's
children, such identity is imperative.

The National Association of WIC Directors has submitted these
recommendations as a resource for governmental bodies and indi-
vidual legislators with confidence that their consideration and
adoption will enable the program to continue its good work. We
commit ourselves to responsibly manage the program, safeguarding
the accountability of Federal funds to maximize the benefits to the
women, infants, and children of this country.

Thank you. Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. KILDEE. Thank you, Mr. Blount. You mentioned that the last
time that you testified before this committee was in March 1981.
That is about the same time that Richard Lyng, the Under Secre-
tary of Agriculture testified. I think he told us, in effect, that the
WIC Program was too successful, that the need was greater than
had been anticipated and that-therefore, it was getting too costly. I
really couldn't follow that convoluted logic that the need was great
and therefore, the program's funding would have to be cut.

Mr. BLotibre. Mr. Chairman, I was here that day I, too, was
confused. I am glad to know that the chairman my confu-
sion.

Mr. Ku ..nee. I can recall that day very, very clearly. I spoke to
him about that later. It confused the committee and caused a great
deal of consternation and some anger on the committee. So your
statements both on that day and today have helped balance the
record.

Last week the administration testified in support of their propos-
al to extend this program for 1 year. What negative effects might
there be for the program, if it were extended for only 1 year? Any
of you may try to answer or give your views on that.

r. BLOUNT. I would simply speak and let my colleagues do the
same, I think it has already hcen stated vely clearly by Mr. Zim-
mermanI know we have experienced it in Missouria 1-year au-
thorization only creates total chaos because it creates a negative
climate of instability in the program, particularly in the case of a
program like WIC That has 6-month certification. It takes you the
first half of the year to get the implementation and then the certi-
fications done in the second half are really done under a negative
cloud of uncertainty and Creates a psychological climate that many
of the local agencies' re afraid that they will put people in the pro-
gram and can't liustain them and so participation goes down.

Mr. IcnimE. The appropriation process for the present year has
created some problem, h ;f- it not?

Mr. BLourrr. We will Je faced with a real problem if the appro-
priation, as I said, within 60 days is not clarified. As Mr. Zimmer-
man, again, said, and I concurred, if-you go beyond thatit takes
about 2 months' leadtime on issuing food instruments. If the State
agency is without general revenue money to back those up, do not
know for sure of the amount of the Federal money, then you have
to start putting the brakes on prematurely.

Mr. KILDEE. Does anyone else care to comment on what would
happen if we were to authorize this just for 1 more year? Mr. Zim-
merman?

Mr. ZIMIVIF.RMAN. Mr. Chairman, as I mentioned before, the con-
sistently tardy or late grant award notices and year-to-year exist-
ence in terms of at least the grant award, has caused problems and
even as late as this year. For example, with job's bill moneys, we
reached 140,714 participants in September and one of the reasons
we had a drop from September to October of almost 4,000 partici-
pants which were eventually returned to the program was that
many of the agencies that I contract with could not continue to
support the level of staffing that I afforded through the job's bill
moneys into the next fiscal year because I could not assure them of
sufficient funds to do that. So we had extremely large agencies,
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such as Philadel . and other agencies that cut staff and there-
fore cut their to provide services to just the current caseload
in addition to the natural attrition that occurs.

These sort of things on at various times in the year. What
happens is we have . the worst time of the year in order to
have this kind of . and that is the summer. WWt ha
in the summer is Venally have no-show ems . to
good weather, the w of Gehl anduthrse .of, nature, where.
many times it is more . and to deal
with no-shows and to maintain some level . effort in addition to
the vacations of staff.

So what . . during the summer is exacerbated because of
those other itlons.

Mr. Kum Ms. Harvey, do you care to comment on that?
Ms. EMMET. No, thank you.

Mr. Ka o=. You would just corroborate that.
This program is one that I think has juot been very successful

and because it has been successful we should make sure that we
continue to fund it M an 1,t1 0.1 to level. I have always been con-
cerned with nutrition. Ha taught high school for 10 years of
my life., I saw the hnportance of nutrition to children at that level.
A child's early years and the years when a woman is bearing or
nursing a child, are also extremely Ian x t, I tldnk.

In my own I have three 1 i) PAy oldest boy h 14, my
daughter b3 12, younger son is 11. I am very thankful that
we were able to my wife and those children with proper
nutrition. I really want to make sure that all of the women and
children of America have that which ray wife and children were
able to have. As a lumber of this committee and a Member of CAm-
gress, I am determined to do to give people the tools to
make sure that no woman, no goes nutrition
during those very, very crucial of a child's it.

You are really involved in that is so important that it
should be a top priority of Government. Cap Weinberger, when
Dave Stockman tells him, "You have to stay within these para-
eters of the . " refixes. I wish that some of the people admin-
istering the - . and nutrition would also refuse to
accept funding tations and the they, on the other end of the
avenue here in Washington, would be greater advocates of their
programs. Because they aren't, very often, as successful in their ad-
vocacy as they should be, it's people like yourselves who are clearly
good advocates, that must previal upon the Congress to do what
should be done for these very, very important people, the women
and children of this country.

Your testimony has been excellent. I have stayed here today be-
cause I do have this strong feeling for the WIC Program and I
wanted to get not only your wisdom on this program, but your
strong feelings on the prograT and you have communicated both to
this co= ittee very well.

Mr. Hayes, do you haVe questions?
Mr. HAYES. I don't really have a question, Mr. Chairman. I just

want to comment, as you have done, as to the good testimony that
we have heard from the witnesses. Here again, we have got a good
example of people who are pointing out the value of the programs,
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particularly the WIC Program to women, infants, and children. But
at the same time, they point out the inadequacies of the funding
level in order to continue those kind of programs.

So I think the ball has again been passed to us in Congress and
what we can do about it remains to be seen. I have., my doubts.
Thank you.

Mr. iCILDEE. Also, Mr. Goodling, who has been a strong member
of this committee with whoin I enjoy working very much and who
has been very helpful on nutrition programs, he had a conflict this
morningin his position he has many because he has many re-
sponsibilities in Congress. Mr. Goodling would like to submit some
written questions, particularly to you, Mr. Zimmerman, and we
will leave the record open for that purpose.

Mr. Mums. With that, the committee will stand adjourned.
Thank you very much.

[Whereupon, at 12:06 p.m., on Tuesday, March 13, 1984, the sub-
committee was adjourned.]

[Material submitted for inclusion in the record follows:]
COUNCIL FOR AMER/CAN PRIVATE EDUCATION,

Washington., DC, April 1, 1984.
Hon. CARL D. PERKINS.
Chairman, Cenunittee on Education and Labor,
U.S. House of Representatives, Washington, DC.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN. On behalf of the COuncil for American Private Education
(CAPE) I write to support H.R. 7 and to Aare our concerns about the Administra-
tion's FY 1985 budget proposals affecting child nutrition programs which, if enacted,
would eliminate many private school students from ion in the vederal
school nutrition programs, The Council for American Private ucation (CAPE) rep-
resents, through its 15 member organizations, about 80% of all private schools.

First, we commend the efforts of the Otairman and the members of the Subcom-
mittee on Elementary, Secondary and Vocational Education who worked successful-
ly to increase the authorization and extension of several child nutrition programs,
including school lunch. There is, however, one area for which we would recommend
an improvement. The current $1500 ceiling on private school tuition for determin-

E eligibility is on its face discriminatory and raising it to $2500 (the in
pending House bill) does not relieve that dhocri than and . : equitable

participation for private school students. The Administration's assumption
that students at such high cost schools come front wealthy families and are not in
need of a government subsidized lunch is wrong. It ignores the social and economic
composition of student bodies in schools which spend millions of dollars annually on
financial aid for low income familiea. Thus, this provision has the effect of hurting
students Congress intended to benefit. We support the elimination of the tuition
limitation altogether.

Also, as you are well aware, the President has proposed to eliminate the Depart-
ment of Agriculture's administrative authority for local school lunch and child nu-
trition programs. If enacted, this proposal would. according to USDA's statistics,
affect approximately 175,140 students in 684 nonpublic schools who in 1981 partici-
pated in the school nutrition . It is unacceptable that in an attempt to
eliminate an "administrative brilitZEPIT8JSDA is reversing a 38 year commitment to
serve needy children in nonpublic schools. The proposal wrongly assumes that states
will pick up the responsibility and provide services to nonpublic school students.
The critical problem is that some states are unable to do so because of constitutional
prohibitions against program administration.

We urge you and the members of the Committee on Echicatleiniaini Labor to take
action to prevent the Agriculture Department from eliminating'its responsibility to g
serve nonpublic school students. .

We respectfully request that this letter be submitted as part of the hearing record
on H.R. 7.

With all best wishes,
Sincerely, -.

ROPERT L SMITH. Executive Diretpr.i,

)
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